Half Yearly Financial Report 2020

Santander UK Group Holdings plc

#### Important information for readers

Santander UK Group Holdings plc and its subsidiaries (collectively called Santander UK or the Santander UK group) operate primarily in the UK, and are part of Banco Santander (comprising Banco Santander SA and its subsidiaries). Santander UK plc is regulated by the UK Prudential Regulation Authority (PRA) and the Financial Conduct Authority (FCA) and certain other companies within the Santander UK group are regulated by the FCA.

This Half Yearly Financial Report contains forward-looking statements that involve inherent risks and uncertainties. Actual results may differ materially from those contained in such forward-looking statements. See 'Forward-looking statements' in the Shareholder information section.

## Santander UK Group Holdings plc Half Yearly Financial Report 2020

## Contents

| Chief Executive Officer's review             | 2  |
|--|----|
| Financial overview                           | 3  |
| Operating environment and stakeholder update | 5  |
| Risk review                                  | 7  |
| Financial review                             | 45 |
| Financial statements                         | 55 |
| Shareholder information                      | 78 |

## Chief Executive Officer's review

#### Nathan Bostock commented

"The Covid-19 crisis has been a huge challenge for all of us and our top priority throughout has been the welfare of our people, our customers and the communities in which we operate. I am extremely proud of how our people have worked at extraordinary pace to substantially change the way we operate so we can continue to provide essential banking services for all our customers, despite the material impact the crisis has had on our business operations and our colleagues themselves. We understand how hard it has been for our customers and we have supported many thousands of individuals and businesses with a range of measures including payment holidays on mortgages, personal loans and credit cards as well as taking an active part in Government loan schemes to help businesses through these uncertain times."

"Having quickly and successfully adapted our operating model as the crisis developed, we have created a safe working environment with more flexibility for our colleagues – I am incredibly grateful for how they have worked tirelessly in recent months to support one another, our customers and communities."

"Decisive management actions have helped us to mitigate some of the impact this crisis could have had on our results and business operations and ensure we are well positioned as the UK emerges from the lockdown. With strong foundations and a resilient balance sheet, we remain fully committed to our purpose – to help people and businesses prosper."

#### Our H120 results and business performance were materially impacted by Covid-19

Statutory profit before tax of £147m was down 74% year-on-year and adjusted profit before tax of £225m was down 70%. Our results included £376m of impairment charges, up from £69m in H119, largely due to Covid-19 as well as related income pressure. Income was impacted by H120 base rate reductions and regulatory changes to overdraft income, partially offset by the 50bps 11213 current account repricing effective in May 2020. We continued to focus on cost management and operating expenses were down 1% year on year and adjusted operating expenses were down 4%, through realised efficiency savings. Loan loss allowances were up c37% from 31 December 2019 although the portfolio performance remains resilient with low write-offs.

#### Supporting our customers and looking after our people and communities remains our top priority

We have been working closely with our customers who took a payment holiday to understand their individual situations and help them resume payments. Approvals for the various business interruption loans<sup>(1)</sup> exceeded £3.2bn through government lending schemes for our business and corporate customers. We enhanced our remote working capability for our people so they could continue to work productively and with greater flexibility. We also supported Banco Santander's global programme 'Santander All. Together. Now.', with a £7.5m charitable donation for Covid-19 research, hardship funds and community activities and to support the most vulnerable.

#### Confident in the resilience of our balance sheet with prudent approach to risk, liquidity and cautious business growth

Our approach to risk is prudent, demonstrated by our focus on prime retail mortgage lending with an average LTV: 42% as well as a relatively limited exposure to unsecured retail (c2% of customer loans). Our corporate loan portfolio of £25.4bn (2019: £22.3bn) with reduced CRE exposure over recent years, and diversified sector profile leaves us well positioned. Our CET1 capital ratio increased to 14.5% (2019: 14.3%), with significant buffers above regulatory minimums following changes announced by the PRA in response to the crisis. Our LCR of 147% (2019: 142%) remained very good, with strong deposit growth driving an improved funding gap.

#### Transforming and actively managing the business

Our multi-year transformation programme continued, with £203m investment and c£150m of savings to date. We are evaluating learnings from the Covid-19 crisis, including accelerated customer digital adoption, property strategy, streamlined governance and processes with a renewed focus on digitalisation, automation and restructuring initiatives. We have a well-positioned balance sheet with c.90% of our loan portfolio secured with collateral, a cautious approach to growth in retail unsecured and an ambitious transformation programme.

#### **Board changes**

As announced on 7 August 2020, Shriti Vadera will leave Santander UK on 31 October 2020. She will be succeeded by William Vereker who will join the Board on 1 October 2020 and take over as Non-Executive Chair on 1 November 2020.

#### Looking ahead

The impact of the Covid-19 crisis has been unprecedented and, as a result, the operating environment remains highly uncertain, both in the UK and globally. This will undoubtedly put pressure on bank returns for the foreseeable future despite the significant support programmes introduced by the UK authorities. Further uncertainty remains with regard to the outcome of current negotiations regarding the UK's future trading position following its departure from the EU.

Despite these challenges, we have long held a cautious approach to risk and our focus on prime residential mortgages, low appetite for growth in unsecured lending and deleveraged commercial real estate exposure leaves us prudently positioned. The way we have quickly and effectively handled the developing Covid-19 crisis gives us confidence in evaluating and applying those learnings while transforming the bank for success.

Nathan Bostock Chief Executive Officer

(1) Includes the Bounce Back Loan Scheme (BBLS), Coronavirus Business Interruption Loan Scheme (CBILS) and Coronavirus Large Business Interruption Loan Scheme (CLBILS). See pages 16 and 24 for details.

## Financial overview

#### Duke Dayal commented

"Our results for the first six months of 2020 have been significantly affected by the impact of the Covid-19 crisis. While we have yet to see a material change in write-offs, we did increase our provisions for expected credit losses by £318m or 37% since 31 December 2019 to £1,181m. We have also seen an adverse impact on income with variable assets repricing immediately following the two base rate cuts this year, while deposit repricing lags."

"Despite these pressures, and the highly uncertain operating environment, I believe our strong balance sheet and good credit quality should stand us in good stead. Our loan portfolios are 90% secured overall and benefit from a focus on prime UK mortgage lending. Our exposure to unsecured retail lending is fairly limited, at 2% of our customer balance sheet, and we have deleveraged our commercial real estate portfolio over recent years. These lead to greater resiliency which we anticipate should allow us to experience lower losses through the cycle - as repeatedly demonstrated by our performance in the Bank of England stress tests."

"Our capital position has improved - both the CET1 capital ratio and leverage ratio remain above regulatory thresholds. Our liquidity position has also strengthened in the last six months. Consumer spending has been lower during lockdown and, as a consequence our deposits have increased, improving our commercial funding gap."

"One of the key features of this crisis compared to the annual Bank of England stress test has been the scale and scope of the response by the UK authorities. This response includes a wide range of measures to deal with both the health and economic crises. Along with the rest of the banking sector, we have supported these measures and played our part in keeping the financial system running smoothly, while helping our customers access essential banking services, payment holidays and lending through a number of different government-supported schemes."

"Going forward we will focus on continuing to support our customers and the ongoing transformation of our business which, together with learnings from the last six months, should improve returns over the medium-term."

#### Our results and business operations were materially impacted by Covid-19

|  | 30 June 2020 | 30 June 2019 |
|--|--------------|--------------|
| Income statement highlights  | £m           | £m           |
| Net interest income  | 1,542        | 1,671        |
| Non-interest income <sup>(1)</sup>   | 306          | 446          |
| Total operating income   | 1,848        | 2,117        |
| Operating expenses before credit impairment losses, provisions and charges | (1,257)      | (1,267)      |
| Credit impairment losses   | (376)        | (69)         |
| Provisions for other liabilities and charges                               | (68)         | (206)        |
| Total operating credit impairment losses, provisions and charges           | (444)        | (275)        |
| Profit before tax  | 147          | 575          |
| Tax on profit  | (35)         | (164)        |
| Profit after tax   | 112          | 411          |
| Adjusted profit before tax <sup>(2)</sup>                                  | 225          | 743          |

(1) Comprised of Net fee and commission income and Net trading and other income.

(2) Non-IFRS measure. The financial results were impacted by a number of specific income, expenses and charges with an aggregate impact on profit before tax of £78m in H120 and £168m in H119. See 'Alternative Performance Measures' in the Financial review for details and reconciliation to the nearest IFRS measure.

Profit before tax was down 74% to  $\pm$ 147m and adjusted profit before tax<sup>(2)</sup> was down 70% to  $\pm$ 225m due to the factors outlined below. By income statement line item, the movements were:

Net interest income was down 8%, largely impacted by the immediate repricing of assets following the base rate cut, lower back book mortgage margins and £1.9bn of SVR attrition (H119: £2.1bn), partially offset by the 50bps repricing on the 11213 current account £55bn portfolio effective in May 2020.

Non-interest income was down 31%, with significantly lower banking and transaction fees in our retail business largely due to expected reductions following the implementation of regulatory changes to overdraft income as well as the Covid-19 crisis impact. When adjusted for £47m of operating lease depreciation and a £6m one-off gain from property exits as part of the transformation programme, non-interest income<sup>(2)</sup> was down 33%.

Operating expenses before credit impairment losses, provisions and charges were down 1%, with efficiency savings, lower transformation programme spend and bonus accrual, partially offset by higher IT costs, staff expenses and increased site cleaning as a result of Covid-19. When adjusted for i $\pm$ 47m operating lease depreciation,  $\pm$ 37m of transformation costs and  $\pm$ 24m of expenses as a result of Covid-19, operating expenses<sup>(2)</sup> were down 4%.

Credit impairment losses were up £307m to £376m. This includes £267m arising from changes to economic scenarios and weights, the staging reclassification under IFRS 9 of certain loans following an in-depth sectoral review and the treatment of payment holidays. Excluding the effects outlined above, portfolio performance remains resilient with low write-offs and only a few single name corporate cases.

Provisions for other liabilities and charges were down 67% to £68m, largely due to lower H120 transformation programme charges, the absence of an additional PPI charge and a release of other conduct provisions related to the sale of interest rate derivatives (IRD). This was partially offset by a previously reported provision in our Retail Banking business for breaches of certain requirements to provide SMS warning alerts to customers regarding overdraft charges.

Tax on profit decreased £129m to £35m, as a result of lower taxable profits in H120.

Banking Net Interest Margin (NIM) reduced to 1.50% (2019: 1.64%), largely due to the impact of immediate repricing of assets following the base rate cut, lower mortgage margins and £1.9bn of SVR attrition.

Adjusted RoTE reduced to 1.9% (2019: 7.8%) primarily as a result of the credit impairment charges for Covid-19 as well as lower operating income.

#### A resilient balance sheet, well-positioned for the crisis

|  | 30 June 2020 | 31 December 2019 |
|--|--------------|------------------|
|  | £bn          | £bn              |
| Customer loans   | 209.5        | 205.3            |
| - of which retail mortgages                              | 167.4        | 165.4            |
| - of which consumer (auto) finance and unsecured lending | 8.0          | 7.7              |
| - of which corporates                                    | 25.4         | 22.3             |
| Customer deposits  | 185.7        | 177.8            |

Customer loans increased £4.2bn, with a £4.5bn increase in Retail Banking, largely due to the take-up of BBLS by business banking customers and participation in other Covid-19 related government schemes by corporate customers. Unsecured retail lending fell £0.8bn due to lower consumer spending during lockdown.

Customer deposits increased  $\pm$ 7.9bn, with  $\pm$ 6.0bn growth in Retail Banking as consumer spending fell during the Covid-19 lockdown period and as business banking customers deposited BBLS funds with us. Corporate deposits increased  $\pm$ 2.0bn as businesses focused on active liquidity management.

|   | 30 June 2020 | 31 December 2019 |
|---|--------------|------------------|
| Capital and funding                                       | £bn          | £bn              |
| CET1 capital  | 10.6         | 10.4             |
| Risk-weighted assets                                      | 72.7         | 73.2             |
| CET1 capital ratio  | 14.5%        | 14.3%            |
| UK leverage ratio   | 4.7%         | 4.7%             |
| Total wholesale funding and AT1                           | 69.0         | 67.8             |
| - of which with a residual maturity of less than one year | 28.0         | 22.5             |

| Liquidity  | 30 June 2020<br>£bn | 31 December 2019<br>£bn |
|--|---------------------|-------------------------|
| Santander UK Domestic Liquidity Sub Group (RFB DoLSub) | 201                 | LUII                    |
| Liquidity Coverage Ratio (LCR)                         | 147%                | 142%                    |
| LCR eligible liquidity pool                            | 47.8                | 42.0                    |
| Santander Financial Services (SFS)                     |                     |                         |
| LCR  | 316%                | 471%                    |
| LCR eligible liquidity pool                            | 6.1                 | 5.7                     |

CET1 capital increased to  $\pm$ 10.6bn, with ongoing capital accretion through retained profits and a lower deduction from the excess of regulatory expected loss amounts over credit provisions. These improvements were partially offset by adverse market driven movements in the defined pension schemes.

CET1 capital ratio increased 20 basis points to 14.5% with a 4.8% buffer to Maximum Distributable Amount (MDA) restrictions. UK leverage ratio at 4.7% was 1.1% above the regulatory requirement. Amendments to Capital Requirements Regulation (CRR), which were published in the Official Journal on 26 June 2020, contributed 17 basis points to the CET1 ratio. The majority of the benefit came through the implementation of the RWA reduction factors for certain Small and Medium-sized Enterprise (SME) and infrastructure exposures.

The PRA announced in May 2020 that they would be converting Pillar 2A capital requirements from RWA percentage to nominal amount at a future point. As at 30 June 2020 our P2A capital requirement remained with an RWA percentage based element.

As previously announced, quarterly or interim dividend payments and share buybacks on ordinary shares have been suspended until the year end when the Board will decide on 2020 dividend policy.

Total wholesale funding increased with issuance of £4.6bn, including £0.6bn MREL eligible senior unsecured issued from Santander UK Group Holdings plc and £4.0bn of core funding, consisting of covered bonds and senior unsecured, issued from Santander UK plc.

We have £10.8bn outstanding under the 2016 Term Funding Scheme (TFS) and £2.2bn outstanding under the new Term Funding Scheme with additional benefits for SMEs (TFSME).

LCR at 147% reflects our prudent approach in an uncertain operating environment and is significantly above regulatory requirements.

#### Maintaining a cautious outlook

We expect our net mortgage lending to be in line with the market, as we continue to focus on customer service and retention. Through our participation in the various government schemes, such as BBLS and CBILS, we continue to support our business and corporate customers and expect growth in this segment to be broadly in line with our market share while improving returns in this business. Lower spending and active liquidity management by our customers have significantly increased deposit balances which we expect to gradually return to more normalised levels.

We expect Banking NIM to stabilise in H220 supported by liability margin improvement from the 11213 Current Account interest rate changes in May 2020 and August 2020, down 50bps and 40bps respectively. Furthermore, the implementation of regulatory changes regarding the high cost of credit will also increase net interest income, partially mitigating the impact of H120 asset repricing, continued SVR attrition and mortgage back book margin pressure.

We expect operating expenses to continue their downward trend, predominantly driven by transformation programme cost savings, as well as lower programme spend and bonus accrual, both part of our Covid-19 response.

Credit impairment charge outlook remains highly uncertain. For example, a more severe economic outturn than forecast, with a significant rise in unemployment after the government support schemes wind down, could increase our credit impairment losses.

#### **Duke Dayal**

Chief Financial Officer

## Operating environment and stakeholder update

#### The operating environment deteriorated significantly as a result of the Covid-19 pandemic

The operating environment deteriorated dramatically in 2020 with the unprecedented impact of the Covid-19 crisis on the UK and global economies.

The extent of the economic downturn and future recovery path remain highly uncertain despite the significant support by the UK authorities. Further uncertainty remains with regard to the UK's future trading relationship with the EU. These are reflected in our economic scenarios for ECL purposes, which capture a wide range of possible outcomes, including a second Covid-19 wave and resulting lockdown, making us cautious in our outlook.

Our base case, including for ECL purposes, assumes that the UK economy will experience a short, sharp recession in H120 and a slow recovery for the rest of the year and into 2021, driven by the gradual easing of lockdown restrictions and a return to more normalised trading conditions.

#### The UK authorities have taken unprecedented actions to support the economy

The Covid-19 pandemic spread rapidly during the first quarter of 2020 and urgent measures affecting all aspects of society and the economy were rapidly introduced to limit the spread and impact on the economy. The UK authorities introduced a wide-ranging programme of regulatory, monetary and fiscal measures which were larger than at any other time in recent history and outweighed those taken during the global financial crisis.

In particular, a number of measures have had a material impact on both banks' customers and shareholder returns. Early in the crisis, payment holidays and then the furlough scheme were introduced to keep people in employment and to act as a bridge for their personal finances, which has curtailed loan losses. Keeping people in employment helped businesses to be ready for recovery but they also needed a bridge to support their financial position during lockdown which was provided through a number of government-backed, bank lending schemes. Further support to the economy came through two base rate cuts and these together with direct support for the financial system through the Bank of England TFSME ensured the availability of low cost funding to support bank lending to the real economy, which was very important given the low rate environment and change in the credit cycle.

#### Our top priority is to support our customers and look after our people and communities

The financial sector has had to change how it operates in an incredibly short period of time – showing what can be done when the sector, government and regulators work together to the same goal. We have worked closely with all our stakeholders, alongside our parent, to demonstrate that banks can be an important part of the solution to this crisis.

#### Customers

The pandemic has changed how we work and how we serve our customers. We have played a central role in providing critical support to our customers and businesses, and by extension to the UK economy as the Treasury and Bank of England have sought to insulate the country as best they can from the effects of the lockdown.

Despite some localised staff shortages in our branch network and contact centres we have continued to support customers throughout lockdown. As restrictions eased, branch openings and hours have been gradually extended. During lockdown, branch staff provided additional support for customers remotely, through live chat, inbound and outbound calls. Our live chat and chatbot services proved essential during the Covid-19 outbreak, enabling us to deal with a significant increase in non-branch customer enquires. Monthly volumes of live chat and chatbot services in June 2020 were more than 16 times greater than in January 2020. We asked most of our office-based colleagues to work from home in late March 2020, which allowed us to offer a consistent and reliable service for our customers and continue to provide essential banking services.

In common with other banks we have also offered customers affected by the crisis extensive support, including more than 320,000 payments holidays across mortgages and consumer (auto) finance and other unsecured products. In addition, late payment fees on credit cards were waived and an interest free buffer was provided for overdraft customers. We also suspended all property possession orders for a three-month period. With reduced branch access during lockdown, we also introduced interactive virtual scam awareness events, an alternative way of reaching and continuing to support our customers. We have also provided support to our business and corporate customers through the government's BBL, CBIL and CLBIL schemes. Most notable of these has been the take up of the BBL with £2.9bn of lending all with a 100% government guarantee.

Whilst introducing the various schemes to help customers and businesses presented operational challenges for everyone in the sector, it showed how we were determined to go above and beyond in order to deliver the help that our customers and businesses needed in a relatively short period of time. This response has encouraged us to look at how we work in the future – not just in terms of physical locations, but our ability to make decisions quickly, empower our colleagues to implement their ideas and find the most effective and efficient way to get things done for our customers.

#### People

In just a number of weeks, we leveraged enhanced remote working capability for our people to continue to work productively and with greater flexibility. For colleagues who became home-based, we introduced a process to provide them with additional equipment where required. We know that childcare was a challenge for many of our people during this period so we committed to be as flexible as possible to find the best solution for our people and the business. We also committed to continue to pay contracted hours as normal during the period of the pandemic, including throughout any periods of self-isolation. We did not utilise any government funds through the furlough scheme.

For our people who continued to work in our branches and offices, we complied with all the Government's workplace Covid-19 guidance and supplemented these with additional protocols that have worked well in other countries in which Banco Santander operates. These included providing personal protective equipment as well as additional ATM and counter screening, signage, queue barriers and sanitising gel for colleagues and customers. A daily survey is in place to guide each colleague on whether to travel to work and temperature checking is in place for those who work in an office or branch.

We have also had to look at how we communicate with our people, as well as our customers. Ensuring that we retain that sense of purpose across the business, without the usual rhythms of how we used to work and interact, such as face-to-face meetings, talking over a coffee or popping out for lunch. The challenge for leaders has been to maintain a consistent dialogue with our colleagues throughout so they still feel part of the business and part of the ongoing discussion about what is next for them and for our business.

We provide wellbeing support to our people across four pillars: Physical, Mental, Financial and Social, coordinated through an online hub. We supplemented the wellbeing hub to help our people deal with additional Covid-19 related matters including the challenges of working from home and access to live chat with psychologists for mental health issues. We want to ensure our colleagues maintain positive wellbeing each day at work, and at home, and ensure that anyone who needs it can find the right support for them at the right time. We are extremely proud of all our people for their ongoing support and dedication. To recognise their contribution and to say thank you, we made an exceptional payment to front-line colleagues who directly supported our customers throughout the initial crisis period.

#### Communities

In March 2020, the Santander Foundation announced a £1m donation to Age UK and Alzheimer's Society to support some of the most vulnerable people in the community. The funding allowed both charities to continue providing vital support as they faced urgent demands for resources as the Covid-19 crisis unfolded. Age UK and Alzheimer's Society have a long history of helping vulnerable people in the community and the donation will go towards both existing and new initiatives launched to support those who are now at even greater risk of isolation.

We also doubled the available time that our people can volunteer during work time, from 35 hours to 70 hours in 2020. This enables our people to dedicate time to our charity partners, community groups as well as the NHS volunteering appeal. We launched 'QuaranTea', a new initiative to help colleagues to make a difference to people in our communities. Activities include making phone calls to isolated people to have an informal chat and leaflet drops to connect the vulnerable to available help in the community. For every one of our people that participates, the Santander Foundation will donate £1,000, to be split equally between Alzheimer's Society and Age UK, up to a maximum of £1m in total.

Through Santander Universities, we've provided £4.5m of funding to our 85 university partners to support their array of initiatives to contribute to the national effort to combat the outbreak of Covid-19. We repurposed and provided additional funding to ensure immediate support was available to alleviate health and educational challenges for students and universities caused by the crisis.

We made Santander Cycles rental-free for critical and key workers to make travelling to work safer for those who had to travel in London. At the end of June 2020 over 27,000 free hire codes had been used for journeys on Santander Cycles in London.

Banco Santander have established a global aid programme, called 'Santander All. Together. Now.', which includes a fund of at least EUR 25m for medical equipment and supplies, liquidity facilities for businesses, and payment holidays to lessen the economic impact of the coronavirus. As part of our support for this programme we made charitable donations via Santander UK and the Santander Foundation of £7.5m for Covid-19 research, hardship funds and community activities and to support the most vulnerable.

#### Shareholders

The Covid-19 crisis had a material impact on shareholder returns through increased credit impairment losses as we built provisions to cover higher expected credit losses. While the situation remains highly uncertain, the level of future losses will benefit from our prudent approach to risk, with c90% of our loan portfolio secured as well as our cautious approach to growth in consumer lending and CRE over recent years.

Income has also been affected by the crisis through lower lending volumes, as most activity ceased during the lockdown, and the reduction in the base rate. These pressures are likely to be somewhat offset by lower funding rates through TFSME which provides bank funding at close to base rate and the 11213 Current Account interest rate reductions in May and August 2020.

In line with other UK banks, we have also announced that we will not pay quarterly or interim dividends, or make share buybacks on ordinary shares until the end of 2020. We have reduced our 2020 bonus accrual, although we made a one-off exceptional payment to our front-line people to say thank you for their efforts in supporting our customers during the crisis.

Despite the pressures on returns we remain strongly capitalised with CET1 growing 20bps in the first six months of 2020, with ongoing capital accretion through retained profits and in part benefitting by no ordinary dividend being paid in the period. In addition, changes announced by the PRA in March and July 2020 had the effect of increasing our Minimum Distributable Amount headroom by c2.3% compared to our expected December 2020 position. As part of the Bank of England Interim Financial Stability Report (May 2020), the PRA developed a desktop stress scenario, which had less of an impact on the core banking system than their 2019 Annual Cyclical Scenario (ACS), where our CET1 drawdown was the lowest across UK banks.

As part of our wider response to the Covid-19 crisis, and to support the increase in remote working, we amended a small number of internal controls to maintain the integrity of our control environment. We also conducted a control review of the product processes related to Government Covid-19 initiatives alongside close monitoring of operational risk incidents. To minimise the impact of the additional pressures on our systems we also implemented a temporary freeze on system changes for all non-Covid-19 related changes.

#### Principal risks and uncertainties

A description of our principal risks and uncertainties for the remaining six months of the financial year is set out in the Risk overview section of the Risk review, including a discussion of how the relevant risks and uncertainties have changed since our 2019 Annual Report was published.

#### Directors' responsibilities statement

The Directors confirm that to the best of their knowledge these Condensed Consolidated Interim Financial Statements have been prepared in accordance with International Accounting Standard 34, 'Interim Financial Reporting', as adopted by the European Union, and that the half-year management report herein includes a fair review of the information required by Disclosure Guidance and Transparency Rules 4.2.7R and 4.2.8R, namely:

- An indication of important events that have occurred during the six months ended 30 June 2020 and their impact on the Condensed Consolidated Interim Financial Statements, and a description of the principal risks and uncertainties for the remaining six months of the financial year, and
- Material related party transactions in the six months ended 30 June 2020 and any material changes in the related party transactions described in the last Annual Report.

By Order of the Board

#### Nathan Bostock

Chief Executive Officer 10 August 2020

## **Risk review**

## Contents

| Risk overview               | 8  |
|-----------------------------|----|
| Risk governance             | 10 |
| Credit risk                 | 11 |
| Santander UK group level    | 11 |
| Retail Banking              | 26 |
| Other business segments     | 31 |
| Market risk                 | 33 |
| Liquidity risk              | 34 |
| Capital risk                | 37 |
| Pension risk                | 41 |
| Conduct and regulatory risk | 42 |
| Operational risk            | 43 |
| Other key risks             | 44 |
|                             |    |

Santander UK Group Holdings plc 7

## **Risk overview**

All our activities involve identifying, assessing, managing and reporting risks. Sound risk management is at the centre of our day-to-day activities. It benefits our business and our customers by helping to ensure balanced and responsible growth.

#### **Risk Types**

Our key risk types help us define the risks to which we are exposed. For key risk type definitions, see 'How we define risk' on page 71 of the 2019 Annual Report. We set out below the main changes in our risk profile across H120 in terms of these key risk types.

| Credit  | Market (Banking  | Capital  | Pension   |
|---|--|--|---|
|   | market)  |  |   |
| Stage 3 ratio (%)<br>30 June 2020: 1.23<br>31 December 2019: 1.15 | NIM sensitivity +50 bps (£m)<br>30 June 2020: 62<br>31 December 2019: 99 | CET1 capital ratio (%)<br>30 June 2020: 14.5<br>31 December 2019: 14.3 | Funded defined benefit pension<br>scheme accounting surplus (£m)<br>30 June 2020: 164 |

Loan loss provisions were up £318m to £1,181m. This includes £267m arising from changes to economic scenarios and weights, the staging reclassification under IFRS 9 of certain loans following an in-depth review and the treatment of payment holidays.

Excluding the effects outlined above, portfolio performance remains resilient with low write-offs and only a few single names corporate cases.

The Santander UK plc group NIM sensitivity reduced in H120

largely due to further margin compression risk as a result of lower levels of the vield curve and growth in administered rate liability volumes,

The UK interest rate environment has remained low for a prolonged period. As a commercial bank we are positioned to benefit from rising rates, although the pace and scale of expected change will moderate any impact on income.

CET1 capital ratio increased 20bps to 14.5%, with a 4.8p.p. buffer to Maximum Distributable Amount (MDA) restrictions.

CET1 capital increased to £10.6bn, with ongoing capital accretion through retained profits and a lower deduction from the excess of regulatory expected loss amounts over credit provisions. These improvements were partially offset by adverse market driven movements in the defined pension schemes.

# 31 December 2019: 431

We continue to focus on achieving the right balance between risk and reward. In H120, overall asset returns were positive with strong performance from liability-matching assets (mainly bonds).

In H120, the pension fund surplus, measured on an accounting basis, decreased, largely as a result of a lower discount rate, resulting from falling corporate bond vields which increased the value of liabilities.

### Conduct &

### Regulatory

#### Conduct provision (£m) 30 June 2020: 171 31 December 2019: 214

The remaining provision for PPI redress and related costs was £151m (2019: £189m). There were no additional provisions in H120. Cumulative complaints from the inception of the PPI complaints process to 30 June 2020, regardless of the likelihood of Santander UK incurring a liability, were 4.5m. This included c290,000 that were still being reviewed, which reflected the temporary scaling back of noncritical remediation activity as we focused on supporting our customers through the Covid-19 pandemic.

In H120, we continued to build on our progress in 2019 and remained vigilant in taking a customer-focused approach in developing strategy, products and policies that support fair customer outcomes and market integrity, in particular within the context of regulator and government driven Covid-19 initiatives.

#### Low operational risk losses (over £10,000, and excluding PPI)

Operational

In H120, we prioritised risk management of the need to deploy remote working rapidly for most of the bank's workforce as a result of the Covid-19 pandemic. We also continued to focus on managing risks associated with cyber and with change initiatives, in the context of the continuing digital initiative and the rapid delivery of initiatives required to meet Government Covid-19 lending schemes. We are working on our strategy for developing our operational resilience. £68m investment in financial crime enhancements planned for 2020, of which £28m has been spent in H120

**Financial crime** 

In H120, we continued embedding our anti-financial crime strategy, policies, and training across the business. We also built upon promoting the Anti-Financial Crime (AFC) Strategy by embedding the Anti Financial Crime Culture across the bank through a defined framework.

We pro-actively identified potential risks posed by criminal exploitation of Government funding schemes, such as Bounce Back Loans and other Covid -19 related Government loans, and took mitigating actions.

## **TOP RISKS**

A top risk is a current risk within our business that could have a material impact on our financial results, reputation and the sustainability of our business model. In 2019, we identified our top risks as follows, and discussed them on page 18 of the 2019 Annual Report:

- Brexit
- Ring-fencing implementation
- Building and maintaining capital strength
- Pension risk
- Financial crime
- Managing a complex change agenda
- Cyber-attacks
- Conduct risks
- Third party risks.

We continue to pro-actively monitor and manage these risks through our various governance committees.

#### 30 June 2020 compared to 31 December 2019

In H120, Government and Central Bank responses to Covid-19, including lending and financial stability measures and significant restrictions on people's movement, resulted in significant operational and financial impacts for the bank and its customers. Consequently, we introduced two new top risks, (i) Coronavirus first order impacts and (ii) Cost and Revenue pressures.

- Coronavirus first order impacts: we are yet to see the full impacts of the economic contraction in H120, as new arrears levels have been suppressed in particular by the effects of payment holidays in our retail and consumer businesses; financial support for our business customers from Bounce Back loans; and the furlough scheme which has mitigated unemployment in the short-term. We expect arrears volumes will increase more significantly later in the year. We have made modest adjustments to our lending policies, which we continue to review. We have taken actions, including customer contact and profiling, which will help us to understand which customers will be in a position to resume payments once the payment holiday arrangements expire, and those who might need additional short or longer term support. Credit losses are also an important risk in our corporate lending business, where we are seeing stress in sectors such as consumer, hospitality, and travel, together with commercial real estate particularly with retail sector tenants. Our Commercial Clients and Corporate and Commercial Business have processed a large volume of credit support measures such as payment holidays and we have supported our customers via the various government lending schemes. These measures and schemes have significantly cushioned the impact of Covid-19 for our customers but Stage 3 loans are expected to increased materially throughout this year. Our relationship teams support clients whilst retaining a focus on risk control, with ongoing individual client engagement plans particularly as government schemes start to unwind and lending schemes are scheduled to cease availability. We are proactively managing the impacts on our Non-financial risk profile arising from changes to products and processes from the introduction of the government's support schemes. We have implemented additional controls as we have proven the ability for a significant proportion of our office-based staff to work remotely. We continue to focus on investing in,
- Revenue and cost pressures: Covid-19 has already had a detrimental impact upon our financial performance in H120. We have assessed the likely full adverse effects during 2020 under IFRS 9, however it is too early to know the overall outcome. We have been updating our IFRS 9 scenarios and assessing the impacts as more data becomes available on the severity and duration of the crisis, including the potential for a sustained second wave outbreak. Gross domestic product, unemployment, house prices and base rate are key components affecting expected credit losses. Our loan loss allowances have increased by c.37% since the year ended 31 December 2019. We currently assume that the mortgage lending market will remain flat in 2020, with both borrower demand and house prices lower than long-term trend levels. The cut in base rate to 10bps from 75bps will, if sustained, provide further challenges to net interest income management over our plan period. The Covid-19 crisis also had an impact on our expenses, including higher IT costs, remote network, staff expenses, mail outs and increased site cleaning. These expenses were identified as being incurred as a direct result of Covid-19 actions as the crisis emerged. We continue to focus on cost management and driving cost savings predominantly through the impacts of our transformation programme.

The more notable movements in our other top risks across the period were as follows:

- Brexit: our Brexit planning considers the risk of a 'no deal' scenario, with limited time remaining to negotiate a free trade agreement, and currently no agreement in place to extend the status quo transition period beyond the year end. The plans we developed previously remain relevant and we are reviewing them in the light of possible Covid-19 impacts. In the event of 'no trade deal' there could be additional downside risks to the UK economy, which we have reflected in stress scenarios that we run across our business plans. Overall, we are focused on remaining operationally ready and ensuring that we have mitigated any residual legal and regulatory risks that might arise in 2021. Our customer business with EEA residents and legal entities domiciled in the EEA is not material as we are a UK-focused business. Our Brexit Working Group, chaired by the CFO, and comprised of representatives from across the business and support functions, co-ordinates planning across the business. Oversight is provided by the Board, Board Risk Committee and Senior Management Committee.
- Conduct risk: the implementation of various government sponsored lending schemes such as CBILS, CLBILS and BBLS carries both conduct and reputational risks. We have put in place a robust process to provide assurance that risks are being managed and actions monitored across the various schemes, focused on ensuring fair customer outcomes, and a full review of all applications that are declined, decline appeals, and any scheme-related complaints. We along with the industry have been in close dialogue with HM Treasury and our regulators to ensure there is full transparency on the scheme rules and operational delivery.
- Pension risk: there has been substantial volatility in both the funding position and the IAS 19 accounting position in H120, with both being worse than the 2019 year-end position at 31 December 2019. The volatility of AA rated UK Corporate credit spreads has been a major driver of the accounting position which impacts capital. Equity and interest rate markets were also volatile as the crisis unfolded. The de-risking actions we have taken during the past two years, including executing various hedging strategies and strategic asset reallocation have reduced exposure to pro-cyclical assets and improved the fund's resilience.
- Building and maintaining capital strength: the CET1 capital ratios for both Santander UK Holdings plc and Santander UK plc have increased since the yearend, with the CET1 capital base being impacted in H120 as a result of the volatility in the pension scheme valuation. The UK Leverage ratio was broadly unchanged during the period. Our CET1 capital and UK Leverage ratio forecast for the year-end are expected to remain significantly in excess of the regulatory minimum and buffer levels.

9

### **EMERGING RISKS**

An emerging risk is a risk with largely uncertain outcomes which may develop or crystallise in the future. Crystallisation of an emerging risk could have a material effect on long-term strategy. In 2019, we identified our emerging risks as follows, and discussed them on page 22 of the 2019 Annual Report:

- Changing customer behaviour
- Rapid technological change
- Strong market competition
- Demanding regulatory agenda
- Uncertain economic and geopolitical environment
- LIBOR transition
- Climate change risk.

We continue to pro-actively monitor and manage these risks, as well as other potential economic and geopolitical scenarios, through our various governance committees.

#### 30 June 2020 compared to 31 December 2019

In H120, our existing emerging risks were also affected by the Covid-19 crisis. We have identified new emerging risks from Extended Government involvement in the banking industry; an Extended period of economic contraction; Negative interest rates; and High inflation.

The more notable movements in our previously-identified emerging risks across the period were as follows:

- Changing customer behaviour, Rapid technological change and Strong market competition: existing trends towards the use of digital platforms by our customers have accelerated following the Covid-19 outbreak. There is a continued focus on cost containment in the industry, and redesigning bank business models towards a more agile approach with reduced complexity and increased resilience under stress. Successful management of both transitory and transformational responses to the crisis may secure a longer-term competitive advantage. We are actively managing the business for recovery, with our multi-year transformation programme regaining momentum, including a renewed focus on investment in digitalisation, automation and restructuring initiatives. We are developing a new strategic model to apply our learnings from the crisis, including accelerated customer digital adoption, re-evaluation of our property strategy, and streamlining of governance and processes.
- Uncertain economic and geopolitical environment: we are monitoring the evolution of credit cycle risks, in particular due to Covid-19, which have the potential to result in a more sustained adverse impact on credit quality generally. Existing fragilities in the global financial system have been further exposed in H120, with elevated financial market volatility.
- Climate change risk: we reviewed the terms of reference for the Board Risk Committee and Responsible Banking Committee to reflect the consideration of climate-related issues. The CRO was identified as the relevant Senior Management Function holder for climate change. The Climate Change Working Group was also re-launched. We conducted a review of the appropriate sections of the Risk Framework, Risk Type Frameworks (in particular Credit and Operation Risk) and the Risk Appetite Statement to explicitly include climate-related risks.

In H120, we identified the following four new emerging risks:

- Extended Government involvement in the banking industry: a risk for banks to consider in developing future business models and plans, potentially
  impacting financial performance and investor perceptions. The government and central banks could face pressure to further extend the provision of special
  support to the economy.
- Extended period of economic contraction/deflation: certain factors could amplify downside risks to the economy. These include negative multiplier effects
  from the economic shock, such as delayed spending and investment; and a larger surge in business failures and unemployment than anticipated. Coupled
  with deflation and lower or negative rates, this could prove even more challenging for banks' profitability.
- High inflation: the injection of significant government and central bank stimulus will further elevate the UK's sovereign debt levels. For the immediate future, Covid-19 is considered to be deflationary, but there are concerns that in the longer run higher inflation could emerge, which would be detrimental to the economy. We regularly run and review a range of economic stress scenarios across our business plans to ensure that we fully understand the impacts and any actions that we might need to take.
- Negative interest rates: recently, intermediate-term UK government securities have been trading with negative yields. A further rate cut to 0% may become
  necessary should other tools become exhausted in an extended period of economic contraction. This could result in operational and financial impacts upon
  the bank and its customers, and we have been revisiting our plans for operational and systems readiness.

## **Risk governance**

As a financial services provider, managing risk is a core part of our day-to-day activities. To be able to manage our business effectively, it is critical that we understand and control risk in everything we do. We aim to use a prudent approach and advanced risk management techniques to help us deliver robust financial performance and build sustainable value for our stakeholders. We aim to keep a predictable medium-low risk profile, consistent with our business model. This is key to achieving our strategic objectives.

#### 30 June 2020 compared to 31 December 2019

There were no significant changes in our risk governance, including how we define risk and our key risk types, as described in the 2019 Annual Report.

Risk review

Financial Review

Credit risk

## Credit risk

### Overview

Credit risk is the risk of loss due to the default or credit quality deterioration of a customer or counterparty to which we provided credit, or for which we assumed a financial obligation.

In this section we begin by reviewing the latest forward-looking information used in our Expected Credit Loss (ECL) assessments. We then analyse our credit risk profile and performance at a Santander UK group level followed by Retail Banking, which is covered separately from our other business segments: Corporate & Commercial Banking, Corporate & Investment Banking and Corporate Centre.

## Credit risk – Santander UK group level

### **Key metrics**

Stage 3 ratio deteriorated slightly to 1.23% (2019: 1.15%).

Loss allowances increased to £1,181m (2019: £863m).

Average LTV of 62% (2019: 65%) on new mortgage lending.

#### Introduction

We manage credit risk across all our business segments in line with the credit risk lifecycle. We tailor the way we manage risk across the lifecycle to the type of customer. There have been no significant changes in the way we manage credit risk as described in the 2019 Annual Report.

We provide an update on the key changes to the inputs to our ECL model below.

#### **Recognising ECL**

The ECL approach estimates the credit losses arising from defaults in the next 12 months on qualifying exposures, or defaults over the lifetime of the exposure where there is evidence of a SICR since the origination date. The ECL approach takes into account forward-looking data, including a range of possible outcomes, which should be unbiased and probability-weighted in order to reflect the risk of a loss being incurred even when it is considered unlikely.

#### Multiple economic scenarios and probability weights

For all our portfolios, except CIB, we use five forward-looking economic scenarios. For H120, they consist of a central base case, one upside scenario and three downside scenarios. We use five scenarios to reflect a wide range of possible outcomes in the performance of the UK economy.

#### Base case

Two key assumptions underpin the base case. The first is that majority of the lockdown restrictions will have been lifted through June 2020 with the rest continuing throughout 2020. The second is that the UK negotiates some form of a limited trade deal with the EU along with discussions around trade continuing post 2020. It is normal practice to review the scenarios and associated weights every quarter to ensure they appropriately reflect the current economic circumstances and we will continue to follow that approach particularly given that the advice government issues is subject to change in this fluid environment.

#### Base case key macroeconomic assumptions for H12

- House price growth: House price growth is forecast to decline by 6% for 2020 with growth returning in 2022, but remaining at the lower levels of house price growth seen over the last few years as the housing market recovers from the impact of the lockdown.
- GDP: GDP is forecast to decline by 9.5% in 2020 encompassing the fall in growth as a result of the lockdown measures put in place. Growth returns in Q3 2020 but at a weaker pace than might otherwise be expected due to the continuing uncertainty over the UK's future trading relationship with the EU, with 2019 growth levels returning in early 2023.
- Unemployment rate: Unemployment is expected to peak in Q4 2020 at just over 9% as the furlough schemes come to an end. Unemployment remains at elevated levels compared to recent figures over the remaining forecast period.
- Bank of England Base Rate (Base Rate): For Bank of England base rate forecast, the base case currently assumes a flat profile of 10bps with a hike to 25bps at the beginning of 2024. This is based on the view that we have a limited trade deal by the end of 2020, with inflation expected to remain near target over the five year forecast period. The Monetary Policy Committee will wait to understand how the economy responds to the new economic environment before changing the Base Rate.

In the medium-term, the projections assume that current demographic and productivity trends will continue, causing a reduction in the UK's growth potential. This is reflected in an average growth expectation of 1.5% pa, the OBR's latest estimate of the UK's long run average growth rate.

We expect the low value of sterling to continue throughout 2020. However, we would expect some improvement if the economic data recovers more strongly than expected and there continues to be a constructive dialogue between the UK and the EU on agreeing additional terms of any trade deal.

CPI inflation is forecast to be below the 2% target rate in the initial forecast period but returning to target by the end. Nominal earnings growth will fall in 2020 before starting to recover in 2021. However, even with low inflation this will mean negative earnings growth in 2020 but return to positive real growth in 2021. This will then support household spending power as we move into 2022. However, the effect of limited business investment on growth will continue as firms look to repay debt that they have taken on due to the lockdown.

In summary, the base case assumes that activity starts to recover as the restrictions are lifted, but that progress will be tempered by the uncertainty of the trade negotiations.

#### Key changes to our base case at 30 June 2020

The key changes to our base case assumptions in H120 were we lowered the GDP projection for 2020 reflecting the impact of Covid-19 and the uncertainty surrounding the outcome of trade negotiations with the EU; the unemployment rate across the 5 year forecast period is significantly higher to reflect the impact of Covid-19 on job creation; there is negative house price growth for 2020 and lower growth for 2021 to reflect the uncertainty caused by Covid-19; and there is a change to the Base Rate profile where it was cut to 0.10% in Q1 2020 then held flat to Q1 2024 when there is a rise to 0.25% and remains flat over the rest of the forecast period.

#### Other scenarios

Based on this revised base case, we have reviewed the suite of IFRS 9 scenarios to ensure that they capture the wide range of potential outcomes for the UK economy. These include (i) a return of Covid-19 and further lockdown measures being imposed; (ii) no trade deal being agreed with the EU by the end of 2020; (iii) a slower recovery that is more akin to the 'U' shape of past recessions; (iv) higher inflation; (v) hysteresis effects caused by higher and longer unemployment rates or higher and longer unemployment rate persisting increasing the natural rate of unemployment; (vi) a vaccine or treatments being developed at a quicker pace; and (vii) the global economy bouncing back more swiftly than expected.

In order to reflect these potential outcomes, for Q2 2020, it was decided to continue to use the base case and four additional scenarios, which management consider provide a range wide enough to reflect all of the above potential outcomes. However, given that the risks remain to the downside, to reflect these outcomes sufficiently, it was concluded that only one proposed upside scenario would be appropriate to encapsulate the upside risks to the base case. As with the base case, the scenarios are forecast over a five-year period and then mean revert over the next three years to the OBR's latest estimate of the UK's long run average growth rate.

The four scenarios are as follows:

#### One upside scenario

All Q2 2020 scenarios reflect deterioration and a recession in 2020, although a modest upside scenario remains appropriate based on a more comprehensive Brexit trade deal being negotiated, or a vaccine or treatments being produced quicker than expected. In this scenario, GDP is expected to fall by c4% in 2020 but recover at a faster pace over the medium term. House prices remain relatively stable in 2020 despite a modest increase in unemployment and the Base Rate returns to pre-crisis levels by the end of 2022 as inflation returns to normal levels as consumer confidence and spending returns.

#### Three downside scenarios

A moderate 'downside 1' reflects a difference to the base case in how consumers and businesses respond to the changes required for re-opening from the lifting of restrictions with them adopting a more conservative return to spending and investing compared to the base case. It also reflects a moderate downturn that is less severe than the base case in terms of GDP for 2020, but reflects a material decrease in consumer demand in the housing market leading to significant downward price corrections over the next five years with a peak to trough of negative 19%. In terms of Brexit, it assumes no trade agreement initially, but with trade agreements with other countries being negotiated relatively quickly over the forecast period.

A severe 'downside 2' is severe downturn with a longer recovery needed ('U' shape) reflecting even more conservatism in terms of spending by consumers with the higher levels of unemployment and for businesses a slower return to profitability and so greater insolvencies. It retains a rising Base Rate profile to ensure there is a scenario which encapsulates rising inflation. As with Downside 1 and 3, the UK fails to agree a trade deal with the EU but it then takes many years to negotiate trade deals with other countries.

The final scenario is a Covid-19 stress scenario which has a double dip 'W' in terms of GDP, where a second lockdown is imposed to deal with the re-emergence of the virus in H2 2020 and a no trade deal with the EU. While the Base Rate remains low, house prices collapse by 30% peak to trough and unemployment peaks at 11.9% in 2020.

The table sets out the house price growth and unemployment rate for 2020 and 2021, and GDP and Base Rate for 2020-2022 for each of the five scenarios.

|                                   |      | Upside 1 | Base case | Downside 1 | Downside 2 | Downside 3 |
|-----------------------------------|------|----------|-----------|------------|------------|------------|
|                                   |      |          |           |            |            | %          |
| House price growth <sup>(1)</sup> | 2020 | (0.10)   | (6.00)    | (0.60)     | (11.10)    | (7.70)     |
|                                   | 2021 | (7.00)   | 0.50      | (9.70)     | (16.40)    | (19.90)    |
| GDP <sup>(2)</sup>                | 2020 | (4.00)   | (9.50)    | (4.50)     | (8.50)     | (14.90)    |
|                                   | 2021 | (0.20)   | 5.80      | (1.40)     | (3.10)     | 0.80       |
|                                   | 2022 | 4.00     | 3.00      | 2.60       | 3.80       | 3.50       |
| Unemployment rate                 | 2020 | 5.20     | 9.30      | 5.40       | 6.80       | 11.90      |
|                                   | 2021 | 6.30     | 6.90      | 7.00       | 10.40      | 8.90       |
| Bank of England base rate         | 2020 | 0.10     | 0.10      | 0.10       | 0.10       | 0.10       |
|                                   | 2021 | 0.25     | 0.10      | 0.10       | 1.00       | 0.10       |
|                                   | 2022 | 0.75     | 0.10      | 0.10       | 2.00       | 0.10       |

(1) Q4 annual growth rate.

(2) GDP is shown as an annual average and all other data points are at 31 December in the year indicated.

#### Scenario weights

Given the change in scenarios for Q2 2020, we undertook a full review of the probability weights applied to the scenarios. The setting of probability weights needs to consider both the probability of the forecast economic scenarios occurring whilst ensuring that the scenarios capture the non-linear distribution of losses across a reasonable range. To support the initial assessment of how likely a scenario is to occur, we would typically undertake a Monte Carlo analysis which would ascertain the likelihood of a five-year average GDP forecast growth rate occurring based on the long run historically observed average. Creating a standard distribution bell curve around this long run average allows us to estimate the probability of a given GDP scenario occurring and therefore assign a probability weight to that scenario. However, a key challenge with this approach in a stressed environment is that the extreme GDP forecasts for the downside scenarios all fall in the last percentile which results in all of the new downside scenarios attracting very low probability weights.

Given this issue, we performed a similar analysis on a more limited time period relating to the global financial crisis 2007-2012 as this was able to reflect better the current UK outlook. In this case, the base case 5 year compound annual growth rate (CAGR) sat in the middle of the distribution which is what is expected to occur. It also showed a ranking in terms of the weights to apply to the additional downside scenarios which, coupled with external survey data on the likelihoods of different scenarios occurring, was able to demonstrate that the downside 2 scenario should have a higher weighting than that of downside 3.

| Strategic report | Risk review | Financial Review | Financial statements | Shareholder information |
|------------------|-------------|------------------|----------------------|-------------------------|
|                  | Credit risk |                  |                      |                         |

To determine the upside weighting, we reviewed the weighting applied to the Q4 2019 upside scenarios and allocated the combined weighting of the two upside scenarios to the single upside.

The scenario weights we applied for 30 June 2020 and 31 December 2019 were:

|                  | Upside 1 | Base case | Downside 1 | Downside 2 | Downside 3 |
|------------------|----------|-----------|------------|------------|------------|
| Scenario weights |          |           |            |            | %          |
| 30 June 2020     | 15       | 50        | 15         | 15         | 5          |
|                  |          |           |            |            |            |
|                  | Upside 2 | Upside 1  | Base Case  | Downside 1 | Downside 2 |
| Scenario weights |          |           |            |            | %          |
| 31 December 2019 | 5        | 10        | 40         | 30         | 15         |

Our macroeconomic assumptions and their evolution throughout the forecast period for 30 June 2020 and 31 December 2019 were:

|                           |  | Upside 1 | Base case | Downside 1 | Downside 2 | Downside 3 |
|---------------------------|--|----------|-----------|------------|------------|------------|
| 30 June 2020              |  | %        | %         | %          | %          | %          |
| House price growth        | 5-year average increase/decrease                         | 1.78     | (0.04)    | (3.65)     | (5.47)     | (5.59)     |
|                           | Peak/(trough) <sup>(1)</sup> at                          | (7.89)   | (6.02)    | (16.95)    | (33.00)    | (29.77)    |
| GDP                       | 5-year average increase/decrease                         | 0.82     | 0.43      | (0.44)     | (0.95)     | (1.79)     |
|                           | Cumulative growth/(fall) to peak/(trough) <sup>(2)</sup> | (5.88)   | (18.86)   | (6.94)     | (12.76)    | (21.58)    |
| Unemployment rate         | 5-year end period  | 3.76     | 5.50      | 6.81       | 8.13       | 6.80       |
|                           | Peak/(trough) at   | 6.47     | 9.30      | 7.02       | 10.35      | 11.90      |
| Bank of England base rate | 5-year end period  | 1.75     | 0.25      | 0.25       | 2.50       | 0.10       |
|                           | Peak/(trough) at   | 1.75     | 0.25      | 0.25       | 3.00       | 0.10       |
|                           |  | Upside 2 | Upside 1  | Base Case  | Downside 1 | Downside 2 |
| 31 December 2019          |  |          |           |            |            | %          |
| House price growth        | 5-year average increase/decrease                         | 4.90     | 3.70      | 1.60       | (1.20)     | (9.30)     |
|                           | Peak/(trough) at   | 8.10     | 5.80      | 2.00       | (2.80)     | (13.50)    |
| GDP                       | 5-year average increase/decrease                         | 2.40     | 2.00      | 1.60       | 0.70       | 0.20       |
|                           | Cumulative growth/(fall) to peak/(trough)                | 1.50     | 1.00      | 0.70       | (1.10)     | (5.60)     |
| Unemployment rate         | 5-year end period  | 1.90     | 2.70      | 4.00       | 5.60       | 7.40       |
|                           | Peak/(trough) at   | 1.88     | 2.73      | 4.10       | 5.64       | 7.84       |
| Bank of England base rate | 5-year end period  | 2.00     | 2.00      | 0.75       | 2.00       | 2.25       |
|                           | Peak/(trough) at   | 2.00     | 2.00      | 0.75       | 2.00       | 3.00       |

(1) (Peak/(trough) refers to the peak that the variable will reach in the upside scenario and the trough that the variable will reach in the downside scenario.

2) Cumulative growth/(fall) refers to the cumulative change from the last historical data point for GDP growth to the peak (for Upside scenarios) or to the trough (for Downside scenarios)

#### **CIB** portfolio

#### Scenario weights

For our CIB portfolios, to determine our initial scenario probability weights, we give the highest weight to the Base case. As set out above, the GDP path associated with the positive scenario is based on the distribution probability of GDP consistent with the symmetric percentile selected on the Downside. This allows us to maintain the asymmetry of the scenarios that has been introduced in the probabilities of distribution and to assign centred weights.

The scenario weights we applied to the scenarios for our CIB portfolio for 30 June 2020 and 31 December 2019 were:

|                  | Upside | Base case | Downside |
|------------------|--------|-----------|----------|
| Scenario weights |        |           | %        |
| 30 June 2020     | 30     | 40        | 30       |
| 31 December 2019 | 30     | 40        | 30       |

For our CIB portfolios, we use three scenarios (Base case, Upside and Downside). We review our approach to check it is aligned with Banco Santander's to ensure consistent treatment of these large and/or international counterparties across the Banco Santander group. The Base case is also consistent with the one used in other work that Banco Santander performs for planning and stress testing purposes. To develop the Downside scenario, the path of GDP is calculated using the distribution probability of GDP estimated using a Monte Carlo simulation. The path used is the one that falls into a percentile that sits halfway between the baseline and global stress we use for our ICAAP. For the Upside, the distribution probability of GDP is again used, where the GDP path is consistent with the symmetric percentile selected on the Downside. This means that the scenarios maintain the asymmetry that comes with the probabilities of distribution.

#### Key changes to our forecasting approach

The scenarios used for the CIB portfolio for Q2 2020 reflect lockdowns as well as the substantive public support measures, and consider a potential rebound of the economy to the long-term trend. Our scenarios incorporate information covering at least one or more full economic cycles or that we otherwise adjust to avoid biases. This is in line with the ECB guidelines regarding the Covid-19 impact on provisions and the need to mitigate the volatility that this brings to provisions. This is different to how the UK scenarios outlined above have been modelled.

Our macroeconomic assumptions and their evolution throughout the forecast period for our CIB portfolio for 30 June 2020 and 31 December 2019 were:

|                  |  | Upside | Base case | Downside |
|------------------|--|--------|-----------|----------|
| GDP assumption   |  |        |           | %        |
| 30 June 2020     | 5 year average increase/decrease                         | 3.7    | 3.5       | 3.0      |
|                  | Cumulative growth/(fall) to peak/(trough) <sup>(1)</sup> | 0.3    | (0.2)     | (0.7)    |
|                  | Long Run global growth scenario <sup>(2)</sup>           |        | 1.5       |          |
| 31 December 2019 | 5 year average increase/decrease                         | 3.7    | 3.5       | 3.0      |
|                  | Cumulative growth/(fall) to peak/(trough)                | 0.3    | 0.5       | (1.2)    |

(1) Cumulative growth/(fall) refers to the cumulative change from the last historical data point for GDP growth to the peak (for upside scenarios) or to the trough (for downside scenarios.)

(2) The Long Run scenario is based on a long run view (rather than point in time), which is based on the ECB guidelines regarding the Covid-19 impact on the provisions and the need to avoid the volatility that this brings to provisions.

#### Sensitivity of ECL allowance

At 30 June 2020, the probability-weighted ECL allowance totalled £1,181m (2019: £863m), of which £1,118m (2019: £813m) related to exposures in Retail Banking, Corporate & Commercial Banking and Corporate Centre, and £63m (2019: £50m) related to exposures in Corporate & Investment Banking. The ECL allowance is sensitive to the methods, assumptions and estimates underlying its calculation. For example, management could have applied different probability weights to the economic scenarios and, depending on the weights chosen, this could have a material effect on the ECL allowance. In addition, the ECL allowance for residential mortgages, in particular, is significantly affected by the HPI assumptions which determine the valuation of collateral used in the calculations.

Had management used different assumptions on probability weights and HPI, a larger or smaller ECL charge would have resulted that could have had a material impact on the Santander UK group's reported ECL allowance and profit before tax. Sensitivities to these assumptions are set out below.

#### Scenario weights

The amounts shown in the tables below illustrate the ECL allowances that would have arisen had management applied a 100% weighting to each economic scenario. The allowances were calculated using a stage allocation appropriate to each economic scenario presented and differs from the probability-weighted stage allocation used to determine the ECL allowance shown above. For exposures subject to individual assessment, the distribution of ECL which could reasonably be expected has also been considered, assuming no change in the number of cases subject to individual assessment, and within the context of a potential best to worst case outcome.

As described above, our CIB segment uses three forward-looking economic scenarios, whereas our other segments use five scenarios. In order to present a consolidated view in a single table, at 30 June 2020, the data for CIB in the table below presents the CIB Upside scenario in the Upside 1 column, the CIB Downside scenario in Downside 3 column, CIB Base scenario in the Downside 1 column, and interpolated data for CIB in the Base case and Downside 2 columns; At 31 December 2019, the data for CIB in the table below presents the CIB Upside scenario in the Upside 2 column, the CIB Downside 3 column, and interpolated data for CIB in the table below presents the CIB Upside scenario in the Upside 2 column, the CIB Downside scenario in the Downside 1 columns.

|                                 | Weighted | Upside 1 | Base case | Downside 1 | Downside 2 | Downside 3 |
|---------------------------------|----------|----------|-----------|------------|------------|------------|
| 30 June 2020                    | £m       | £m       | £m        | £m         | £m         | £m         |
| Exposure                        | 325,825  | 325,825  | 325,825   | 325,825    | 325,825    | 325,825    |
| Retail Banking                  | 208,416  | 208,416  | 208,416   | 208,416    | 208,416    | 208,416    |
| – of which mortgages            | 177,382  | 177,382  | 177,382   | 177,382    | 177,382    | 177,382    |
| CCB                             | 21,939   | 21,939   | 21,939    | 21,939     | 21,939     | 21,939     |
| CIB                             | 12,954   | 12,954   | 12,954    | 12,954     | 12,954     | 12,954     |
| Corporate Centre                | 82,516   | 82,516   | 82,516    | 82,516     | 82,516     | 82,516     |
|                                 |          |          |           |            |            |            |
| ECL                             | 1,181    | 857      | 1,043     | 1,109      | 1,802      | 1,763      |
| Retail Banking                  | 762      | 583      | 677       | 710        | 1,262      | 1,048      |
| – of which mortgages            | 286      | 175      | 197       | 270        | 725        | 446        |
| ССВ                             | 334      | 242      | 310       | 323        | 420        | 549        |
| CIB                             | 63       | 16       | 35        | 54         | 92         | 129        |
| Corporate Centre                | 22       | 16       | 21        | 22         | 28         | 37         |
|                                 |          |          |           |            |            |            |
|                                 | %        | %        | %         | %          | %          | %          |
| Proportion of assets in Stage 2 | 5.7      | 4.6      | 5.3       | 4.8        | 13.1       | 8.3        |
| Retail Banking                  | 6.4      | 4.9      | 5.6       | 5.2        | 17.5       | 9.7        |
| – of which mortgages            | 6.5      | 4.9      | 5.6       | 5.2        | 19.5       | 10.3       |
| ССВ                             | 26.6     | 20.0     | 24.5      | 21.1       | 26.5       | 28.7       |
| CIB                             | 2.3      | 1.3      | 1.3       | 1.3        | 1.3        | 1.3        |
| Corporate Centre                | 0.2      | 0.2      | 0.2       | 0.2        | 0.2        | 0.2        |

|               | Strategic report | Risk review | Financial Review | Financial | statements | Shareholder in | Shareholder information |            |
|---------------|------------------|-------------|------------------|-----------|------------|----------------|-------------------------|------------|
|               |                  | Credit risk | _                |           |            |                |                         |            |
|               |                  |             |                  |           |            |                |                         |            |
|               |                  |             | Weighted         | Upside 2  | Upside 1   | Base Case      | Downside 1              | Downside 2 |
| 31 December   | r 2019           |             | £m               | £m        | £m         | £m             | £m                      | £m         |
| Exposure      |                  |             | 316,322          | 316,322   | 316,322    | 316,322        | 316,322                 | 316,322    |
| Retail Bankin | g                |             | 206,479          | 206,479   | 206,479    | 206,479        | 206,479                 | 206,479    |
| – of which m  | ortgages         |             | 178,788          | 178,788   | 178,788    | 178,788        | 178,788                 | 178,788    |
| CCB           |                  |             | 21,855           | 21,855    | 21,855     | 21,855         | 21,855                  | 21,855     |
| CIB           |                  |             | 13,456           | 13,456    | 13,456     | 13,456         | 13,456                  | 13,456     |
| Corporate Ce  | ntre             |             | 74,532           | 74,532    | 74,532     | 74,532         | 74,532                  | 74,532     |

| ECL                             | 863  | 640 | 680 | 726 | 855 | 1,541 |
|---------------------------------|------|-----|-----|-----|-----|-------|
| Retail Banking                  | 591  | 456 | 467 | 485 | 570 | 1,148 |
| – of which mortgages            | 218  | 122 | 127 | 137 | 196 | 660   |
| ССВ                             | 210  | 156 | 169 | 183 | 219 | 317   |
| CIB                             | 50   | 19  | 34  | 48  | 53  | 58    |
| Corporate Centre                | 12   | 9   | 10  | 10  | 13  | 18    |
|                                 |      |     |     |     |     |       |
|                                 | %    | %   | %   | %   | %   | %     |
| Proportion of assets in Stage 2 | 3.7  | 2.7 | 2.7 | 2.7 | 3.1 | 6.6   |
| Retail Banking                  | 4.7  | 3.2 | 3.3 | 3.3 | 3.7 | 8.3   |
| – of which mortgages            | 4.6  | 3.1 | 3.1 | 3.1 | 3.6 | 8.7   |
| ССВ                             | 10.0 | 7.4 | 7.4 | 7.4 | 8.5 | 16.3  |
| CIB                             | 2.9  | 1.5 | 1.5 | 1.5 | 1.5 | 1.5   |

Changes to Stage 3 instruments are excluded from the disclosure because they are not specifically sensitive to changes in macroeconomic assumptions.

0.2

0.1

0.1

0.1

0.2

0.3

We have incorporated our post model adjustments into the sensitivity analysis.

#### HPI

Corporate Centre

Given the relative size of our residential mortgage portfolio, management considers that changes in HPI assumptions underpinning the calculation of the ECL allowance for residential mortgages of £286m at 30 June 2020 (2019 £218m) would have the most significant impact on the ECL allowance. The table below shows the impact on profit before tax of applying an immediate and permanent house price increase / decrease to our base case economic scenario, and assumes no changes to the staging allocation of exposures:

|  |      | Increase/decrease in house prices |      |       |  |  |
|--|------|-----------------------------------|------|-------|--|--|
|  | +20% | +20% +10% -10%                    |      |       |  |  |
| Increase/(decrease) in profit before tax | £n   | n £m                              | £m   | £m    |  |  |
| 30 June 2020                             | 35   | 21                                | (36) | (100) |  |  |
| 31 December 2019                         | 16   | 5 10                              | (16) | (43)  |  |  |

#### 30 June 2020 compared to 31 December 2019

In response to the Covid-19 pandemic the economic forecasts were downgraded, with the Base Case becoming significantly worse, and the Upside 2 scenario being replaced with a specific Covid-19 'W' shaped severe downside, increasing ECLs and Stage 2 balances across the scenarios. Further increases have come from management actions taken outside the scenarios, which moved £5bn of the most impacted cases to Stage 2, further increasing losses. ECLs in the Covid-19 'W' scenario are tempered by low Base Rate, keeping repayments low and allowing mortgage customers to more easily refinance.

In H120 Stage 2 exposures increased due to specific management actions taken in response to the Covid-19 pandemic, namely downgrading of future economic forecasts which increased the PDs across the bank triggering more accounts breach SICR rules to enter Stage 2, moving riskier balances of £1.6bn currently on payment holidays from Stage 1 to Stage 2 and moving £3.2bn assets of corporate clients most impacted by Covid-19 from Stage 1 to Stage 2. Increase in ECL balances were reflective of these actions.

#### Significant Increase in Credit Risk (SICR)

There have been no changes to the criteria that we use to identify where an exposure has significantly increased in credit risk as described in the 2019 Annual Report. However, as a result of Covid-19, we applied two new post model adjustments to reflect increases in credit risk for certain loans in H120:

- we applied a post model adjustment to transfer a proportion of Stage 1 loans into Stage 2 where our discussions with retail customers on a Covid-19 payment holiday established they are in longer-term financial difficulties. This was done on a collective basis through a customer contact exercise and customer data profiling; and
- following internal sector and counterparty assessments, we applied a post model adjustment to loans for some corporate and SME sectors and clients who have been severely impacted because of Covid-19 to transfer them from Stage 1 into Stage 2.

#### Management judgement applied in calculating ECL

IFRS 9 recognises that expert management judgement is an essential part of calculating ECL. Specifically, where the historical data that we use in our models does not reflect current or future expected conditions, or the data we have does not cover a sufficient period or is not robust enough. We discussed what we consider to be the significant management judgements in calculating ECL in the 2019 Annual Report, which are:

- Definition of default
- Forward-looking multiple economic scenarios
- Probability weights
- SICR thresholds
- Post Model Adjustments

#### Post Model Adjustments (PMAs)

The most significant PMAs that we applied at 30 June 2020 and 31 December 2019 were:

|                                      | 30 June 2020 | 31 December 2019 |
|--------------------------------------|--------------|------------------|
| PMAs                                 | £m           | £m               |
| Interest-only maturity default risk  | 61           | 51               |
| Buy-to-Let                           | 24           | 21               |
| Long-term indeteminate arrears       | 23           | 19               |
| 12+ months in arrears                | 22           | 23               |
| Corporate Covid-19 affected segments | 52           | _                |
| Payment Holidays                     | 38           |                  |

See the 'Significant Increase in Credit Risk (SICR)' section for details on the last two PMAs in the table above.

#### **Covid-19 Support measures**

The Covid-19 crisis had a major impact on the UK and global economies in the first half of 2020. The UK Government's fiscal interventions helped our customers to mitigate some of the adverse financial effects. However, levels of uncertainty and volatility increased significantly during the period and this led to a £318m increase in our ECL provisions.

Since March 2020, we have provided mortgage customers with initial payment holiday terms of up to three months. This was extended by a further three months for customers in need. Similar payment holidays have also been granted in respect of consumer (auto) finance, personal loans and credit cards.

We participate in the UK Government's Coronavirus Loan Schemes:

- The Coronavirus Business Interruption Loan Scheme,
- The Bounce Back Loan Scheme, and
- The Coronavirus Large Business Interruption Loan Scheme.

The UK Government guarantees losses for amounts lent under these schemes, although losses are limited to 80% in the case of the CBILS and the CLBILS. As a result, ECL is not applied to BBLS but a 20% weighting is applied to the ECL for CBILS and CLBILS. The UK Government also pays interest on behalf of customers for the first twelve months under the CBILS and the BBLS, plus any lender-levied charges under the CBILS.

Customers who sought Covid-19 related support, including payment holidays, who were not the subject of any wider SICR triggers or who were otherwise assessed as having the ability in the medium term post-crisis to be viable and meet our risk appetite criteria, were not considered to have been granted forbearance. See section 'Significant Increase in Credit Risk (SICR)' above for more detail.

Interest income continues to be recognised during any payment holiday period. In the absence of any other credit risk indicators, the granting of a payment holiday does not evidence a SICR meaning the majority of customers affected have not been moved to Stage 2 for a lifetime ECL assessment unless they had triggered other SICR criteria. Such payment holidays also did not cause accounts to become past due and therefore did not automatically trigger a Stage 2 or Stage 3 lifetime ECL assessment.

We continue to identify those customers for whom additional borrowing would require remedial action to return them to be within our risk appetite over the medium-term, as well as customers who were showing signs of financial stress before the Covid-19 crisis. Customers in either of these situations are considered to have been granted forbearance with exposures categorised as Stage 2 and subject to a lifetime ECL assessment.

| Strat |  |  |
|-------|--|--|
|       |  |  |

**Risk review** 

Financial Review

**Credit risk** 

## SANTANDER UK GROUP LEVEL – CREDIT RISK REVIEW

#### **Rating distribution**

The tables below show the credit rating of our most material financial assets to which the impairment requirements in IFRS 9 are applied. For more on the credit rating profiles of key portfolios, see the 'Credit risk - Retail Banking' and 'Credit risk - other business segments' sections. The Santander UK risk grade consists of eight grades for non-defaulted exposures ranging from 9 (lowest risk) to 2 (highest risk). For details, including the approximate equivalent credit rating grade used by Standard & Poor's Ratings Services, see page 88 of the 2019 Annual Report.

|  |     |      | Sa   | intander UK ri | sk grade |      |        |                      | Loss      |       |
|--|-----|------|------|----------------|----------|------|--------|----------------------|-----------|-------|
|  |     |      |      |                |          |      | 3 to 1 | Other <sup>(1)</sup> | allowance | Total |
| 30 June 2020   | £bn | £bn  | £bn  | £bn            | £bn      | £bn  | £bn    | £bn                  | £bn       | £bn   |
| Exposures  |     |      |      |                |          |      |        |                      |           |       |
| On balance sheet   |     |      |      |                |          |      |        |                      |           |       |
| Financial assets at amortised cost:                                |     |      |      |                |          |      |        |                      |           |       |
| – Loans and advances to customers $^{(2)}$                         | 8.9 | 28.4 | 73.5 | 49.4           | 18.5     | 14.6 | 13.0   | 5.9                  | (1.1)     | 211.1 |
| – Stage 1  | 8.9 | 28.4 | 73.1 | 47.3           | 13.9     | 7.5  | 6.3    | 5.8                  | (0.1)     | 191.1 |
| – Stage 2  | _   | -    | 0.4  | 2.1            | 4.6      | 7.1  | 4.3    | 0.1                  | (0.6)     | 18.0  |
| – Stage 3  | _   | -    | -    | _              | -        | _    | 2.4    | _                    | (0.4)     | 2.0   |
| Of which mortgages:  | 6.1 | 23.0 | 71.0 | 41.4           | 6.9      | 8.0  | 11.0   | _                    | (0.3)     | 167.1 |
| – Stage 1  | 6.1 | 23.0 | 70.6 | 39.5           | 4.4      | 4.8  | 5.8    | _                    | _         | 154.2 |
| – Stage 2  | _   | -    | 0.4  | 1.9            | 2.5      | 3.2  | 3.4    | _                    | (0.2)     | 11.2  |
| – Stage 3  | _   | _    | _    | _              | _        | _    | 1.8    | _                    | (0.1)     | 1.7   |
|  |     |      |      |                |          |      |        |                      |           |       |
| ECL  |     |      |      |                |          |      |        |                      |           |       |
| On balance sheet   |     |      |      |                |          |      |        |                      |           |       |
| Financial assets at amortised cost:                                |     |      |      |                |          |      |        |                      |           |       |
| – Loans and advances to customers $^{(2)}$                         | _   | -    | -    | -              | 0.2      | 0.3  | 0.6    | _                    |           | 1.1   |
| – Stage 1  | _   | -    | -    | -              | 0.1      | -    | -      | -                    |           | 0.1   |
| – Stage 2  | _   | -    | -    | -              | 0.1      | 0.3  | 0.2    | -                    |           | 0.6   |
| – Stage 3  | _   | _    | _    | _              | -        | _    | 0.4    | _                    |           | 0.4   |
| Of which mortgages:  | _   | -    | -    | _              | -        | 0.1  | 0.2    | _                    |           | 0.3   |
| – Stage 2  | _   | -    | -    | -              | -        | 0.1  | 0.1    | _                    |           | 0.2   |
| – Stage 3  | _   | _    | _    | -              | -        | -    | 0.1    | _                    |           | 0.1   |
| 30 June 2020   | %   | %    | %    | %              | %        | %    | %      | %                    |           | %     |
| Coverage ratio   |     |      |      |                |          |      |        |                      |           |       |
| On balance sheet   |     |      |      |                |          |      |        |                      |           |       |
| Financial assets at amortised cost:                                |     |      |      |                |          |      |        |                      |           |       |
| <ul> <li>Loans and advances to customers <sup>(2)</sup></li> </ul> | _   | _    | _    | _              | 1.1      | 2.1  | 4.6    | _                    |           | 0.5   |
| – Stage 1  | _   | _    | _    | _              | 0.7      | _    | _      | _                    |           | 0.1   |
| – Stage 2  | -   | -    | -    | -              | 2.2      | 4.2  | 4.7    | _                    |           | 3.3   |
| – Stage 3  | -   | _    | _    | _              | _        | _    | 16.7   | _                    |           | 20.0  |
| Of which mortgages:  | _   | _    | _    | _              | _        | 1.3  | 1.8    | _                    |           | 0.2   |
| – Stage 2  | -   | -    | -    | -              | _        | 3.1  | 2.9    | _                    |           | 1.8   |
| – Stage 3  | _   | _    | _    | _              | _        | _    | 5.6    | _                    |           | 5.9   |

(1) Includes cash at hand and smaller cases mainly in the consumer (auto) finance and commercial mortgages portfolios, as well as loans written as part of the Government Covid-19 support schemes for micro-SMEs. We use scorecards for these items, rather than rating models.

(2)

Includes interest we have charged to the customer's account and accrued interest we have not charged to the account yet.

|  |      |      |      |      |      |      | Santander UK | risk grade           | Loss      |       |
|--|------|------|------|------|------|------|--------------|----------------------|-----------|-------|
|  |      |      |      |      |      |      | 3 to 1       | Other <sup>(1)</sup> | allowance | Tota  |
| 31 December 2019                                 | £bn          | £bn                  | £bn       | £br   |
| Exposures  |      |      |      |      |      |      |              |                      |           |       |
| On balance sheet                                 |      |      |      |      |      |      |              |                      |           |       |
| Financial assets at amortised cost:              |      |      |      |      |      |      |              |                      |           |       |
| – Loans and advances to customers <sup>(2)</sup> | 11.4 | 30.6 | 75.4 | 52.1 | 18.8 | 10.9 | 6.2          | 2.9                  | (0.8)     | 207.5 |
| – Stage 1  | 11.4 | 30.6 | 75.0 | 50.9 | 16.1 | 6.2  | 1.2          | 2.9                  | (0.1)     | 194.2 |
| – Stage 2  | _    | _    | 0.4  | 1.2  | 2.7  | 4.7  | 2.7          | _                    | (0.3)     | 11.4  |
| – Stage 3  | _    | _    | _    | _    | _    |      | 2.3          | _                    | (0.4)     | 1.9   |
| Of which mortgages:                              | 9.8  | 25.0 | 71.9 | 42.9 | 7.7  | 4.2  | 3.9          | _                    | (0.2)     | 165.2 |
| – Stage 1  | 9.8  | 25.0 | 71.7 | 42.0 | 5.7  | 1.1  | 0.2          | _                    | _         | 155.5 |
| - Stage 2  | _    | _    | 0.2  | 0.9  | 2.0  | 3.1  | 2.0          | _                    | (0.1)     | 8.1   |
| – Stage 3  | _    | _    | _    | _    | _    | _    | 1.7          | _                    | (0.1)     | 1.6   |
|  |      |      |      |      |      |      |              |                      | (- )      |       |
| ECL  |      |      |      |      |      |      |              |                      |           |       |
| On balance sheet                                 |      |      |      |      |      |      |              |                      |           |       |
| Financial assets at amortised cost:              |      |      |      |      | 0.1  | 0.2  | 0.5          |                      |           | 0.0   |
| - Loans and advances to customers (2)            |      |      |      |      | 0.1  | 0.2  | 0.5          |                      |           | 0.8   |
| – Stage 1<br>– Stage 2                           | _    | —    | —    | _    | 0.1  | 0.1  | 0.1          | _                    |           | 0.3   |
| – Stage 3  | _    | _    | _    | _    | 0.1  | 0.1  | 0.1          | _                    |           | 0.4   |
| Of which mortgages:                              |      |      |      |      |      | 0.1  | 0.4          |                      |           | 0.2   |
| - Stage 2  | _    | _    | _    | _    | _    | 0.1  |              | _                    |           | 0.2   |
| – Stage 3  | _    | _    | _    | _    | _    | _    | 0.1          | _                    |           | 0.1   |
|  |      |      |      |      |      |      |              |                      |           |       |
| 31 December 2019                                 | %    | %    | %    | %    | %    | %    | %            | %                    |           | 9     |
| Coverage ratio                                   |      |      |      |      |      |      |              |                      |           |       |
| On balance sheet                                 |      |      |      |      |      |      |              |                      |           |       |
| Financial assets at amortised cost:              |      |      |      |      |      |      |              |                      |           |       |
| – Loans and advances to customers <sup>(2)</sup> | _    | _    | _    | _    | 0.5  | 1.8  | 8.1          |                      |           | 0.4   |
| – Stage 1  | —    | —    | —    | —    | —    | 1.6  | —            | —                    |           | 0.1   |
| – Stage 2  | —    | —    | —    | _    | 3.7  | 2.1  | 3.7          | _                    |           | 2.6   |
| – Stage 3  |      |      | _    |      |      |      | 17.4         |                      |           | 21.1  |
| Of which mortgages:                              | -    | _    | _    | _    | _    | 2.4  | 2.6          | _                    |           | 0.1   |
| – Stage 2  | —    | —    | —    | —    | —    | 3.2  | —            | _                    |           | 1.2   |
| – Stage 3  | _    | _    | _    | _    | _    | _    | 5.9          | -                    |           | 6.3   |

Includes cash at hand and smaller cases mainly in the consumer (auto) finance and commercial mortgages portfolios. We use scorecards for these items, rather than rating models. Includes interest we have charged to the customer's account and accrued interest we have not charged to the account yet. (1) (2)

|                  | Credit risk                        |  |                      |                         |
|------------------|------------------------------------|--|----------------------|-------------------------|
| Strategic report | trategic report <b>Risk review</b> |  | Financial statements | Shareholder information |

#### Credit performance

Our H120 results include £267m of impairment charges arising from changes to economic scenarios and weights and the staging reclassification under IFRS 9 of certain loans following an in-depth sectoral review and the treatment of payment holidays, explained in more detail below.

|  |       | Cus     | Gross write- | Loan Loss |      |            |
|--|-------|---------|--------------|-----------|------|------------|
|  | Total | Stage 1 | Stage 2      | Stage 3   | offs | Allowances |
| 30 June 2020                                       | £bn   | £bn     | £bn          | bn        | £m   | £m         |
| Retail Banking:                                    | 184.9 | 169.9   | 13.0         | 2.0       | 101  | 762        |
| – of which mortgages                               | 167.4 | 154.2   | 11.4         | 1.8       | 7    | 286        |
| - of which business banking                        | 4.8   | 4.1     | 0.6          | 0.1       | 12   | 89         |
| - of which consumer (auto) finance                 | 8.0   | 7.5     | 0.4          | 0.1       | 13   | 106        |
| - of which other unsecured lending                 | 4.7   | 4.1     | 0.6          | -         | 69   | 281        |
| Corporate & Commercial Banking                     | 16.6  | 10.8    | 5.3          | 0.5       | 22   | 335        |
| Corporate & Investment Banking                     | 4.0   | 3.7     | 0.3          | -         | -    | 62         |
| Corporate Centre                                   | 4.0   | 3.9     | 0.1          | -         | -    | 22         |
|  | 209.5 | 188.3   | 18.7         | 2.5       | 123  | 1,181      |
| Undrawn Balances                                   |       | 36.9    | 0.9          | 0.1       |      |            |
| Stage 1, Stage 2 and Stage 3 <sup>1</sup> ratios % |       | 89.90   | 8.93         | 1.23      |      |            |

| 31 December 2019                                   | £bn   | £bn   | £bn  | bn   | £m  | £m  |
|--|-------|-------|------|------|-----|-----|
| Retail Banking:                                    | 180.4 | 169.0 | 9.5  | 1.9  | 206 | 591 |
| – of which mortgages                               | 165.4 | 155.5 | 8.2  | 1.7  | 14  | 218 |
| – of which business banking                        | 1.8   | 1.5   | 0.2  | 0.1  | 24  | 52  |
| - of which consumer (auto) finance                 | 7.7   | 7.1   | 0.6  | —    | 34  | 88  |
| - of which other unsecured lending                 | 5.5   | 4.9   | 0.5  | 0.1  | 134 | 233 |
| Corporate & Commercial Banking                     | 16.3  | 14.0  | 1.9  | 0.4  | 41  | 210 |
| Corporate & Investment Banking                     | 4.1   | 3.9   | 0.2  | —    | —   | 50  |
| Corporate Centre                                   | 4.5   | 4.4   | 0.1  | —    | 2   | 12  |
|  | 205.3 | 191.3 | 11.7 | 2.3  | 249 | 863 |
| Undrawn Balances                                   |       | 40.9  | 0.7  | 0.1  |     |     |
| Stage 1, Stage 2 and Stage 3 <sup>1</sup> ratios % |       | 93.20 | 5.69 | 1.15 |     |     |

(1) Stage3 ratio = (Stage3 drawn + Stage3 undrawn assets)/(total drawn assets + Stage3 undrawn assets)

Corporate lending comprises the business banking portfolio in our Retail Banking segment, and our Corporate & Commercial Banking and Corporate & Investment Banking segments.

For more on the credit performance of our key portfolios by business segment, see the 'Retail Banking – credit risk review' and 'Other business segments – credit risk review' sections.

In Q120, given a lack of official data, our approach was to change the weighting of our five economic scenarios and introduce two additional economic sensitivities for Covid-19. We also added a management judgement overlay to the scenario weights and reviewed our corporate portfolios for any signs of deterioration. In Q220, recognising that the downside risk and negative impact on the UK economy had increased, we revised our five economic scenarios, from two upside, a base and two downside, to one upside, a base and three downside, reflecting the lower base rate outlook and the longer path to recovery for the UK, the net impact of which significantly weighted our ECL towards the downside. The overall impact was an increase in ECL of £151m, of which an additional £81m was booked in Q220.

In Q120, we moved £2.4bn of corporate Stage 1 loans into Stage 2 lifetime ECL based on initial review of the sectors most at risk due to Covid-19. In Q220, this increased to £3.2bn following contact with customers regarding possible concessions, review of the existing judgment perimeter and categorisation of sectors as Low, Medium or High Risk based on the Standard Industrial Classification (SIC) codes for H120 reporting. We also reviewed Stage 3 corporate and SME coverage. The overall impact was an increase in ECL of £78m, of which an additional £26m was booked in Q220.

In Mar20, we offered customers a three month mortgage payment holiday if their financial position was affected by Covid-19, subsequently extended by a further three months for customers in need. In Apr20, payment holidays were extended to all lending portfolios. As of Q120, over 95% of mortgage customers taking a payment holiday were up to date with repayments. The granting of a payment holiday on its own was not considered to be a Significant Increase in Credit Risk (SICR) event, nor was it considered a default under regulatory definitions. In Q220, based on a sample mortgage customer contact exercise, as well as additional Stage 1 customer data profiling, we transferred £1.6bn of mortgage assets from Stage 1 into Stage 2 lifetime ECL. The overall impact of the mortgage payment holiday review, together with a review of unsecured and consumer (auto) finance portfolios, was an increase in ECL of £38m, all booked in Q220.

#### Credit quality

Total on-balance sheet exposures at 30 June 2020 comprised £209.5bn of customer loans, L&A to banks of £2.6bn, £28.8bn of sovereign assets measured at amortised cost, £10.3bn of assets measured at FVOCI, and £35.9bn of cash and balances at central banks.

|  | Stage 1 | Stage 2 | Stage 3 | Total   |
|--|---------|---------|---------|---------|
| 30 June 2020                           | £m      | £m      | £m      | £m      |
| Exposures                              |         |         |         |         |
| On-balance sheet                       |         |         |         |         |
| Retail Banking                         | 169,805 | 13,044  | 2,013   | 184,862 |
| – of which mortgages                   | 154,176 | 11,399  | 1,782   | 167,357 |
| Corporate & Commercial Banking         | 10,862  | 5,350   | 392     | 16,604  |
| Corporate & Investment Banking         | 3,839   | 166     | 35      | 4,040   |
| Corporate Centre                       | 81,499  | 153     | 21      | 81,673  |
| Total on-balance sheet                 | 266,005 | 18,713  | 2,461   | 287,179 |
| Off-balance sheet                      | 200,005 | 10,715  | 2,401   | 207,175 |
| Retail Banking <sup>(1)</sup>          | 23,237  | 274     | 43      | 23,554  |
| – of which mortgages <sup>(1)</sup>    | 9,911   | 100     | 43      | 10,025  |
|  |         | 481     | 48      |         |
| Corporate & Commercial Banking         | 4,806   |         |         | 5,335   |
| Corporate & Investment Banking         | 8,765   | 128     | 21      | 8,914   |
| Corporate Centre                       | 843     |         |         | 843     |
| Total off-balance sheet <sup>(2)</sup> | 37,651  | 883     | 112     | 38,646  |
| Total exposures                        | 303,656 | 19,596  | 2,573   | 325,825 |
| ECL                                    |         |         |         |         |
| On-balance sheet                       |         |         |         |         |
| Retail Banking                         | 94      | 375     | 253     | 722     |
| – of which mortgages                   | 12      | 163     | 109     | 284     |
| Corporate & Commercial Banking         | 27      | 137     | 151     | 315     |
| Corporate & Investment Banking         | 6       | 33      | 8       | 47      |
| Corporate Centre                       | 4       | 10      | 8       | 22      |
| Total on-balance sheet                 | 131     | 555     | 420     | 1,106   |
| Off-balance sheet                      | 151     |         | 420     | 1,100   |
| Retail Banking                         | 18      | 20      | 2       | 40      |
| – of which mortgages                   | 1       | 1       | _       | 2       |
| Corporate & Commercial Banking         | 5       | 6       | 8       | 19      |
| Corporate & Investment Banking         | 4       | 6       | 6       | 16      |
| Total off-balance sheet                | 27      | 32      | 16      | 75      |
| Total ECL                              | 158     | 587     | 436     | 1,181   |
|  | 150     | 507     | 064     | 1,101   |
|  | %       | %       | %       | %       |
| Coverage ratio <sup>(3)</sup>          |         |         |         |         |
| On-balance sheet                       |         |         |         |         |
| Retail Banking                         | 0.1     | 2.9     | 12.6    | 0.4     |
| – of which mortgages                   | _       | 1.4     | 6.1     | 0.2     |
| Corporate & Commercial Banking         | 0.2     | 2.6     | 38.5    | 1.9     |
| Corporate & Investment Banking         | 0.2     | 19.9    | 22.9    | 1.2     |
| Corporate Centre                       | _       | 6.5     | 38.1    | _       |
| Total on-balance sheet                 | -       | 3.0     | 17.1    | 0.4     |
| Off-balance sheet                      |         |         |         |         |
| Retail Banking                         | 0.1     | 7.3     | 4.7     | 0.2     |
| – of which mortgages                   | =       | 1.0     | _       | _       |
| Corporate & Commercial Banking         | 0.1     | 1.2     | 16.7    | 0.4     |
| Corporate & Investment Banking         | -       | 4.7     | 28.6    | 0.4     |
| Total off-balance sheet                | 0.1     | 3.6     | 14.3    | 0.2     |
| Total coverage                         | 0.1     | 3.0     | 14.5    | 0.2     |
| iotal coverage                         | 0.1     | 5.0     | 10.9    | 0.4     |

Off-balance sheet exposures include £4.3bn of retail mortgage offers in the pipeline. Off-balance sheet amounts consist of contingent liabilities and commitments. For more, see Note 25 to the Condensed Consolidated Interim Financial Statements. ECL as a percentage of the related exposure. (1) (2) (3)

| Strategic report | Risk review | Financial Review | Financial statements | Shareholder information |
|------------------|-------------|------------------|----------------------|-------------------------|
|                  | Credit risk |                  |                      |                         |

Total on-balance sheet exposures at 31 December 2019 comprised £205.3bn of customer loans, L&A to banks of £2.6bn, £30.7bn of sovereign assets measured at amortised cost, £9.7bn of assets measured at FVOCI, and £26.4bn of cash and balances at central banks.

|  | Stage 1 | Stage 2 | Stage 3 | Total   |
|--|---------|---------|---------|---------|
| 31 December 2019                       | £m      | £m      | £m      | £m      |
| Exposures                              |         |         |         |         |
| On-balance sheet                       |         |         |         |         |
| Retail Banking                         | 169,003 | 9,459   | 1,936   | 180,398 |
| – of which mortgages                   | 155,477 | 8,157   | 1,722   | 165,356 |
| Corporate & Commercial Banking         | 14,068  | 1,894   | 335     | 16,297  |
| Corporate & Investment Banking         | 3,916   | 198     | _       | 4,114   |
| Corporate Centre                       | 73,759  | 129     | 18      | 73,906  |
| Total on-balance sheet                 | 260,746 | 11,680  | 2,289   | 274,715 |
| Off-balance sheet                      |         |         |         |         |
| Retail Banking <sup>(1)</sup>          | 25,849  | 194     | 38      | 26,081  |
| – of which mortgages <sup>(1)</sup>    | 13,353  | 67      | 12      | 13,432  |
| Corporate & Commercial Banking         | 5,249   | 282     | 27      | 5,558   |
| Corporate & Investment Banking         | 9,129   | 198     | 15      | 9,342   |
| Corporate Centre                       | 626     | _       | _       | 626     |
| Total off-balance sheet <sup>(2)</sup> | 40,853  | 674     | 80      | 41,607  |
| Total exposures                        | 301,599 | 12,354  | 2,369   | 316,322 |
| ECL                                    |         |         |         |         |
| On-balance sheet                       |         |         |         |         |
| Retail Banking                         | 85      | 255     | 224     | 564     |
| - of which mortgages                   | 11      | 100     | 103     | 214     |
| Corporate & Commercial Banking         | 34      | 35      | 126     | 195     |
| Corporate & Investment Banking         | 2       | 12      |         | 14      |
| Corporate Centre                       | 3       | 3       | 6       | 12      |
| Total on-balance sheet                 | 124     | 305     | 356     | 785     |
| Off-balance sheet                      |         |         |         |         |
| Retail Banking                         | 13      | 13      | 1       | 27      |
| – of which mortgages                   | 3       | 1       | _       | 4       |
| Corporate & Commercial Banking         | 7       | 6       | 2       | 15      |
| Corporate & Investment Banking         | 3       | 24      | 9       | 36      |
| Total off-balance sheet                | 23      | 43      | 12      | 78      |
| Total ECL                              | 147     | 348     | 368     | 863     |
|  | %       | %       | %       | %       |
| Coverage ratio <sup>(3)</sup>          | 70      | 70      | 70      | 70      |
| On-balance sheet                       |         |         |         |         |
| Retail Banking                         | 0.1     | 2.7     | 11.6    | 0.3     |
| – of which mortgages                   | _       | 1.2     | 6.0     | 0.1     |
| Corporate & Commercial Banking         | 0.2     | 1.8     | 37.6    | 1.2     |
| Corporate & Investment Banking         | 0.1     | 6.1     | _       | 0.3     |
| Corporate Centre                       | _       | 2.3     | 33.3    | _       |
| Total on-balance sheet                 |         | 2.6     | 15.6    | 0.3     |
| Off-balance sheet                      |         |         |         |         |
| Retail Banking                         | 0.1     | 6.7     | 2.6     | 0.1     |
| – of which mortgages                   | _       | 1.5     | _       | _       |
| Corporate & Commercial Banking         | 0.1     | 2.1     | 7.4     | 0.3     |
| Corporate & Investment Banking         | _       | 12.1    | 60.0    | 0.4     |
| Total off-balance sheet                | 0.1     | 6.4     | 15.0    | 0.2     |
|  |         |         |         |         |

Off-balance sheet exposures include £7.6bn of retail mortgage offers in the pipeline. Off-balance sheet amounts consist of contingent liabilities and commitments. For more, see Note 25 to the Consolidated Financial Statements. ECL as a percentage of the related exposure.

(1) (2) (3)

#### 30 June 2020 compared to 31 December 2019

Key movements in exposures and ECL in the year by Stage were:

- The increase in Stage 1 exposures was largely due to take up of BBLS by Business Banking customers and participation in other Covid-19 related government schemes by corporate customers. Corporate Centre balances also went up due to an increase in cash balances for liquidity management, partly offset by a reduction in the mortgages pipeline. The marginal Stage 1 ECL increase was mainly driven by an increase in ECL from unsecured lending.
- Stage 2 exposures increased due to specific management actions taken in response to the Covid-19 pandemic, namely downgrading of future economic forecasts which increased the PDs across the business triggering more accounts to breach the SICR triggers to enter Stage 2, moving riskier balances of £1.6bn currently on payment holidays from Stage 1 to Stage 2 and moving £3.2bn assets of corporate clients most impacted by Covid-19 from Stage 1 to Stage 2. The increase in ECL balances reflected these actions.
- Stage 3 exposures marginally increased due to the increase in single name cases in the CCB and CIB segments and review of Business Banking Stage 3 coverage. The increase in Stage 3 ECL reflected the review of Stage 3 coverage in Business Banking and review of single name cases in CCB and CIB.

#### Stage 2 analysis

The following table analyses our Stage 2 exposures and ECL by the reason the exposure is classified as Stage 2.

|                     | Reta     | il Banking |          | Other bus | siness segme | ents     |          | Total |          |
|---------------------|----------|------------|----------|-----------|--------------|----------|----------|-------|----------|
|                     | Exposure | ECL        | Coverage | Exposure  | ECL          | Coverage | Exposure | ECL   | Coverage |
| 30 June 2020        | £m       | £m         |          | £m        | £m           |          | £m       | £m    | %        |
| PD deterioration    | 9,451    | 251        | 2.7      | 1,618     | 14           | 0.9      | 11,069   | 265   | 2.4      |
| Forbearance         | 574      | 9          | 1.6      | 38        | 2            | 5.3      | 612      | 11    | 1.8      |
| Other               | 996      | 41         | 4.1      | 905       | 92           | 10.2     | 1,901    | 133   | 7.0      |
| 30 DPD              | 648      | 51         | 7.9      | 425       | 12           | 2.8      | 1,073    | 63    | 5.9      |
| Payment Holiday     | 1,649    | 43         | 2.6      | _         | _            | -        | 1,649    | 43    | 2.6      |
| High Risk Corporate | _        | _          | _        | 3,292     | 72           | 2.2      | 3,292    | 72    | 2.2      |
|                     | 13,318   | 395        | 3.0      | 6,278     | 192          | 3.1      | 19,596   | 587   | 3.0      |

| 31 December 2019 |       |     |     |       |    |      |        |     |     |
|------------------|-------|-----|-----|-------|----|------|--------|-----|-----|
| PD deterioration | 6,844 | 194 | 2.8 | 1,998 | 25 | 1.3  | 8,842  | 219 | 2.5 |
| Forbearance      | 516   | 4   | 0.8 | 45    | 1  | 2.2  | 561    | 5   | 0.9 |
| Other            | 1,239 | 24  | 1.9 | 498   | 52 | 10.4 | 1,737  | 76  | 4.4 |
| 30 DPD           | 1,054 | 46  | 4.4 | 160   | 2  | 1.3  | 1,214  | 48  | 4.0 |
|                  | 9,653 | 268 | 2.8 | 2,701 | 80 | 3.0  | 12,354 | 348 | 2.8 |

Where balances satisfy more than one of the criteria above for determining a significant increase in credit risk, we have assigned the corresponding gross carrying amount and ECL in order of the categories presented.

The following table analyses our Stage 2 exposures and the related ECL by whether or not they are in a cure period at the balance sheet date.

|  |          | 30 June 2020 |     |                 | 31 December 2019 |          |     |          |
|--|----------|--------------|-----|-----------------|------------------|----------|-----|----------|
|  | Exposure | Exposure ECL |     | ECL Coverage Ex |                  | Exposure | ECL | Coverage |
|  | £m       | £m           | %   | £m              | £m               |          |     |          |
| Stage 2 not in cure period                       | 19,283   | 576          | 3.0 | 12,020          | 342              | 2.8      |     |          |
| Stage 2 in cure period (for transfer to Stage 1) | 313      | 11           | 3.5 | 334             | 6                | 1.8      |     |          |
|  | 19,596   | 587          | 3.0 | 12,354          | 348              | 2.8      |     |          |

#### 30 June 2020 compared to 31 December 2019

Stage 2 exposures increased due to specific management actions taken in response to the Covid-19 pandemic, namely downgrading future economic forecasts which increased the PDs across the business triggering more accounts to breach the SICR triggers to enter Stage 2, moving riskier balances of £1.6bn currently on payment holidays from Stage 1 to Stage 2 and moving £3.2bn assets of corporate clients most impacted by Covid-19 from Stage 1 to Stage 2. The increase in ECL balances reflected these actions.

We do not have any cure period criteria for exiting Stage 3. The accounts in a cure period at 30 June 2020 were at a similar level to the position at 31 December 2019.

| Strategic report | ategic report <b>Risk review</b> |  | Financial statements | Shareholder information |
|------------------|----------------------------------|--|----------------------|-------------------------|
|                  | Credit risk                      |  |                      |                         |

#### Reconciliation of exposures, loss allowance and net carrying amounts

The table below shows the relationships between disclosures in this Credit risk review section which refer to drawn exposures and the associated ECL, and the total assets as presented in the Consolidated Balance Sheet.

|  | C         | )n-balance sheet  |                        | Off-balance sheet |                |  |
|--|-----------|-------------------|------------------------|-------------------|----------------|--|
|  | Exposures | Loss<br>allowance | Net carrying<br>amount | Exposures         | Loss allowance |  |
| 30 June 2020                                       | £m        | £m                | £m                     | £m                | £m             |  |
| Retail Banking <sup>(2)</sup>                      | 184,862   | 722               | 184,140                | 23,554            | 40             |  |
| – of which mortgages <sup>(3)</sup>                | 167,357   | 284               | 167,073                | 10,025            | 2              |  |
| Corporate & Commercial Banking                     | 16,604    | 315               | 16,289                 | 5,335             | 19             |  |
| Corporate & Investment Banking                     | 4,040     | 47                | 3,993                  | 8,914             | 16             |  |
| Corporate Centre                                   | 81,673    | 22                | 81,651                 | 843               | _              |  |
| Total exposures presented in Credit Quality tables | 287,179   | 1,106             | 286,073                | 38,646            | 75             |  |
| Other items <sup>(1)</sup>                         |           |                   | 2,725                  |                   |                |  |
| Adjusted net carrying amount                       |           |                   | 288,798                |                   |                |  |
| Assets classified at FVTPL                         |           |                   | 6,157                  |                   |                |  |
| Non-financial assets                               |           | _                 | 7,864                  |                   |                |  |
| Total assets per the Consolidated Balance Sheet    |           |                   | 302,819                |                   |                |  |

| 31 December 2019                                   |         |     |         |        |    |
|--|---------|-----|---------|--------|----|
| Retail Banking <sup>(2)</sup>                      | 180,398 | 564 | 179,834 | 26,081 | 27 |
| – of which mortgages <sup>(3)</sup>                | 165,356 | 214 | 165,142 | 13,432 | 4  |
| Corporate & Commercial Banking                     | 16,297  | 195 | 16,102  | 5,558  | 15 |
| Corporate & Investment Banking                     | 4,114   | 14  | 4,100   | 9,342  | 36 |
| Corporate Centre                                   | 73,906  | 12  | 73,894  | 626    | _  |
| Total exposures presented in Credit Quality tables | 274,715 | 785 | 273,930 | 41,607 | 78 |
| Other items <sup>(1)</sup>                         |         |     | 2,985   |        |    |
| Adjusted net carrying amount                       |         |     | 276,915 |        |    |
| Assets classified at FVTPL                         |         |     | 4,336   |        |    |
| Non-financial assets                               |         |     | 7,237   |        |    |
| Total assets per the Consolidated Balance Sheet    |         |     | 288,488 |        |    |

These assets mainly relate to loans as part of a joint venture agreement and the accrued interest on them. They carry low credit risk and therefore have an immaterial ECL. Off-balance sheet exposures include credit cards in addition to mortgages. Off-balance sheet exposures include offers in the pipeline and undrawn balances from flexible mortgage products. (1) (2)

(3)

## Movement in total exposures and the corresponding ECL

The following table shows changes in total on and off-balance sheet exposures, subject to ECL assessment, and the corresponding ECL, in the period. The table presents total gross carrying amounts and ECLs at a Santander UK group level. We present segmental views in the sections below.

|  | Stage 1                  |      | Stage 2                  |      | Stage 3                  | Stage 3 |                          |       |
|--|--------------------------|------|--------------------------|------|--------------------------|---------|--------------------------|-------|
|  | Exposures <sup>(1)</sup> | ECL  | Exposures <sup>(1)</sup> | ECL  | Exposures <sup>(1)</sup> | ECL     | Exposures <sup>(1)</sup> | ECL   |
|  | £m                       | £m   | £m                       | £m   | £m                       | £m      | £m                       | £m    |
| At 1 January 2020                                      | 301,599                  | 147  | 12,354                   | 348  | 2,369                    | 368     | 316,322                  | 863   |
| Transfer from Stage 1 to Stage 2 <sup>(3)</sup>        | (9,922)                  | (37) | 9,922                    | 37   | _                        | _       | -                        | _     |
| Transfer from Stage 2 to Stage 1 <sup>(3)</sup>        | 2,161                    | 80   | (2,161)                  | (80) | _                        | _       | -                        | _     |
| Transfer to Stage 3 <sup>(3)</sup>                     | (244)                    | (2)  | (517)                    | (38) | 761                      | 40      | -                        | _     |
| Transfer from Stage 3 <sup>(3)</sup>                   | 5                        | _    | 246                      | 17   | (251)                    | (17)    | -                        | _     |
| Transfer of financial instruments                      | (8,000)                  | 41   | 7,490                    | (64) | 510                      | 23      | -                        | _     |
| Net ECL remeasurement on stage transfer <sup>(4)</sup> | _                        | (75) | _                        | 222  | _                        | 83      | -                        | 230   |
| Change in economic scenarios <sup>(2)</sup>            | _                        | 9    | _                        | 129  | _                        | 10      | -                        | 148   |
| New lending and assets purchased <sup>(5) (8)</sup>    | 31,045                   | 21   | 693                      | 26   | 63                       | 17      | 31,801                   | 64    |
| Other <sup>(6)</sup>                                   | 7,497                    | 32   | 567                      | (42) | 105                      | 78      | 8,169                    | 68    |
| Redemptions and repayments <sup>(7)</sup>              | (28,485)                 | (17) | (1,508)                  | (32) | (283)                    | (20)    | (30,276)                 | (69)  |
| Assets written off <sup>(7)</sup>                      | -                        | _    | -                        | _    | (191)                    | (123)   | (191)                    | (123) |
| At 30 June 2020  | 303,656                  | 158  | 19,596                   | 587  | 2,573                    | 436     | 325,825                  | 1,181 |
| Net movement in the period                             | 2,057                    | 11   | 7,242                    | 239  | 204                      | 68      | 9,503                    | 318   |
|  |                          |      |                          |      |                          |         |                          |       |
| ECL charge/(release) to the Income Statement           |                          | 11   |                          | 239  |                          | 191     |                          | 441   |
| Less: Discount unwind                                  |                          | -    |                          | -    |                          | (6)     |                          | (6)   |
| Less: Recoveries net of collection costs               |                          | _    |                          | -    |                          | (59)    |                          | (59)  |
| Total ECL charge/(release) to the Income Statemer      | t                        | 11   |                          | 239  |                          | 126     |                          | 376   |

| At 1 January 2019   | 296,363  | 143  | 12,013  | 307  | 2,572 | 357   | 310,948  | 807   |
|---|----------|------|---------|------|-------|-------|----------|-------|
| Transfer from Stage 1 to Stage 2 <sup>(3)</sup>           | (3,290)  | (10) | 3,290   | 10   | _     | _     | -        | -     |
| Transfer from Stage 2 to Stage 1 <sup>(3)</sup>           | 2,959    | 69   | (2,959) | (69) | _     | _     | -        | _     |
| Transfer to Stage 3 <sup>(3)</sup>                        | (224)    | (3)  | (504)   | (26) | 728   | 29    | -        | _     |
| Transfer from Stage 3 <sup>(3)</sup>                      | 3        | 1    | 348     | 16   | (351) | (17)  | _        | _     |
| Transfer of financial instruments                         | (552)    | 57   | 175     | (69) | 377   | 12    | -        | _     |
| Net remeasurement of ECL on stage transfer <sup>(4)</sup> | _        | (61) | _       | 75   | _     | 66    | -        | 80    |
| Change in economic scenarios <sup>(2)</sup>               | _        | 2    | —       | (6)  | _     | (4)   | -        | (8)   |
| New lending and assets purchased <sup>(5) (8)</sup>       | 28,809   | 18   | 544     | 11   | 3     | 1     | 29,356   | 30    |
| Other <sup>(6)</sup>                                      | 9,618    | 6    | 814     | (4)  | 12    | 57    | 10,444   | 59    |
| Redemptions and repayments <sup>(7)</sup>                 | (33,910) | (18) | (965)   | (14) | (279) | (18)  | (35,154) | (50)  |
| Assets written off <sup>(7)</sup>                         | _        | -    | —       | -    | (119) | (101) | (119)    | (101) |
| At 30 June 2019   | 300,328  | 147  | 12,581  | 300  | 2,566 | 370   | 315,475  | 817   |
| Net movement in the period                                | 3,965    | 4    | 568     | (7)  | (6)   | 13    | 4,527    | 10    |
| ECL charge/(release) to the Income Statement              |          | 4    |         | (7)  |       | 114   |          | 111   |
| Less: Discount unwind                                     |          | —    |         | _    |       | (4)   |          | (4)   |
| Less: Recoveries net of collection costs                  |          | _    |         | _    |       | (38)  |          | (38)  |
| Total credit impairment charge/(release)                  |          | 4    |         | (7)  |       | 72    |          | 69    |

Exposures that have attracted an ECL, and as reported in the Credit Quality table above.

(1) (2) Changes to assumptions in the period is loalates the impact on ECL from changes to the economic variables for each scenario, changes to the scenarios themselves as well as changes in the probability weights from all other movements. This also includes the impact of quarterly revaluation of collateral. The impact of changes in economics on exposure Stage allocations are shown within Transfers of financial instruments.

Total impact of facilities that moved Stage(s) in the period. This means, for example, that where risk parameter changes (model inputs) or model changes (methodology) result in a facility moving Stage, the full impact is reflected here (rather than in Other). Stage flow analysis only applies to facilities that existed at both the start and end of the period. Transfers between Stages are based on opening balances (3) and ECL at the start of the period. Relates to the revaluation of ECL following the transfer of an exposure from one Stage to another.

(5) (6)

Restored the restored and the start of the period but did at the end. Amounts in Stage 2 and 3 represent assets which deteriorated in the period after origination in Stage 1. Residual movements on facilities that did not exist at the start of the period but did at the end. Amounts in Stage 2 and 3 represent assets which deteriorated in the period after origination in Stage 1. Residual movements on facilities that did not exist at the start of the period, and which were neither acquired nor purchased in the period. Includes the impact of changes in risk parameters in the period, unwind of discount rates and increases in ECL requirements of accounts which ultimately were written off in the period.

Exposures and ECL for facilities that existed at the start of the period, but not at the end.

(7) (8) Basis of preparation for this line item is changed to report new lending for corporate loans at the opening balance rather than the period-end closing balance and non-customer assets in Corporate Centre on a net basis rather than a gross basis.

#### Covid-19 Support measures in place at 30 June 2020

A summary of the Covid-19 financial support measures that were in place at 30 June 2020 is set out below:

|  | Number of<br>customers | Loan balance | % of relevant loan<br>book |
|--|------------------------|--------------|----------------------------|
| Payment holidays <sup>(1)</sup>                              |                        |              |                            |
| Mortgages  | 239,000                | £37.1bn      | 22                         |
| - of which outstanding at 15 July                            | 72,000                 | £11.8bn      | 7                          |
| Unsecured Personal Loans (UPLs)                              | 28,000                 | £0.2bn       | 10                         |
| Credit cards   | 26,000                 | £0.1bn       | 4                          |
| Consumer (auto) finance                                      | 33,000                 | £0.5bn       | 6                          |
| Business and corporates                                      | 2,400                  | £2.2bn       | 9                          |
| Government lending schemes <sup>(2)</sup>                    |                        |              |                            |
| Bounce Back Loan Scheme (BBLS) <sup>(3)</sup>                | 107,000                | £2.9bn       | 14                         |
| Coronavirus Business Interruption Loan Scheme (CBILS)        | 2,000                  | £0.2bn       | 1                          |
| Coronavirus Large Business Interruption Loan Scheme (CLBILS) | 7                      | £0.1bn       | 1                          |

Also known as payment deferrals. Applications granted to 30 June 2020. Applications drawn to 30 June 2020.

100% government guaranteed.

| Strategic report | Risk review | Financial Review | Financial statements | Shareholder information |
|------------------|-------------|------------------|----------------------|-------------------------|
|                  |             |                  |                      |                         |

Credit risk

#### Corporate customer sector split<sup>(1)</sup>

|  | 30 June 202 | D  | 31 December 2019 |
|--|-------------|--|------------------|
|  | Tota        | l Of which government<br>lending schemes | Total            |
|  | £b          | n £bn                                    | £bn              |
| Social housing                         | 6.          |  | 6.4              |
| Other real estate                      | 5.          | 3 0.2                                    | 5.5              |
| Wholesale & retail trade               | 4.          | 2 0.6                                    | 3.8              |
| Accommodation & food                   | 2.          | 0.3                                      | 1.8              |
| Construction                           | 1.          | 7 0.5                                    | 1.2              |
| Human health & social work             | 1.          | 4 0.1                                    | 1.4              |
| Professional, scientific and technical | 1.          | 4 0.3                                    | 1.0              |
| Manufacturing                          | 1.          | 3 0.2                                    | 1.2              |
| Other segments                         | 1.          | 3 0.4                                    | 1.0              |
| Administrative & support services      | 1.          | 3 0.2                                    | 1.3              |
| Information & communication            | 0.          | 3 0.2                                    | 0.5              |
| Transport & storage                    | 0.          | 5 0.1                                    | 0.5              |
| Electricity & gas                      | 0.          | 5 –                                      | 0.5              |
| Arts, entertainment & recreation       | 0.          | 4 0.1                                    | 0.3              |
| Total corporate loans                  | 29.         | 3.2                                      | 26.4             |

(1) Total corporate loans includes £25.4bn of Corporate lending (CCB, CIB and Business Banking), £3.2bn of non-core social housing and £0.5bn of non-core loans in Corporate Centre.

The corporate loan book is well-diversified with limited sectoral concentration.

Social housing is lending and treasury services for UK housing association groups (mainly charitable entities) secured by tenanted UK residential property. We have not had a default, loss or repossession in this portfolio.

Other real estate lending increased  $\pm 0.3$  bn, predominantly through the government lending schemes.

#### Sector split of loans moved from Stage 1 to Stage 2

|                                   | 30 June 2020 |
|-----------------------------------|--------------|
|                                   | £bn          |
| Hotels                            | 1.1          |
| Care homes                        | 0.5          |
| Real estate                       | 0.4          |
| Retail                            | 0.3          |
| Hospitality and leisure           | 0.3          |
| Travel, transportation and others | 0.4          |
| High risk Stage 1 counterparties  | 0.2          |
| Total                             | 3.2          |

In H120 we moved £3.2bn of loans in sectors which have experienced an increase in credit risk from Stage 1 to Stage 2.

## RETAIL BANKING – CREDIT RISK REVIEW

## **RESIDENTIAL MORTGAGES**

We offer mortgages to people who want to buy a property and offer additional borrowing (known as further advances) to existing mortgage customers. The property must be in the UK, except for a small number of loans in the Isle of Man and Jersey.

#### Borrower profile

In this table, 'home movers' include both existing customers moving house and taking out a new mortgage with us, and customers who switch their mortgage to us when they move house. 'Remortgagers' are new customers who are taking a new mortgage with us.

|                   |            | Sto          | ock     |                  | New business |              |        |      |
|-------------------|------------|--------------|---------|------------------|--------------|--------------|--------|------|
|                   | 30 June 20 | 30 June 2020 |         | 31 December 2019 |              | 30 June 2020 |        | 2019 |
|                   | £m         | %            | £m      | %                | £m           | %            | £m     | %    |
| Home movers       | 70,745     | 42           | 70,860  | 43               | 3,776        | 33           | 4,666  | 38   |
| Remortgagers      | 53,173     | 32           | 52,480  | 32               | 4,277        | 37           | 3,940  | 32   |
| First-time buyers | 32,797     | 20           | 32,112  | 19               | 2,248        | 19           | 2,751  | 22   |
| Buy-to-let        | 10,642     | 6            | 9,904   | 6                | 1,232        | 11           | 1,055  | 8    |
|                   | 167,357    | 100          | 165,356 | 100              | 11,533       | 100          | 12,412 | 100  |

As well as the new business in the table above, there were  $\pm 17.4$  bn (H119:  $\pm 15.0$  bn) of remortgages where we moved existing customers with maturing products onto new mortgages. We also provided  $\pm 0.6$  bn (H119:  $\pm 0.7$  bn) of further advances and flexible mortgage drawdowns.

#### 30 June 2020 compared to 31 December 2019

The borrower profile of stock remained broadly unchanged. The new business borrower profile whilst similar to 2019 showed an increase in the proportion of Remortgage customers, reflecting market conditions, pricing and product initiatives. In H120, we helped first-time buyers purchase their new home with £2.2bn of gross lending (H119: £2.8bn).

#### Interest rate profile

The interest rate profile of our mortgage asset stock was:

|                              | 30 Jun  | e 2020 | 31 December 2019 |     |  |
|------------------------------|---------|--------|------------------|-----|--|
|                              | £m      | %      | £m               | %   |  |
| Fixed rate                   | 131,776 | 79     | 128,798          | 78  |  |
| Variable rate                | 22,235  | 13     | 22,116           | 13  |  |
| Standard Variable Rate (SVR) | 12,252  | 7      | 14,124           | 9   |  |
| Follow on Rate (FoR)         | 1,094   | 1      | 318              | —   |  |
|                              | 167,357 | 100    | 165,356          | 100 |  |

#### 30 June 2020 compared to 31 December 2019

In H120, we continued to see customer refinancing from SVR products into fixed rate products influenced by low mortgage rates and the competitive mortgage market.

#### **Geographical distribution**

The geographical distribution of our mortgage asset stock was:

|                                    | Stock        |                  | New          | business         |
|------------------------------------|--------------|------------------|--------------|------------------|
|                                    | 30 June 2020 | 31 December 2019 | 30 June 2020 | 31 December 2019 |
| Region                             | £bn          | £bn              | £bn          | £bn              |
| London                             | 42.2         | 41.4             | 3.0          | 7.5              |
| Midlands and East Anglia           | 22.4         | 22.1             | 1.6          | 4.3              |
| North                              | 22.9         | 22.7             | 1.5          | 3.8              |
| Northern Ireland                   | 3.2          | 3.3              | 0.1          | 0.3              |
| Scotland                           | 6.7          | 6.8              | 0.3          | 1.2              |
| South East excluding London        | 52.5         | 51.7             | 3.8          | 9.7              |
| South West, Wales and other        | 17.5         | 17.4             | 1.2          | 3.0              |
|                                    | 167.4        | 165.4            | 11.5         | 29.8             |
| Average loan size for new business |              |                  | £'000        | £'000            |
| South East including London        |              |                  | 273          | 277              |
| Rest of the UK                     |              |                  | 154          | 154              |
| UK as a whole                      |              |                  | 208          | 207              |

#### 30 June 2020 compared to 31 December 2019

The geographical distribution of the portfolio continued to represent a broad footprint across the UK, whilst maintaining a concentration around London and the South East. The loan-to-income multiple of mortgage lending in the period, representing average earnings of new business at inception, was 3.22 (2019: 3.27).

|                  | Credit risk        |                  |                      |                         |
|------------------|--------------------|------------------|----------------------|-------------------------|
| Strategic report | <b>Risk review</b> | Financial Review | Financial statements | Shareholder information |

#### Loan-to-value analysis

This table shows the LTV distribution for the gross carrying amount and the related ECL of our total mortgage portfolio and Stage 3 mortgages, as well as the LTV distribution for new business. We also show the collateral value and simple average LTV for our mortgage stock, Stage 3 stock and new business. We use our estimate of the property value at the balance sheet date. We include fees that have been added to the loan in the LTV calculation. For flexible products, we only include the drawn amount, not undrawn limits.

|   | 30 June 2020 |     |         | 31 December 2019 |          |         |     |         |     |          |
|---|--------------|-----|---------|------------------|----------|---------|-----|---------|-----|----------|
|   | Stock        |     | Stage 3 | 3                | New      | Stock   |     | Stage 3 |     | New      |
|   | Total        | ECL | Total   | ECL              | Business | Total   | ECL | Total   | ECL | Business |
| LTV   | £m           | £m  | £m      | £m               | £m       | £m      | £m  | £m      | £m  | £m       |
| Up to 50%   | 72,711       | 36  | 806     | 10               | 2,232    | 70,714  | 24  | 743     | 11  | 5,113    |
| >50-75%   | 68,453       | 90  | 630     | 28               | 4,878    | 67,311  | 65  | 626     | 24  | 11,876   |
| >75-85%   | 17,565       | 43  | 143     | 16               | 2,135    | 17,436  | 31  | 136     | 13  | 6,130    |
| >85-100%  | 7,760        | 42  | 101     | 17               | 2,263    | 9,011   | 34  | 110     | 17  | 6,650    |
| >100%   | 868          | 75  | 102     | 38               | 25       | 884     | 64  | 107     | 38  | 45       |
|   | 167,357      | 286 | 1,782   | 109              | 11,533   | 165,356 | 218 | 1,722   | 103 | 29,814   |
| Collateral value of residential properties ${}^{(1)}$ | 167,231      |     | 1,763   |                  | 11,533   | 165,229 |     | 1,702   |     | 29,813   |
|   | %            |     | %       |                  | %        | %       |     | %       |     | %        |
| Simple Average <sup>(2)</sup> LTV (indexed)           | 42           | _   | 42      |                  | 62       | 43      |     | 42      |     | 65       |

(1) Collateral value shown is limited to the balance of each related loan. Excludes the impact of over-collateralisation (where the collateral is higher than the loan). Includes collateral against loans in negative equity of £743m (2019: £757m). Total of all LTV% divided by the total of all accounts.

(2)

At 30 June 2020, the parts of loans in negative equity which were effectively uncollateralised before deducting loss allowances was £126m (2019: £127m.).

In H120, the simple average LTV of mortgage total new lending in London was 59% (2019: 61%).

#### **Credit performance**

|  | 30 June 2020 | 31 December 2019 |
|--|--------------|------------------|
|  | £m           | £m               |
| Mortgage loans and advances to customers of which:           | 167,357      | 165,356          |
| – Stage 1  | 154,176      | 155,477          |
| – Stage 2  | 11,399       | 8,157            |
| – Stage 2<br>– Stage 3<br>Loss allowances <sup>(3)</sup>     | 1,782        | 1,722            |
| Loss allowances <sup>(3)</sup>                               | 286          | 218              |
|  | %            | %                |
| Stage 1 ratio <sup>(1)</sup>                                 | 92.12        | 94.03            |
| Stage 2 ratio <sup>(1)</sup><br>Stage 3 ratio <sup>(2)</sup> | 6.81         | 4.93             |
| Stage 3 ratio <sup>(2)</sup>                                 | 1.07         | 1.05             |

Stage 1/Stage 2 exposures as a percentage of customer loans.

Total Stage 3 exposures as a percentage of customer loans plus undrawn Stage 3 exposures. The ECL allowance is for both on and off–balance sheet exposures. (3)

### Movement in total exposures and the corresponding ECL

The following table shows changes in total on and off-balance sheet exposures subject to ECL assessment, and the corresponding ECL, for residential mortgages in the year. The footnotes to the Santander UK group level analysis on page 24 are also applicable to this table.

|  | Stage 1                  |      | Stage 2                  |      | Stage 3                  |      | Total                    |      |
|--|--------------------------|------|--------------------------|------|--------------------------|------|--------------------------|------|
|  | Exposures <sup>(1)</sup> | ECL  |
| Mortgages  | £m                       | £m   | £m                       | £m   | £m                       | £m   | £m                       | £m   |
| At 1 January 2020                                      | 168,830                  | 14   | 8,224                    | 101  | 1,734                    | 103  | 178,788                  | 218  |
| Transfers from Stage 1 to Stage 2 <sup>(3)</sup>       | (4,826)                  | (2)  | 4,826                    | 2    | _                        | _    | -                        | _    |
| Transfers from Stage 2 to Stage 1 $^{(3)}$             | 1,116                    | 11   | (1,116)                  | (11) | _                        | _    | -                        | _    |
| Transfers to Stage 3 <sup>(3)</sup>                    | (102)                    | (1)  | (381)                    | (9)  | 483                      | 10   | -                        | _    |
| Transfers from Stage 3 <sup>(3)</sup>                  | 3                        | _    | 224                      | 9    | (227)                    | (9)  | -                        | _    |
| Transfers of financial instruments                     | (3,809)                  | 8    | 3,553                    | (9)  | 256                      | 1    | -                        | _    |
| Net ECL remeasurement on stage transfer <sup>(4)</sup> | -                        | (11) | _                        | 56   | _                        | 6    | -                        | 51   |
| Change in economic scenarios <sup>(2)</sup>            | -                        | 2    | -                        | 27   | _                        | 11   | -                        | 40   |
| New lending and assets purchased <sup>(5)</sup>        | 12,129                   | 2    | 52                       | 2    | _                        | _    | 12,181                   | 4    |
| Other <sup>(6)</sup>                                   | (2,410)                  | _    | 107                      | (9)  | 12                       | 3    | (2,291)                  | (6)  |
| Redemptions and repayments <sup>(7)</sup>              | (10,652)                 | (2)  | (437)                    | (4)  | (179)                    | (8)  | (11,268)                 | (14) |
| Assets written off <sup>(7)</sup>                      | _                        | _    | _                        | _    | (28)                     | (7)  | (28)                     | (7)  |
| At 30 June 2020  | 164,088                  | 13   | 11,499                   | 164  | 1,795                    | 109  | 177,382                  | 286  |
| Net movement in the period                             | (4,742)                  | (1)  | 3,275                    | 63   | 61                       | 6    | (1,406)                  | 68   |
| Charge/(release) to the Income Statement               |                          | (1)  |                          | 63   |                          | 13   |                          | 75   |
| Less: Discount unwind                                  |                          | _    |                          | _    |                          | (1)  |                          | (1)  |
| Less: Recoveries net of collection costs               |                          | _    |                          | _    |                          | (1)  |                          | (1)  |
| Income statement charge/(release) for the period       |                          | (1)  |                          | 63   |                          | 11   |                          | 73   |
| 2019   |                          |      |                          |      |                          |      |                          |      |
| At 1 January 2019                                      | 157,739                  | 12   | 9,432                    | 119  | 1,999                    | 106  | 169,170                  | 237  |
| Transfers from Stage 1 to Stage 2 $^{(3)}$             | (1,932)                  | (1)  | 1,932                    | 1    |                          | _    | -                        | _    |
| Transfers from Stage 2 to Stage 1 $^{(3)}$             | 2,237                    | 21   | (2,237)                  | (21) | —                        | —    | -                        | _    |
| Transfers to Stage 3 <sup>(3)</sup>                    | (111)                    | (1)  | (382)                    | (8)  | 493                      | 9    | -                        | _    |
| Transfers from Stage 3 <sup>(3)</sup>                  | 1                        |      | 322                      | 10   | (323)                    | (10) | _                        |      |
| Transfers of financial instruments                     | 195                      | 19   | (365)                    | (18) | 170                      | (1)  |                          |      |

| Transfers from Stage 3 <sup>(3)</sup>                  | 1        | -    | 322   | 10   | (323) | (10) | -        | -    |
|--|----------|------|-------|------|-------|------|----------|------|
| Transfers of financial instruments                     | 195      | 19   | (365) | (18) | 170   | (1)  | -        | _    |
| Net ECL remeasurement on stage transfer <sup>(4)</sup> | —        | (20) | —     | 14   | —     | 4    | -        | (2)  |
| Change in economic scenarios <sup>(2)</sup>            | —        | (5)  | _     | (8)  | _     | (4)  | -        | (17) |
| New lending and assets purchased <sup>(5)</sup>        | 12,733   | 3    | 417   | 4    | _     | _    | 13,150   | 7    |
| Other <sup>(6)</sup>                                   | 2,030    | 4    | 384   | (3)  | (7)   | 6    | 2,407    | 7    |
| Redemptions and repayments <sup>(7)</sup>              | (11,440) | (1)  | (539) | (4)  | (215) | (7)  | (12,194) | (12) |
| Assets written off <sup>(7)</sup>                      | —        | _    | -     | _    | (10)  | (6)  | (10)     | (6)  |
| At 30 June 2019  | 161,257  | 12   | 9,329 | 104  | 1,937 | 98   | 172,523  | 214  |
| Net movement in the period                             | 3,518    |      | (103) | (15) | (62)  | (8)  | 3,353    | (23) |
| Charge/(release) to the Income Statement               |          |      |       | (15) |       | (2)  |          | (17) |
| Less: Discount unwind                                  |          | —    |       | (1)  |       | (3)  |          | (4)  |
| Income statement charge/(release) for the period       |          | _    |       | (16) |       | (5)  |          | (21) |

#### Loan modifications

#### Forbearance and other loan modifications

At 30 June 2020, there were  $\pm 1.6$  bn (2019:  $\pm 1.4$  bn) of mortgages on the balance sheet that we had forborne. At 30 June 2020, there were  $\pm 2.8$  bn (2019:  $\pm 3.0$  bn) of other mortgages on the balance sheet that we had modified since January 2008.

| Strategic | ronort. |
|-----------|---------|
| SILAPOID  | I EDOL  |

**Risk review** 

Financial Review

Financial statements

**Credit risk** 

## **RESIDENTIAL MORTGAGES – PORTFOLIOS OF PARTICULAR INTEREST**

**Credit performance** 

|                              |         | Portfolio of particular interest <sup>(1)</sup> |   |                         |           |            |                    |  |
|------------------------------|---------|---|---|-------------------------|-----------|------------|--------------------|--|
|                              | Total   | Interest-only                                   | Part interest-<br>only, part<br>repayment <sup>(2)</sup><br>(3) | Flexible <sup>(3)</sup> | LTV >100% | Buy-to-let | Other<br>portfolio |  |
| 30 June 2020                 | £m      | £m  | £m  | £m                      | £m        | £m         | £m                 |  |
| Mortgage portfolio           | 167,357 | 38,394  | 13,365  | 10,643                  | 868       | 10,642     | 111,053            |  |
| – Stage 1                    | 154,176 | 32,289  | 11,866  | 9,160                   | 488       | 10,077     | 105,870            |  |
| – Stage 2                    | 11,399  | 5,256   | 1,249   | 1,256                   | 278       | 538        | 4,563              |  |
| – Stage 3                    | 1,782   | 849   | 250   | 227                     | 102       | 27         | 620                |  |
| Stage 3 ratio <sup>(4)</sup> | 1.07%   | 2.23%   | 1.88%   | 2.26%                   | 11.78%    | 0.26%      | 0.56%              |  |
| PIPs                         | 34      | 16  | 7   | 4                       | 13        | 1          | 7                  |  |
| Simple average LTV (indexed) | 42%     | 45%   | 45%   | 27%                     | 117%      | 60%        | 43%                |  |

| 31 December 2019             |         |        |        |        |        |       |         |
|------------------------------|---------|--------|--------|--------|--------|-------|---------|
| Mortgage portfolio           | 165,356 | 38,062 | 13,247 | 11,273 | 884    | 9,904 | 109,234 |
| – Stage 1                    | 155,477 | 33,739 | 12,112 | 10,183 | 594    | 9,593 | 105,114 |
| – Stage 2                    | 8,157   | 3,502  | 888    | 873    | 183    | 285   | 3,526   |
| – Stage 3                    | 1,722   | 821    | 247    | 217    | 107    | 26    | 594     |
| Stage 3 ratio <sup>(4)</sup> | 1.05%   | 2.17%  | 1.87%  | 2.03%  | 12.11% | 0.26% | 0.54%   |
| PIPs                         | 32      | 14     | 9      | 2      | 13     | 1     | 8       |
| Simple average LTV (indexed) | 43%     | 45%    | 45%    | 28%    | 117%   | 60%   | 44%     |

(1) Where a loan falls into more than one category, we include it in all the categories that apply. As a result, the sum of the mortgages in the segments of particular interest and the other portfolio does not agree to the total mortgage portfolio. Mortgage balance includes both the interest-only part of £9,939m (2019; £9,823m) and the non-interest-only part of the loan. Includes legacy Alliance & Leicester flexible loans that work in a more limited way than our current Flexi loan product. Total Stage 3 exposure as a percentage of customer loans plus undrawn Stage 3 exposures.

(2) (3) (4)

#### 30 June 2020 compared to 31 December 2019

- In H120, the proportion of interest-only loans together with part interest-only, part repayment and flexible loans reduced, reflecting our strategy to manage down the proportional exposure to these lending profiles.

- BTL mortgage balances increased £0.7bn to £10.6bn (2019: £9.9bn) driven by continued focus in growing this portfolio. In H120, the simple average LTV of mortgage total new BTL lending was 64% (2019: 64%).

## CONSUMER (AUTO) FINANCE AND OTHER UNSECURED LENDING

#### Credit performance

|   | Consumer<br>(auto) finance | Personal<br>loans | Credit<br>cards | Overdrafts | Total other<br>unsecured | Total  |
|---|----------------------------|-------------------|-----------------|------------|--------------------------|--------|
| 30 June 2020                              | £m                         | £m                | £m              | £m         | £m                       | £m     |
| Loans and advances to customers of which: | 7,988                      | 2,089             | 2,255           | 391        | 4,735                    | 12,723 |
| – Stage 1                                 | 7,534                      | 1,860             | 1,909           | 231        | 4,000                    | 11,534 |
| – Stage 2                                 | 398                        | 206               | 299             | 136        | 641                      | 1,039  |
| – Stage 3                                 | 56                         | 23                | 47              | 24         | 94                       | 150    |
| Loss allowances <sup>(2)</sup>            | 106                        | 65                | 145             | 71         | 281                      | 387    |
| Stage 3 undrawn exposures                 | _                          |                   |                 |            | 27                       | 27     |
| Stage 3 ratio <sup>(1)</sup>              | 0.70%                      |                   |                 |            | 2.54%                    | 1.39%  |
| Gross write offs                          | 13                         |                   |                 |            | 69                       | 82     |

| 31 December 2019                          |       |       |       |     |       |        |
|---|-------|-------|-------|-----|-------|--------|
| Loans and advances to customers of which: | 7,684 | 2,135 | 2,788 | 590 | 5,513 | 13,197 |
| – Stage 1                                 | 7,038 | 2,020 | 2,473 | 404 | 4,897 | 11,935 |
| – Stage 2                                 | 604   | 95    | 267   | 160 | 522   | 1,126  |
| – Stage 3                                 | 42    | 20    | 48    | 26  | 94    | 136    |
| Loss allowances <sup>(2)</sup>            | 88    | 51    | 120   | 62  | 233   | 321    |
| Stage 3 undrawn exposures                 | _     |       |       |     | 25    | 25     |
| Stage 3 ratio <sup>(1)</sup>              | 0.55% |       |       |     | 2.15% | 1.21%  |
| Gross write-offs                          | 34    |       |       |     | 134   | 168    |

Total Stage 3 exposure as a percentage of loans and advances to customers plus undrawn Stage 3 exposures. The ECL allowance is for both on and off-balance sheet exposures.

#### 30 June 2020 compared to 31 December 2019

We maintained our prudent Consumer (auto) finance underwriting criteria through the year. In H120, the product mix was broadly unchanged, with a slight increase in wholesale finance facilities (stock finance). The retail car finance market saw challenges in H120 mainly due to a one month closure at dealerships due to Covid-19.

At 30 June 2020, Consumer (auto) finance balances represented 4% (2019: 4%) of total Retail Banking loans and 4% (2019: 4%) of total customer loans. At 30 June 2020, Consumer (auto) finance balances increased by £304m (4%). At 30 June 2020, Consumer (auto) finance gross lending (new business) was £1,240m (H119: £1,787m). Wholesale loans (Stock finance) to car dealerships at 30 June 2020 were approximately 20% of the Consumer loan book, an increase of £329m since 31 December 2019. At 30 June 2020, the average Consumer (auto) finance loan size was £15,185 (2019: £13,900).

The risk profile for Consumer (auto) finance and other unsecured lending remained stable in terms of our credit scoring acceptance policies, however there has been a deterioration in the credit quality as a result of Covid-19. It is too early to assess whether this will be a permanent decline in the risk profile. Forbearance levels increased in H120 as a result of Covid-19.

## **BUSINESS BANKING**

#### **Credit performance**

|   | 30 June 2020 | 31 December 2019 |
|---|--------------|------------------|
|   | £m           | £m               |
| Loans and advances to customers of which:   | 4,782        | 1,845            |
| - Stage 1                                   | 4,094        | 1,590            |
| - Stage 2                                   | 609          | 177              |
| - Stage 3<br>Loss allowances <sup>(2)</sup> | 79           | 78               |
| Loss allowances <sup>(2)</sup>              | 89           | 52               |
| Stage 3 undrawn exposures                   |              |                  |
| Stage 3 ratio <sup>(1)</sup>                | 1.68%        | 4.28%            |
| Gross write offs                            | 12           | 24               |

Total Stage 3 exposure as a percentage of customer loans plus undrawn Stage 3 exposures. The ECL allowance is for both on and off-balance sheet exposures.

#### 30 June 2020 compared to 31 December 2019

Business banking balances increased significantly in H120 due to new loans advanced under Government lending schemes set up as a result of Covid-19.

Credit risk

## OTHER BUSINESS SEGMENTS – CREDIT RISK REVIEW

#### **Committed exposures**

#### **Rating distribution**

These tables show our credit risk exposure according to our internal rating scale (see 'Credit quality' in the 'Santander UK group level – credit risk review' section) for each portfolio. On this scale, the higher the rating, the better the quality of the counterparty.

|                                |        |        | 2     | Santander UK ı | risk grade |       |        |                      |        |
|--------------------------------|--------|--------|-------|----------------|------------|-------|--------|----------------------|--------|
|                                | 9      | 8      | 7     | 6              | 5          | 4     | 3 to 1 | Other <sup>(1)</sup> | Total  |
| 30 June 2020                   | £m     | £m     | £m    | £m             | £m         | £m    | £m     | £m                   | £m     |
| Corporate & Commercial Banking | 1,136  | 3,865  | 966   | 2,309          | 7,340      | 5,197 | 1,030  | 50                   | 21,893 |
| Corporate & Investment Banking | 578    | 3,997  | 3,911 | 4,118          | 1,422      | 65    | 125    | -                    | 14,216 |
| Corporate Centre               | 52,995 | 6,724  | 276   | 147            | 23         | 94    | 134    | 555                  | 60,948 |
| Total                          | 54,709 | 14,586 | 5,153 | 6,574          | 8,785      | 5,356 | 1,289  | 605                  | 97,057 |
| Of which:                      |        |        |       |                |            |       |        |                      |        |
| Stage 1                        | 54,709 | 14,586 | 5,153 | 6,379          | 6,719      | 1,935 | 243    | 538                  | 90,262 |
| Stage 2                        | _      | _      | -     | 195            | 2,066      | 3,421 | 529    | 67                   | 6,278  |
| Stage 3                        | -      | _      | -     | -              | -          | -     | 517    | -                    | 517    |
| 31 December 2019               |        |        |       |                |            |       |        |                      |        |
| Corporate & Commercial Banking | 1,231  | 3,680  | 816   | 2,340          | 8,122      | 4,713 | 1,044  | 32                   | 21,978 |
| Corporate & Investment Banking | 664    | 3,178  | 5,137 | 4,569          | 842        | 75    | 115    | _                    | 14,580 |
| Corporate Centre               | 40,001 | 6,518  | 529   | 184            | 28         | 98    | 141    | 591                  | 48,090 |
| Total                          | 41,896 | 13,376 | 6,482 | 7,093          | 8,992      | 4,886 | 1,300  | 623                  | 84,648 |
| Of which:                      |        |        |       |                |            |       |        |                      |        |
| Stage 1                        | 41,896 | 13,376 | 6,456 | 6,901          | 8,263      | 3,586 | 466    | 608                  | 81,552 |
| Stage 2                        | —      | -      | 26    | 192            | 729        | 1,300 | 439    | 15                   | 2,701  |
| Stage 3                        | _      | _      | —     | _              | —          | _     | 395    | _                    | 395    |

(1) Smaller exposures mainly in the commercial mortgage portfolio. We use scorecards for them, instead of a rating model.

#### Geographical distribution

We typically classify geographical location according to the counterparty's country of domicile unless a full risk transfer guarantee is in place, in which case we use the guarantor's country of domicile instead.

|                                |        | 30 June 2020 |       |         |        |        | 31 [  | December 20 | 19      |        |
|--------------------------------|--------|--------------|-------|---------|--------|--------|-------|-------------|---------|--------|
|                                |        |              |       | Rest of |        |        |       |             | Rest of |        |
|                                | UK     | Europe       | US    | World   | Total  | UK     |       | US          |         | Total  |
|                                | £m     | £m           | £m    | £m      | £m     | £m     | £m    | £m          | £m      | £m     |
| Corporate & Commercial Banking | 21,844 | 48           | _     | 1       | 21,893 | 21,893 | 84    | _           | 1       | 21,978 |
| Corporate & Investment Banking | 11,697 | 1,881        | 226   | 412     | 14,216 | 11,276 | 2,771 | 171         | 362     | 14,580 |
| Corporate Centre               | 51,783 | 2,904        | 1,107 | 5,154   | 60,948 | 39,888 | 2,695 | 1,012       | 4,495   | 48,090 |

#### 30 June 2020 compared to 31 December 2019

In Corporate & Commercial Banking, we saw a 0.4% reduction in committed exposure, with Covid-19 related lending offset by the continued deleveraging of the CRE portfolio. Our CRE portfolio decreased by 5.0% as we continue to manage our exposure in line with proactive risk management policies.

In CIB, committed exposures decreased by 2.5% mainly due to reductions in our Large Corporate portfolio, largely driven by exposures being refinanced into Banco Santander London Branch as part of the agreed strategy. There has been limited demand for Covid-19 related funding as the majority of CIB customers have had access to equity markets and the Covid Corporate Financing Facility. The rating distribution flattened slightly in CIB following a number of Covid-19 related downgrades.

In Corporate Centre, committed exposures increased by 26.7% mainly driven by UK Sovereign and Supranational exposures which increased by 37.0% as part of the management of the liquid asset buffer driven by a change in customer funding, where deposit growth outstripped asset growth, as well as higher receipts of cash margin calls following the volatility during Covid-19. The portfolio profile remained short-term, reflecting the purpose of the holdings. Legacy Portfolios in run–off reduced by 17.0%. Social Housing exposures also reduced.

#### **Credit performance**

We monitor exposures that show potentially higher risk characteristics using our Watchlist process (described in 'Monitoring' in the 'Credit risk management' section). The table below shows the exposures we monitor, and those we classify as Stage 3 by portfolio at 30 June 2020 and 31 December 2019.

|                                |                     | Co                     | mmitted exposure        |         |                      |                    |
|--------------------------------|---------------------|------------------------|-------------------------|---------|----------------------|--------------------|
|                                |                     | Watchlist              |                         |         |                      |                    |
|                                | Fully<br>performing | Enhanced<br>monitoring | Proactive<br>management | Stage 3 | Total <sup>(1)</sup> | Loss<br>allowances |
| 30 June 2020                   | £m                  | £m                     | £m                      | £m      | £m                   | £m                 |
| Corporate & Commercial Banking | 18,493              | 2,202                  | 758                     | 440     | 21,893               | 335                |
| Corporate & Investment Banking | 12,509              | 233                    | 1,418                   | 56      | 14,216               | 62                 |
| Corporate Centre               | 60,875              | 45                     | 7                       | 21      | 60,948               | 22                 |
| Total loss allowances          |                     |                        |                         |         |                      | 419                |
| 31 December 2019               |                     |                        |                         |         |                      |                    |
| Corporate & Commercial Banking | 20,030              | 1,235                  | 351                     | 362     | 21,978               | 210                |
| Corporate & Investment Banking | 13,758              | 252                    | 555                     | 15      | 14,580               | 50                 |
| Corporate Centre               | 48,031              | 30                     | 11                      | 18      | 48,090               | 12                 |
| Total loss allowances          |                     |                        |                         |         |                      | 272                |

(1) Includes committed facilities and derivatives. We define 'Enhanced Monitoring' and 'Proactive Management' in the 'Monitoring' section.

#### 30 June 2020 compared to 31 December 2019

In Corporate & Commercial Banking, exposures subject to enhanced monitoring increased by 78%. Exposures subject to proactive monitoring more than doubled. This was mainly in the CRE sector where Covid-19 resulted in falling capital and rental yields along with rent collection challenges and exacerbated structural issues in sub-sectors such as Retail. LTVs in this portfolio are relatively low with almost three quarters of the total CRE portfolio having an LTV below 50%, following planned deleveraging of the portfolio.

In CIB, Large Corporate exposures subject to enhanced monitoring reduced slightly whilst exposures subject to proactive management increased significantly. The majority of downgrades were in sectors most impacted by Covid-19. Stage 3 exposure increased due to the reclassification of a single deal. Financial Institutions exposures subject to enhanced monitoring remained unchanged. Exposures subject to proactive management increased due to an increase in exposure for an existing case.

In Corporate Centre, exposures subject to proactive management reduced. Exposures subject to enhanced monitoring and Stage 3 exposures increased slightly due to increases in the Legacy Portfolio in Run Off, mostly commercial mortgages.

Across the non retail portfolios, loan loss allowances increased by  $\pm$ 147m (54%), from changes to economic scenarios and weights, staging re-classifications following in-depth sectoral reviews, and the impact of Covid-19 on material individually assessed Stage 3 exposures.

## PORTFOLIOS OF PARTICULAR INTEREST

#### **Commercial Real Estate**

In H120, our CRE portfolio decreased by 5% as we continue to manage our exposure in line with the agreed proactive risk management policies. Exposures subject to enhanced monitoring increased from 2% at 31 December 2019 to 12% at 30 June 2020 where Covid-19 resulted in falling capital and rental yields along with rent collection challenges and exacerbated structural issues in sub-sectors such as Retail. LTVs within this portfolio are relatively low with almost three quarters of the total CRE portfolio having an LTV lower than 50%.

Risk review

Financial Review

Market risk

## Market risk

### Overview

Market risk comprises banking market risk and trading market risk

#### Market risk management

In H120, there were no significant changes in the way we manage market risk as described in the 2019 Annual Report.

#### Market risk review

In this section, we analyse our key banking and trading market risk metrics.

### **Key metrics**

Santander UK plc group Net Interest Margin (NIM) sensitivity to +50bps was  $\pounds$ (77)m (2019:  $\pounds$ 99m and  $\pounds$ 56m)

SFS NIM sensitivity to +50bps was £21m and to -50bps was f(11)m(2019: f19m and f(14)m)

Santander UK plc group Economic Value of Equity (EVE) sensitivity to +50bps was  $\pm$ 355m and to -50bps was  $\pm$ (598)m (2019:  $\pm$ 10m and  $\pm$ (88)m)

SFS EVE sensitivity to +50bps was  $\pm 25m$  and to -50bps was  $\pm (16)m (2019: \pm 23m \text{ and } \pm (22)m)$ 

### BANKING MARKET RISK REVIEW

#### Interest rate risk Yield curve risk

The table below shows how our base case income and valuation would be affected by a 50 basis point parallel shift (both up and down) applied instantaneously to the yield curve at 30 June 2020 and 31 December 2019 for the Santander UK plc group and SFS.

|                 |               |       | Santande         | er UK plc group |
|-----------------|---------------|-------|------------------|-----------------|
|                 | 30 June 2020  |       | 31 December 2019 |                 |
|                 | +50bps -50bps |       | +50bps           | -50bps          |
|                 | £m            | £m    | £m               | £m              |
| NIM sensitivity | 62            | (77)  | 99               | 56              |
| EVE sensitivity | 355           | (598) | 10               | (88)            |
|                 |               |       |                  | SFS             |
| NIM sensitivity | 21            | (11)  | 19               | (14)            |
| EVE sensitivity | 25            | (16)  | 23               | (22)            |

#### 30 June 2020 compared to 31 December 2019

The movement in Santander UK plc group NIM and EVE sensitivities in H120 was largely due to further margin compression risk as a result of lower levels of the yield curve and growth in administered rate liability volumes.

## TRADING MARKET RISK REVIEW

#### 30 June 2020 compared to 31 December 2019

In H120, there were no significant changes to our trading market risk exposures in the Santander UK ring-fenced bank. We are only exposed to a small amount of trading market risk. This is from permitted products sold to permitted customers, offset by permitted market risk hedges.

## Liquidity risk

### Overview

Liquidity risk is the risk that, while still being solvent, we do not have the liquid financial

#### Liquidity risk management

#### Liquidity risk review

### **Key metrics**

RFB DoLSub LCR of 147% (2019: 142%)

Wholesale funding and AT1 with maturity <1 year £28.0bn (2019: £22.5bn)

RFB DoLSub LCR eligible liquidity pool of £47.8bn (2019: £42.0bn)

## LIQUIDITY RISK REVIEW

#### Liquidity Coverage Ratio

This table shows our LCR and LRA at 30 June 2020 and 31 December 2019. We also show the SFS LCR and LRA separately, reflecting the fact that we monitor and manage liquidity risk for SFS separately from 1 January 2019. The LRA data reflect the stress testing methodology in place at that time.

|   | LCR RFB      | DoLSub <sup>(1)</sup> | LRA RFB <sup>(2)</sup> |                  |  |
|---|--------------|-----------------------|------------------------|------------------|--|
|   | 30 June 2020 | 31 December 2019      | 30 June 2020           | 31 December 2019 |  |
|   | £bn          | £bn                   | £bn                    | £bn              |  |
| Eligible liquidity pool (liquidity value)                             | 47.4         | 41.6                  | 47.0                   | 40.6             |  |
| Net stress outflows   | (32.3)       | (29.3)                | (34.4)                 | (31.7)           |  |
| Surplus   | 15.1         | 12.3                  | 12.6                   | 8.9              |  |
| Eligible liquidity pool as a percentage of anticipated net cash flows | 147%         | 142%                  | 137%                   | 128%             |  |
|   | LCF          | R SFS                 | LRA                    | SFS              |  |
| Eligible liquidity pool (liquidity value)                             | 6.1          | 5.7                   | 6.1                    | 5.7              |  |
| Net stress outflows   | (1.9)        | (1.2)                 | (1.9)                  | (1.1)            |  |
| Surplus   | 4.2          | 4.5                   | 4.2                    | 4.6              |  |
| Eligible liquidity pool as a percentage of anticipated net cash flows | 316%         | 471%                  | 322%                   | 518%             |  |

The RFB LCR was 149%. The LRA is calculated for the Santander UK plc group (the RFB Group) and is a three-month Santander UK specific requirement.

#### 30 June 2020 compared to 31 December 2019

RFB DoLSub LCR at 147% reflects our prudent approach in an uncertain operating environment and is significantly above regulatory requirements.

Although the key aim of the UK Government financial support measures introduced in H120 was to limit damage to the wider economy from Covid-19, they had the side-effect of reducing any potential liquidity risks arising due to Covid-19. Although Covid-19 did not trigger a liquidity stress, its immediate negative impacts on liquidity, such as the drawing of committed credit and liquidity facilities, were largely offset by deposits from those same drawings as corporates reduced their spending. Similarly, the impact of the initial effective shutdown of the mortgage market and the payment holidays granted to customers was offset by better than expected retail deposit balances as customers reduced their spending.

| Strategic report |  |
|------------------|--|
|------------------|--|

**Risk review** 

Financial Review

Liquidity risk

### FUNDING RISK REVIEW

÷

Our funding strategy continues to be based on maintaining a conservatively structured balance sheet and diverse sources of funding to meet the needs of our business strategy and plans. The CFO Division maintains a funding plan and ensures it is compliant with the LRA and regulatory liquidity and capital requirements.

### Maturity profile of wholesale funding

This table shows our main sources of wholesale funding. It does not include securities finance agreements. The table is based on exchange rates at issue and scheduled repayments and call dates. It does not reflect the final contractual maturity of the funding.

|   | ≤ 1   | >1 and ≤ 3 | >3 and ≤ 6 |        | >9 and ≤  | Sub-total | >1 and    | >2 and    |          |       |
|---|-------|------------|------------|--------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|----------|-------|
|   | month | months     | months     | months | 12 months | ≤ 1 year  | ≤ 2 years | ≤ 5 years | >5 years | Total |
| 30 June 2020  | £bn   | £bn        | £bn        | £bn    | £bn       | £bn       | £bn       | £bn       | £bn      | £bn   |
| Santander UK Group Holdings plc <sup>(1)</sup>        |       |            |            |        |           |           |           |           |          |       |
| Senior unsecured – public benchmark                   | -     | -          | 0.8        | 0.7    | -         | 1.5       | 2.4       | 4.2       | 1.3      | 9.4   |
| <ul> <li>privately placed</li> </ul>                  | -     | -          | -          | -      | -         | -         | -         | -         | 0.1      | 0.1   |
| Subordinated liabilities and equity (incl.            |       |            |            |        |           |           |           |           |          |       |
| AT1)  | _     | -          | -          | _      | _         | -         | 0.8       | 1.0       | 1.5      | 3.3   |
|   | -     | -          | 0.8        | 0.7    | _         | 1.5       | 3.2       | 5.2       | 2.9      | 12.8  |
| Santander UK plc                                      |       |            |            |        |           |           |           |           |          |       |
| Deposits by banks                                     | 0.1   | 0.2        | 0.2        | -      | -         | 0.5       | _         | _         | -        | 0.5   |
| Certificates of deposit and commercial                |       |            |            |        |           |           |           |           |          |       |
| paper   | 1.1   | 2.9        | 0.7        | 0.7    | -         | 5.4       | -         | -         | -        | 5.4   |
| Senior unsecured – public benchmark                   | 0.6   | -          | 2.0        | 0.4    | 1.8       | 4.8       | 1.3       | 2.7       | 0.3      | 9.1   |
| <ul> <li>privately placed</li> </ul>                  | -     | 0.9        | -          | 0.3    | -         | 1.2       | 0.1       | 0.2       | 0.3      | 1.8   |
| Covered bonds   | -     | -          | 1.0        | -      | 3.7       | 4.7       | 2.5       | 7.1       | 4.7      | 19.0  |
| Securitisation and structured issuance <sup>(2)</sup> | 0.2   | 1.3        | 0.2        | 0.2    | _         | 1.9       | 1.8       | 0.4       | _        | 4.1   |
| Term Funding Scheme                                   | _     | _          | 4.5        | 1.5    | 1.5       | 7.5       | 3.3       | _         | _        | 10.8  |
| TFSME   | _     | -          | -          | _      | _         | -         | -         | 2.2       | -        | 2.2   |
| Subordinated liabilities                              | _     | _          | _          | _      | _         | _         | _         | 0.6       | 1.3      | 1.9   |
|   | 2.0   | 5.3        | 8.6        | 3.1    | 7.0       | 26.0      | 9.0       | 13.2      | 6.6      | 54.8  |
| Other group entities                                  |       |            |            |        |           |           |           |           |          |       |
| Securitisation & structured issuance <sup>(3)</sup>   | 0.1   | _          | 0.1        | 0.2    | 0.1       | 0.5       | 0.5       | 0.4       | _        | 1.4   |
| Total at 30 June 2020                                 | 2.1   | 5.3        | 9.5        | 4.0    | 7.1       | 28.0      | 12.7      | 18.8      | 9.5      | 69.0  |
| Of which:   |       |            |            |        |           |           |           |           |          |       |
| – Secured   | 0.3   | 1.3        | 5.8        | 1.9    | 5.3       | 14.6      | 8.1       | 10.1      | 4.7      | 37.5  |
| – Unsecured   | 1.8   | 4.0        | 3.7        | 2.1    | 1.8       | 13.4      | 4.6       | 8.7       | 4.8      | 31.5  |
| 31 December 2019                                      |       |            |            |        |           |           |           |           |          |       |
| Total at 31 December 2019                             | 1.7   | 5.5        | 4.7        | 2.1    | 8.5       | 22.5      | 16.6      | 18.8      | 9.9      | 67.8  |
| Of which:   |       |            |            |        |           |           |           |           |          |       |
| – Secured   | 0.2   | 0.1        | 2.7        | 0.3    | 5.8       | 9.1       | 11.5      | 10.4      | 3.6      | 34.6  |
| – Unsecured   | 1.5   | 5.4        | 2.0        | 1.8    | 2.7       | 13.4      | 5.1       | 8.4       | 6.3      | 33.2  |

95% of Senior Unsecured debt issued from Santander UK Group Holdings plc has been downstreamed to Santander UK plc as 'secondary non-preferential debt' in line with the guidelines from the Bank of England for Internal MREL. (1)

(2) (3)

Includes funding from mortgage-backed securitisation vehicles where Santander UK plc is the asset originator. Includes funding from asset-backed securitisation vehicles where entities other than Santander UK plc are the asset originator.

### Term issuance

In H120, our external term issuance (sterling equivalent) was:

|                                     | Sterling | US Dollar | Euro | Other | Total H120 | Total H119 |
|-------------------------------------|----------|-----------|------|-------|------------|------------|
|                                     | £bn      | £bn       | £bn  | £bn   | £bn        | £bn        |
| Santander UK Group Holdings plc     |          |           |      |       |            |            |
| Senior unsecured – public benchmark | -        | -         | 0.6  | _     | 0.6        | —          |
| Santander UK plc                    |          |           |      |       |            |            |
| Covered bonds                       | 1.0      | 1.0       | 1.0  | _     | 3.0        | 1.9        |
| Senior unsecured – public benchmark | -        | 1.0       | _    | _     | 1.0        | 0.8        |
|                                     | 1.0      | 2.0       | 1.0  | _     | 4.0        | 2.7        |
| Total gross issuances               | 1.0      | 2.0       | 1.6  | _     | 4.6        | 2.7        |

#### 30 June 2020 compared to 31 December 2019

Total wholesale funding increased with issuance of £4.6bn, including £0.6bn MREL eligible senior unsecured issued from Santander UK Group Holdings plc and £4bn of core funding, consisting of covered bonds and senior unsecured, issued from Santander UK plc.

We have £10.8bn outstanding under the 2016 TFS and £2.2bn under the new TFSME.

Santander UK Group Holdings plc repurchased several securities to improve its future interest expense while maintaining a prudent approach to the management of Santander UK plc's funding and liquidity base.

#### Encumbrance

#### Encumbrance of customer loans and advances

We have issued prime retail mortgage-backed and other asset-backed securitised products to a diverse investor base through our mortgage-backed and other asset-backed funding programmes.

We have raised funding with mortgage-backed notes, both issued to third parties and retained – the latter being central bank eligible collateral for funding purposes in other Bank of England facilities. We also have a covered bond programme, under which we issue securities to investors secured by a pool of residential mortgages.

For more on how we have issued notes from our secured programmes externally and also retained them, and what we have used them for, see Notes 11 and 21 to the Consolidated Financial Statements in the 2019 Annual Report.

### 30 June 2020 compared to 31 December 2019

Our level of encumbrance from external and internal issuance of mortgage securitisations and covered bonds increased slightly in H120 to £36.5bn (2019: £34.3bn), as planned. For more, see Note 11 to the Condensed Consolidated Interim Financial Statements.

**Risk review** 

**Financial Review** 

**Capital risk** 

# Capital risk

### Overview

Capital risk is the risk that we do not have an adequate amount or quality of capital to

#### Capital risk management

#### Capital risk review

### THE SCOPE OF OUR CAPITAL ADEQUACY

#### **Regulatory supervision**

For capital purposes, we are subject to prudential supervision by the PRA, as a UK banking group, and by the European Central Bank (ECB) as part of the Banco Santander group. The ECB supervises Banco Santander as part of the Single Supervisory Mechanism (SSM). Although we are part of the Banco Santander group, we do not have a guarantee from our immediate and ultimate parent Banco Santander SA and we operate as a standalone subsidiary. As we are part of the UK sub-group that is regulated by the PRA, we have to meet the PRA capital requirements on a standalone basis. We also have to show the PRA that we can withstand capital stress tests without the support of our parent. Reinforcing our corporate governance framework, the PRA exercises oversight through its rules and regulations on the Board and senior management appointments. Santander UK Group Holdings plc is the holding company of Santander UK plc and is the head of the Santander UK group for regulatory capital and leverage purposes.

Our basis of consolidation for our capital disclosures is substantially the same as for our Consolidated Financial Statements. Following the implementation of ring-fencing, with effect from 1 January 2019. Santander UK plc is now the head of the ring-fenced bank sub-group and is subject to regulatory capital and leverage rules in relation to that sub-group.

### **CAPITAL RISK REVIEW**

#### Meeting evolving capital requirements

We target a CET1 management buffer of sufficient size to absorb volatility in CET1 deductions, capital supply and capital demand whilst remaining above the regulatory CET1 requirement. Distribution restrictions would be expected to be applied if we were unable to meet both our minimum requirement, which consists of the Pillar 1 minimum plus Pillar 2A, and the CRD IV buffers consisting of the Capital Conservation Buffer (CCB), and the Countercyclical Capital Buffer (CCyB) and the Systemic Risk Buffer (SRB) at the level of the RFB Group.

The Bank of England's Financial Policy Committee (FPC) reduced UK CCyB to zero percent in March 2020 in response to the Covid-19 pandemic, and the FPC stated that it expected to maintain the UK CCyB at this rate for at least 12 months, so that any subsequent increase would not take effect until March 2022 at the earliest. The PRA announced in May 2020 that it would be converting Pillar 2A capital requirements to use nominal amounts, where currently RWA-based levels were used.

We review the resilience of our capital position via internal stress tests conducted as part of our ICAAP exercise, and we participate in the annual UK Banking Stress Test. In the last exercise in 2019, our projected CET1 ratio and UK Leverage ratio exceeded the hurdle rates after 'strategic' management actions and the Prudential Regulation Committee judged that the stress test did not reveal capital inadequacies in our balance sheet.

#### Headroom of our CET1 capital ratio to our current MDA trigger level at 30 June 2020

At 30 June 2020, the headroom of our CET1 capital ratio of 14.5% to our 7% AT1 permanent write down (PWD) securities trigger was 7.5% of total RWAs or £5.4bn (2019: 7.3% of total RWAs or £5.3bn).

The headroom of our CET1 capital ratio to our current maximum distributable amount (MDA) trigger level at 30 June 2020 was:

|                                      | Current MDA |
|--------------------------------------|-------------|
|                                      | %           |
| Pillar 1                             | 4.5         |
| Pillar 1<br>Pillar 2A <sup>(1)</sup> | 2.7         |
| CCB                                  | 2.5         |
| CCB<br>CCyB <sup>(2)</sup>           | -           |
| Current MDA trigger                  | 9.7         |
| Headroom to current MDA              | 4.8         |
| Total CET1 capital ratio             | 14.5        |

Santander UK's Pillar 2 CET1 requirement was 4.8% at 30 June 2020, Pillar 2A guidance is a point in time assessment. The current applicable UK CCyB rate is 0% (2019: 1%). Santander UK's current geographical allocation of the CCyB is 0% (2019: 0.98%).

#### MREL recapitalisation

We have made major progress to meet MREL requirements. To date, we have issued £8.2bn of MREL compliant senior unsecured bonds.

Our forward-looking MREL recapitalisation glide path assumes the Pillar 2A requirement remains at 4.8% and is calculated using RWA, leverage exposures and exchange rates at 30 June 2020. Based on this set of assumptions, our MREL requirements are driven by leverage until 2022. Santander UK's indicative MREL requirements excluding CRD IV buffer is currently circa. £19bn from 1 January 2022. Assuming the current glide path by 2022, we expect to issue a further £3.6bn of senior unsecured bonds by year-end 2021 to cover the maturities and meet our total 2022 MREL recapitalisation requirement of £10.6bn.

### **Key metrics**

CET1 capital ratio of 14.5% (2019: 14.3%)

Total gualifying regulatory capital decreased to £15.5bn (2019: £15.8bn)

UK leverage ratio of 4.7% (2019: 4.7%)

In addition to meeting our minimum requirement, we intend to have an MREL recapitalisation management buffer in excess of the value of Santander UK Group Holdings plc senior unsecured securities that are due to become MREL ineligible over the following six months.

#### **Key capital ratios**

|                      | Santander UK Gr | oup Holdings plc                     | Santander UK plc |                  |
|----------------------|-----------------|--------------------------------------|------------------|------------------|
|                      | 30 June 2020    | <b>30 June 2020</b> 31 December 2019 |                  | 31 December 2019 |
|                      |                 |                                      |                  | %                |
| CET1 capital ratio   | 14.5            | 14.3                                 | 14.7             | 14.3             |
| AT1                  | 3.1             | 3.1                                  | 2.7              | 2.7              |
| Grandfathered Tier 1 | 0.4             | 0.5                                  | 0.4              | 0.7              |
| Tier 2               | 3.3             | 3.7                                  | 3.6              | 4.0              |
| Total capital ratio  | 21.3            | 21.6                                 | 21.4             | 21.7             |

The total capital difference between Santander UK Group Holdings plc and Santander UK plc was due to the recognition of minority interests. The total subordination available to Santander UK plc bondholders was 21.4% (2019:21.7%) of RWAs.

Return on ordinary shareholders' equity divided by average total assets was 1.3% (year ended 31 December 2019: 4.9%).

### **Regulatory capital resources**

This table shows our qualifying regulatory capital.

|   | 30 June 2020 | 31 December 2019 |
|---|--------------|------------------|
|   | £m           | £m               |
| CET1 capital instruments and reserves:  |              |                  |
| -Capital instruments  | 7,060        | 7,060            |
| -Retained earnings  | 5,997        | 6,251            |
| -Accumulated other reserves and non-controlling interests   | 952          | 554              |
| CET1 capital before regulatory adjustments  | 14,009       | 13,865           |
| CET1 regulatory adjustments:  |              |                  |
| -Additional value adjustments   | (24)         | (35              |
| –Goodwill (net of tax)  | (1,149)      | (1,155           |
| -Other intangibles  | (522)        | (573             |
| -Fair value reserves related to gains or losses on cash flow hedges   | (774)        | (368             |
| -Negative amounts resulting from the calculation of regulatory expected loss amounts                                      | (435)        | (619             |
| -Gains or losses on liabilities valued at fair value resulting from changes in own credit standing                        | (20)         | (5               |
| -Deferred tax assets that rely on future profitability excluding timing differences                                       | (7)          | 8)               |
| -Defined benefit pension fund assets  | (386)        | (502             |
| -Dividend accrual   | (9)          | (18              |
| -IFRS 9 Transitional Adjustment   | 63           | 16               |
| -Deductions for non-controlling interests   | (171)        | (160             |
| CET1 capital  | 10,575       | 10,438           |
| AT1 capital instruments:  |              |                  |
| -Capital instruments  | 2,241        | 2,241            |
| -Amount of qualifying items subject to phase out from AT1   | 325          | 487              |
| -Regulatory deductions for instruments issued by subsidiary undertakings  | (85)         | (83              |
| AT1 capital   | 2,481        | 2,645            |
| Tier 1 capital  | 13,056       | 13,083           |
| Tier 2 capital instruments:   |              |                  |
| -Capital instruments  | 2,719        | 2,901            |
| -Amount of qualifying items subject to phase out from Tier 2  | 381          | 377              |
| -Regulatory deductions for instruments issued by subsidiary undertakings or subject to CRDIV amortisation and repurchases | (642)        | (583             |
| Tier 2 capital  | 2,458        | 2,695            |
| Total regulatory capital <sup>(1)</sup>   | 15,514       | 15,778           |

(1) Capital resources include a transitional IFRS 9 benefit at 30 June 2020 of £63m (2019: £16m).

#### 30 June 2020 compared to 31 December 2019

CET1 capital increased to  $\pm$ 10.6bn, with ongoing capital accretion through retained profits and a lower deduction from the excess of regulatory expected loss amounts over credit provisions. These improvements were partially offset by adverse market driven movements in the defined pension schemes.

Amendments to the Capital Requirements Regulation (CRR), which were published in the Official Journal on 26 June 2020, increased our CET1 capital ratio. The majority of the benefit came through the implementation of the RWA reduction factors for certain SME and infrastructure exposures. Our CET1 capital ratio increased 20bps to 14.5%.

Our UK leverage ratio at 4.7%, was 1.1 percentage points above the regulatory requirement.

AT1 capital decreased by £164m in H120, primarily reflecting the annual increase in the transitional limit applied to grandfathered AT1 capital instruments.

Tier 2 capital decreased by £237m in H120, largely reflecting the amortisation of dated instruments.

| Strategic report | Risk review  | Financial Review | Financial statements | Shareholder information |
|------------------|--------------|------------------|----------------------|-------------------------|
|                  | Capital risk |                  |                      |                         |

We remain strongly capitalised and Covid-19 did not trigger a capital stress. As part of the Bank of England Interim Financial Stability Report (May 2020), the PRA developed a desktop stress scenario, which had less of an impact over the first two years of the scenario on the core banking system than their 2019 Stress Test, where our CET1 drawdown was the lowest across UK banks and we exceeded CET1 capital ratio and Tier 1 Leverage ratio hurdle rates across the projection horizon.

In line with other UK banks, we also announced that we will not pay quarterly or interim dividends, or make share buybacks on ordinary shares until the end of 2020.

Movements in regulatory capital:

|   | CET1 capital | AT1 capital | Tier 2 capital | Total  |
|---|--------------|-------------|----------------|--------|
|   | £m           | £m          | £m             | £m     |
| At 1 January 2020   | 10,438       | 2,645       | 2,695          | 15,778 |
| - Retained earnings   | (254)        | _           | -              | (254)  |
| <ul> <li>Other reserves and non-controlling interests</li> </ul>  | 398          | —           | -              | 398    |
| – Additional value adjustments  | 11           | —           | -              | 11     |
| – Goodwill (net of tax)   | 6            | —           | -              | 6      |
| – Other intangibles   | 51           | —           | -              | 51     |
| - Fair value reserves related to gains and losses on cash flow hedges                                   | (406)        | —           | -              | (406)  |
| <ul> <li>Negative amounts resulting from the calculation of regulatory expected loss amounts</li> </ul> | 184          | —           | -              | 184    |
| - Gains or losses on liabilities valued at fair value resulting from changes in own credit standing     | (15)         | _           | _              | (15)   |
| <ul> <li>Deferred tax assets that rely on future profitability excluding timing differences</li> </ul>  | 1            | _           | _              | 1      |
| - Defined benefit pension fund assets   | 116          | -           | -              | 116    |
| – Dividend accrual  | 9            | -           | -              | 9      |
| <ul> <li>Deductions for non-controlling interests</li> </ul>  | (11)         | _           | -              | (11)   |
| – Capital instruments   | -            | _           | (182)          | (182)  |
| – IFRS 9 Transitional Adjustment  | 47           | _           | -              | 47     |
| <ul> <li>Amount of qualifying items subject to phase out from AT1</li> </ul>                            | -            | (162)       | -              | (162)  |
| <ul> <li>Amount of qualifying items subject to phase out from Tier 2</li> </ul>                         | -            | _           | 4              | 4      |
| - Deductions for instruments issued by subsidiary undertakings or subject to CRD IV amortisation        | —            | (2)         | (59)           | (61)   |
| At 30 June 2020   | 10,575       | 2,481       | 2,458          | 15,514 |

IFRS 9 transitional adjustments were implemented by the EU when the new accounting standard was adopted at the start of 2018. These original transitional adjustment rules aimed to reduce the capital position impact of the change to the IFRS 9 accounting standard over the first 5 years of application, with progressively lower adjustments applied over the 5 year period. Santander UK took up the option of applying these transitional adjustments when they were available.

In line with the position of the Basel Committee views following the outbreak of the Covid-19 pandemic, the EU has now adopted revised transitional adjustment rules which apply a higher level of transitional relief to capital following rises in IFRS 9 provisions.

The original transitional adjustments consisted of a Static component, which was impacted on 1 January 2018 and a Dynamic component with changes in provisions for non-impaired assets made after 1 January 2018. A transitional factor was applied to the Dynamic component to determine the level of offset that was available over time (95% in 2018, 85% in 2019, 70% in 2020, 50% in 2021 and 25% in 2022).

The revisions to the transitional adjustment are part of the 'Quick fix' CRR amendments which have been in force from 27 June 2020. They have involved dividing the original Dynamic component into two parts – creating an 'old' component for provision changes from 1 January 2020, and then a new Dynamic component for provision changes from 1 January 2020 and applying a revised higher transitional factor to this latter component, with an extended transitional period.

### **Risk-weighted assets**

The tables below are consistent with our regulatory filings for 30 June 2020 and 31 December 2019.

|                                | 30 June 2020 | 31 December 2019 |
|--------------------------------|--------------|------------------|
| RWAs by risk                   | £bn          | £bn              |
| Credit risk                    | 63.8         | 64.1             |
| Counterparty risk              | 1.3          | 1.5              |
| Market risk                    | 0.3          | 0.3              |
| Operational risk               | 7.3          | 7.3              |
| Total RWAs                     | 72.7         | 73.2             |
|                                | 30 June 2020 | 31 December 2019 |
| RWAs by segment                | fbn          | fbn              |
| Retail Banking                 | 49.3         | 49.0             |
| Corporate & Commercial Banking | 12.4         | 12.5             |
| Corporate & Investment Banking | 4.7          | 4.9              |
| Corporate Centre               | 6.3          | 6.8              |
| Total RWAs                     | 72.7         | 73.2             |

### Movements in RWAs by risk:

|                        | Credit/<br>counterparty |             | Operational |       |  |
|------------------------|-------------------------|-------------|-------------|-------|--|
|                        |                         | Market risk |             | Total |  |
|                        | £bn                     | £bn         | £bn         | £bn   |  |
| At 1 January 2020      | 65.6                    | 0.3         | 7.3         | 73.2  |  |
| Asset size             | (1.0)                   | -           | -           | (1.0) |  |
| Asset quality          | 1.3                     | -           | _           | 1.3   |  |
| Methodology and policy | (0.8)                   | -           | _           | (0.8) |  |
| At 30 June 2020        | 65.1                    | 0.3         | 7.3         | 72.7  |  |

#### 30 June 2020 compared to 31 December 2019

Amendments to Capital Requirements Regulation (CRR), which were published in the Official Journal on 26 June 2020, contributed 17bps to the CET1 ratio. The majority of the benefit came through the implementation of the RWA reduction factors for certain SME and infrastructure exposures.

The PRA announced in May 2020 that they would be converting Pillar 2A capital requirements from RWA percentage to nominal amount at a future point. At 30 June 2020, our P2A capital requirement remained with an RWA percentage based element.

We use SRT securitisation transactions to manage and diversify credit and other risks, and to manage capital requirements. Currently, we have SRT securitisation transactions which cover portfolios of corporate facilities and Consumer Finance loans.

#### **Regulatory leverage**

|  | 30 June 2020 | 31 December 2019 |
|--|--------------|------------------|
|  | £m           | £m               |
| Regulatory exposure                          | 269,028      | 269,162          |
| End-point Tier 1 capital <sup>(1)</sup>      | 12,761       | 12,625           |
| UK leverage ratio                            | 4.7%         | 4.7%             |
| BBLS lending excluded from leverage exposure | (2,929)      | —                |

(1) Includes deductions and AT1 adjustment permitted under the recommendation from the Financial Policy Committee on 25 July 2016.

Under the PRA rules, we adjust our total assets per the Consolidated Balance Sheet to calculate our regulatory exposure for leverage purposes. We do this as follows:

|  | 30 June 2020 | 31 December 2019 |
|--|--------------|------------------|
|  | £m           | £m               |
| Total assets per the Consolidated Balance Sheet                              | 302,819      | 288,488          |
| Derivatives netting and potential future exposure                            | (3,143)      | (1,671)          |
| Securities financing current exposure add-on                                 | 926          | 1,006            |
| Removal of IFRS netting  | 1,110        | 1,191            |
| Removal of qualifying central bank claims                                    | (39,035)     | (26,400)         |
| Commitments calculated in accordance with Basel Committee Leverage Framework | 7,792        | 8,393            |
| CET1 regulatory adjustments  | (1,441)      | (1,845)          |
|  | 269,028      | 269,162          |

### 30 June 2020 compared to 31 December 2019

UK leverage ratio at 4.7%, was 1.1% above the regulatory requirement.

#### Distributable items

Distributable items are equivalent to distributable profits under the UK Companies Act 2006. The distributable items of Santander UK Group Holdings plc under CRD IV at 30 June 2020 and 31 December 2019, and movements in the period, were as follows:

|   | 30 June 2020 | 31 December 2019 |
|---|--------------|------------------|
|   | £m           | £m               |
| At 1 January  | 4,262        | 4,221            |
| Dividends approved:   |              |                  |
| – AT1 Capital Securities  | (74)         | (142)            |
| – Tax on above item   | 20           | 38               |
| – Ordinary shares   | -            | (262)            |
| Dividends receivable:   |              |                  |
| - Investment in AT1 Capital Securities                          | 66           | 125              |
| – Tax on above item   | (18)         | (34)             |
| <ul> <li>Investment in ordinary shares of subsidiary</li> </ul> | -            | 323              |
| Other income statement items (Company)                          | (4)          | (7)              |
| At 30 June/31 December  | 4,252        | 4,262            |

Risk review

**Pension risk** 

## **Pension risk**

### Overview

**Pension risk management** In H120, there were no significant changes in the way we manage pension risk as described in the 2019 Annual Report. **Key metrics** 

Funding Deficit at Risk was £1,352m (2019: £1,520m)

Funded defined benefit pension scheme accounting surplus was £164m (2019: £431m)

### PENSION RISK REVIEW

#### 30 June 2020 compared to 31 December 2019

Interest and inflation hedging increased in H120. There was also a reduction in risk in the asset portfolio with  $\pm$ 1bn of growth assets being sold and the proceeds invested in the matching asset portfolio. The Scheme also purchased an annuity policy covering  $\pm$ 300m of pension obligations.

### Risk monitoring and measurement

Our main focus is to ensure the scheme achieves the right balance between risk and reward whilst minimising the impact on our capital and financial position. In H120, overall asset returns were positive with strong performance from liability-matching assets (mainly bonds). The Funding Deficit at Risk decreased to  $\pm$ 1,352m (2019:  $\pm$ 1,520m), mainly due to increased interest rate and inflation hedging, and risk metrics now reflecting the 2019 triennial valuation. Our long-term objective is to reduce the risk of the Scheme and eliminate the deficit on the funding basis.

On the funding basis, the interest rate hedging ratio was 75% (2019: 64%) and the inflation hedging ratio was 74% (2019: 63%) at 30 June 2020.

We also monitor the potential impact from variations in the IAS 19 position on CET1 capital. The negative impact on CET1 capital increased in H120. For more on the impact of our defined benefit schemes on capital see the 'Capital risk' section.

#### Accounting position

The accounting position was volatile in H120 reflecting volatility in bond yields, a decline in gilt yields and movement in asset values, particularly equities. There remains considerable market uncertainty and while the actions highlighted above mitigate some of the impact of market movements in yields, our position could change materially over a short period.

In H120, the accounting surplus of the Scheme and other funded schemes decreased. Some sections in the Scheme had a surplus of £522m at 30 June 2020 (2019:£670m) whilst other sections had a deficit of £358m (2019: £239m). The overall position was £164m surplus (2019: £431m surplus). There were also unfunded scheme liabilities of £44m at 30 June 2020 (2019: £41m). The deterioration in the overall position was mainly driven by a decrease in the discount rate in the period. This was due to falling corporate bond yields which increased the value of liabilities. However, this was partially offset by a rise in overall asset values.

For more on our pension schemes, including the current asset allocation and our accounting assumptions, see Note 24 to the Condensed Consolidated Interim Financial Statements.

# Conduct and regulatory risk

### Overview

#### Conduct and regulatory risk management In H120, there were no significant changes in the way we manage conduct regulatory risk as described in the 2019 Annual Report.

### CONDUCT AND REGULATORY RISK REVIEW

### 30 June 2020 compared to 31 December 2019

In H120, to ensure we fully considered customer and conduct impacts across our business, we continued to maintain a strong focus on robust oversight and control of the full customer journey. We maintain Compliance teams across all our key business divisions and in key cross functional areas such as fraud, payment services and data protection. Conduct and regulatory risk frameworks are in place across all business divisions that operate alongside our wider Risk Framework to identify, assess, manage and report conduct and regulatory risk.

In H120, we continued to build on our progress in 2019 and remained vigilant in taking a customer-focused approach in developing strategy, products and policies that support fair customer outcomes and market integrity, in particular within the context of regulator and government driven Covid-19 initiatives. They have all been deployed at a fast pace, with systems and controls in place to enable and increase working from home capability, whilst continuing to provide critical services to our customers. As part of this, we:

- Assessed the views and new policy areas in the FCA's 2020/21 Business Plan. Most of the measures and initiatives detailed are aimed at ensuring financial services firms give customers the support they need during and post the Covid-19 pandemic. This is a re-focus by the FCA on its key priorities against other work, driven by Covid-19. These are being considered and addressed within our controls, product processes and frameworks
- Continued to manage technological change and increased digitalisation in line with regulatory initiatives
- Delivered change to meet the evolving regulatory landscape, including changes brought about by Payment Systems Regulator (PSR), EU Cross Border Regulation, Open Banking and PSD2, and the FCA Consumer Protection Agenda, and
- Continued to prepare for the transition from LIBOR to risk-free rates at the end of 2021, including planning for customer communications and recognition of
  potential conduct risks.

Following the launch of the Contingent Reimbursement Model, a voluntary code of good practice for dealing with authorised push payment fraud, we agreed along with seven other banks to a funding loan for no-blame cases. We continue to engage with the industry and authorities, providing input and support in embedding the code.

Like all UK banks, we continue to see a demanding regulatory agenda focused on addressing customer detriment, price regulation and vulnerability. Conduct risks will rise in the near- and medium-term as banks deal with a large number of personal and business borrowers impacted by the Covid-19 pandemic. In addition, Brexit preparations will accelerate in the second half of 2020. When implementing regulatory change, we focus on ensuring that our strategy, leadership, governance arrangements, and approach to managing and rewarding staff does not lead to a detrimental impact on our customers, competition, or to market integrity. We expect all our staff to take responsibility for managing risk through our I AM Risk programme.

### Accounting position

The remaining provision for PPI redress and related costs was £151m (2019: £189m). There were no additional provision charges in H120. Cumulative complaints from the inception of the PPI complaints process to 30 June 2020, regardless of the likelihood of us incurring a liability, were 4.5m. This included c290,000 that were still being reviewed, which reflected the temporary scaling back of non-critical remediation activity in H120 as we focused on supporting our customers through the Covid-19 pandemic.

A provision for conduct remediation has also been recognised in respect of sales of other products. A number of uncertainties remain as to the eventual costs of conduct remediation in respect of these products given the inherent difficulties in determining the number of customers involved and the amount of any redress to be provided to them. The remaining provision for other conduct issues was £20m (2019:£25m), which primarily relates to the sale of interest rate derivatives.

Regulatory and other provisions included £58m (2019: £68m) that arose from a systems-related historical issue we identified, relating to compliance with certain requirements of the Consumer Credit Act. This provision is based on detailed reviews of relevant systems related to our customer credit business operations, supported by external legal and regulatory advice, and reflects our best estimate at 30 June 2020 of potential costs in respect of the identified issue. It also included a charge of £17m relating to breaches of certain requirements to provide SMS warning alerts to customers regarding overdraft charges in our Retail Banking business.

For more on our provisions, see Note 23 to the Condensed Consolidated Interim Financial Statements.

For more on our contingent liabilities, see Note 25 to the Condensed Consolidated Interim Financial Statements.

### **Key metrics**

PPI provision was £151m (2019: £189m)

Other conduct provision was £20m (2019: £25m)

Regulatory provisions principally comprised £74m (2019: £68m).

Operational risk

## **Operational risk**

### Overview

### Operational risk management

In H120, Covid-19 significantly impacted our Operational Risk profile. Despite this, there were no significant changes in the way we manage operational risk as described in the 2019 Annual Report, except that we extended our scope to incorporate and develop management of Operational Resilience, in response to the recent Regulatory Consultation Papers on Operational Resilience

Constitution rapers on Operational Resilience

### **OPERATIONAL RISK REVIEW**

#### 30 June 2020 compared to 31 December 2019

In H120 we did not experience material operational risk losses (excluding PPI), although our operational risk losses increased compared to H119 due to an additional provision made in H120 to cover customer refunds and associated costs. Our operational risk profile has been materially impacted by Covid-19, with changes to products and processes generated by the Government's support schemes, which we implemented and embedded. We also successfully enabled a significant proportion of our staff to work from home with strong controls, and our focus is now on supporting our staff well-being, with enhanced communications and other initiatives, and in managing the increased people-related risk. We also placed a renewed emphasis on investing in and enhancing our business continuity and pandemic plans, to ensure operational stability by enabling wider remote working.

Whilst the Bank of England and the FCA have recognised the challenges presented by Covid-19 to the industry IBOR reform by adjusting some interim milestones, we have continued to make progress on this transition and remain on target to meet industry and regulatory deadlines. We are transforming key systems and processes to deal with the new risk-free rates. We expect some increase in operational risk early in the transition as we embed new systems and processes, particularly as differing responses across jurisdictions may need multi-stage transitions for products with cross-currency dimensions.

#### Process and change management risk

Following a substantial review of our portfolio of change in 2019, we set up a new transformation programme ('Transforming for Success') to transform us into a modern and efficient bank that serves our customers and colleagues with improved customer journeys and colleague experiences. Alongside the programme we have started to review our project governance framework, to make our project planning and prioritisation, cost discipline, and our ability to support projects, more robust. We are managing this in tandem with key regulatory change initiatives which remain our highest priority. Operational risk management has been engaged in designing the operating model and mobilising the transformation programme. A Project Risk Rating (PRR) allows us to identify risk focus areas at the early stages of initiatives and to prioritise risk management for higher risk initiatives. The subsequent Operational Risk Assessment (ORA) captures a more detailed assessment of risks, controls and mitigating actions, and the tracking of initiatives through execution to closure. Outside of the transformation programme, we continue to carry out ORAs on all other initiatives including regulatory projects and new product launches. We recognise the need to manage risks associated with change as a priority, and we continue to refine the way we manage operational risk to improve efficiency and streamline processes.

#### Third party risk

We continue to devote considerable effort and resource to strengthening our Third party risk management, and it remains a key factor when we engage with our key outsourcing partners (Third Party Service Providers). The demand for innovative solutions and digital services brings additional risks, new technologies, widening spans of control across the supply chain, and cyber threats. To manage these challenges, we continue to review our governance processes and introduce new systems solutions which provide data and focus on our supplier relationships and performance. This work continues to develop and strengthen in 2020, aligned with the requirements of the EBA Outsourcing Guidelines that became effective on 30 September 2019. In H120, we updated our Third Party Risk Management Framework and Risk Appetite Statements and supporting metrics to manage this increased risk. We also updated our Third-Party Risk Management to improve the completeness and quality of data that we capture and use for the Operational Risk Indicators we report to senior management. This also supports central oversight of our supplier portfolio. We also enhanced our monitoring of our most critical suppliers to ensure we identify and manage the related risks during the Covid-19 pandemic.

#### Cyber risk

Information and cyber security remains a top risk and a priority. We experienced no notable data and cyber incidents in H120. Cyber threats continue to evolve as criminals seek new ways to monetise their efforts. In H120, we saw a large increase in ransomware attacks across all sectors and we expect this trend to continue. As a result, we continue to review and enhance our ransomware controls based on the latest intelligence. We actively work with peers in the Cyber Defence Alliance to share threat intelligence, expertise and experience to help identify common features of cyber-attacks and effective mitigation strategies.

Covid-19 related cyber activity has so far had limited impact on the finance sector. There has been a notable increase in Covid-19 phishing lures reaching our staff, however our technical controls and awareness training have provided strong mitigation. We also monitor a range of other common cyber threats including attacks on payment systems, ATM networks and third-party suppliers, where insider threat and network intrusion are the most common attack methods. We have taken mitigating action against these threats including deploying a cyber threat intelligence platform, increased intelligence through chairing the Geopolitical Financial Services working group and enhancing online service access construction to further enhance our resilience against Distributed Denial of Service attacks. Our cyber transformation programme continues to enhance our control environment and ensures we deliver secure products and solutions for our customers and the communities that we serve. We also continue investing to maintain the right skills and resources to manage information and cyber security risk effectively across all our lines of defence.

Data Management continues to increase in importance. We have invested and are making good progress with our ability to identify and manage key risks such as data quality. We have implemented a data governance model including a Senior Data Forum which reports to the Senior Management Committee, Board Audit Committee and Board Risk Committee. We are also enhancing our data management architecture to better support our Digital Transformation strategy.

The Bank of England, PRA and FCA published a consultation paper in December 2019 to help financial firms evolve their approach to operational resilience. The regulators have recognised the Covid-19 impacts across the industry and have extended the time to respond to the paper by six months until October 2020 to allow lessons learnt from the Covid-19 pandemic to be considered in the final regulations which are due to be published in H121. They expect firms to assume disruptive operational incidents will occur, and be able to show that they can withstand, absorb, recover and manage these in a way which considers the needs of all affected parties. We are improving our operational resilience by enhancing our operational risk framework and implementing a Board-approved strategy. This will focus on defining our key business services, providing enriched data, and mapping our dependencies end-to-end. It will also set, approve and test the impact tolerances of our ability to provide those services to the limit. In addition to regulatory compliance, this will achieve business and operational benefits through a programme of work in H220 designed to embed operational resilience in our Digital Transformation programme as well as day-to-day activities.

### **Key metrics**

Low operational risk losses (over  $\pm 10,000$ , and excluding PPI)

# Other key risks

### Overview

**Financial crime risk management** In H120, there were no significant changes in the way we manage financial crime risk as described in the 2019 Annual Report.

### **Key metrics**

£68m investment in financial crime enhancements planned for 2020, of which £28m has been spent in H120.

### FINANCIAL CRIME RISK REVIEW

### 30 June 2020 compared to 31 December 2019

The financial crime landscape continues to be complex, with evolving regulatory and legal requirements, geo-political factors and changing criminal methods influencing the risks we face. We continued embedding our anti-financial crime (AFC) strategy, policies, and training across the business in H120, endorsed by our senior management. Our Board continued to support investment in our AFC capabilities that delivered key elements of the strategy, from improvements to systems and controls to increased efficiency through automation, as well as promoting an AFC culture across the business. An investment of £68m was allocated for financial crime enhancements in 2020 as compared to £75m in 2019 to support transformation activities.

Throughout 2019, we gave strategic priority to promoting our AFC Strategy, Vision and Culture across the business. In 2020, we are building upon this by embedding the AFC culture across the business through a defined framework. We also continue to build external partnerships and educate our colleagues, to build our resilience and capabilities to combat financial crime.

Our financial crime control environment is evolving but we have placed significant focus on system and control enhancement and investment. The Financial Crime Transformation Programme (FCTP) continued to focus on delivery of strategic systems and controls improvements. We also assigned substantial investment to design and establish a 'Centre of Excellence' to manage end-to-end financial crime operations, developing a talented workforce with the right skill sets and cultural approaches. In H120, we also set up the Control Acceleration Programme (CAP) to provide near-term risk mitigation and demonstrable evidence of enhancements to key controls.

External legislative and regulatory requirements have evolved. We take a proactive approach to engagement with the FCA on financial crime matters. In H120, we enhanced our AML, Sanctions and Anti Bribery and Corruption (AB&C) policies and standards to ensure that all current external obligations are reflected appropriately, and we will continue to proactively monitor external developments and with particular regard to post-Brexit requirements. We are also intensifying our horizon scanning efforts, to anticipate any challenges and needs earlier and inform senior management through regular updates.

The external criminal threats that we face are also evolving. Criminals have changed their techniques, with new scams, fake companies posing as suppliers of PPE and cyber-enabled crimes identified. We pro-actively identified potential risks posed by criminal exploitation of Government funding schemes, such as BBLS and other Covid-19 related Government loans, and took mitigating actions. We are dedicated to building an intelligence-led approach to manage new risks, using active participation in external partnerships such as the Joint Money Laundering Intelligence Taskforce (JMLIT) and our involvement in the Economic Crime Action Plan led by the UK Government.

We also continued to work with law enforcement to Deter, Detect and Disrupt organised crime groups involved in human trafficking and other serious crimes. We are jointly leading a collaboration approach with the National Economic Crime Centre (NECC) to drive the disruption of County Lines offenders, the associated money laundering, and the safeguarding of its victims. In addition to the public-private approach, we have collaborated with internal stakeholders, identifying intelligence and transactional indicators of various crimes types including international child sexual exploitation. This intelligence and these indicators have been shared widely across our business to allow stakeholders to make informed risk-based decisions, assess controls and conduct detailed investigations where required.

Promoting colleague awareness of emerging financial crime risks is a key priority. We are setting up a new AFC Learning Academy to provide a business-wide training curriculum, skills frameworks and effectiveness assessment. This sits alongside our existing educational activities including webinars, communications and a Financial Crime Knowledge Hub giving colleagues easy access to up-to-date information on financial crime matters.

# **Financial review**

### Contents

| Income statement review                  | 46 |
|--|----|
| Summarised Consolidated Income Statement | 46 |
| Profit before tax by segment             | 47 |
| Balance sheet review                     | 48 |
| Summarised Consolidated Balance Sheet    | 48 |
| Customer balances                        | 50 |
| Capital and funding                      | 51 |
| Liquidity                                | 51 |
| Alternative Performance Measures         | 52 |

# Income statement review

### SUMMARISED CONSOLIDATED INCOME STATEMENT

|  |              |              | Adjust       | ed <sup>(2)</sup> |
|--|--------------|--------------|--------------|-------------------|
|  | Half year to | Half year to | Half year to | Half year to      |
|  | 30 June 2020 | 30 June 2019 | 30 June 2020 | 30 June 2019      |
|  | £m           | £m           | £m           | £m                |
| Net interest income  | 1,542        | 1,671        | 1,542        | 1,671             |
| Non-interest income <sup>(1)</sup>   | 306          | 446          | 253          | 380               |
| Total operating income   | 1,848        | 2,117        | 1,795        | 2,051             |
| Operating expenses before credit impairment losses, provisions and charges | (1,257)      | (1,267)      | (1,149)      | (1,203)           |
| Credit impairment losses   | (376)        | (69)         | (376)        | (69)              |
| Provisions for other liabilities and charges                               | (68)         | (206)        | (45)         | (36)              |
| Total operating credit impairment losses, provisions and charges           | (444)        | (275)        | (421)        | (105)             |
| Profit before tax  | 147          | 575          | 225          | 743               |
| Tax on profit  | (35)         | (164)        |              |                   |
| Profit after tax   | 112          | 411          |              |                   |
|  |              |              |              |                   |
| Attributable to:   |              |              |              |                   |
| Equity holders of the parent   | 84           | 385          |              |                   |
| Non-controlling interests  | 28           | 26           |              |                   |
| Profit after tax   | 112          | 411          |              |                   |

Comprised of Net fee and commission income and Net trading and other income. The financial results were impacted by a number of specific income, expenses and charges with an aggregate impact on profit before tax of £78m in H120 and £168m in H119. See 'Alternative Performance Measures' for details and reconciliation to the nearest IFRS measure

A more detailed Consolidated Income Statement is contained in the Condensed Consolidated Interim Financial Statements.

#### H120 compared to H119

Profit before tax was down 74% to £147m and adjusted profit before tax<sup>(2)</sup> was down 70% to £225m due to the factors outlined below. By income statement line item, the movements were:

- Net interest income was down 8%. largely impacted by the immediate repricing of assets following the base rate cut, lower back book mortgage margins and £1.9bn of SVR attrition (H119: £2.1bn), partially offset by the 50bps repricing on the 11213 current account £55bn portfolio effective in May 2020.
- Non-interest income was down 31%, with significantly lower banking and transaction fees in our retail business largely due to expected reductions following the implementation of regulatory changes to overdraft income as well as the Covid-19 crisis impact. When adjusted for  $\pm 47$ m of operating lease depreciation and a  $\pm 6$ m one-off gain from property exits as part of the transformation programme, non-interest income<sup>12</sup> was down 33%.
- Operating expenses before credit impairment losses, provisions and charges were down 1%, with efficiency savings, lower transformation programme spend and bonus accrual, partially offset by higher IT costs, staff expenses and increased site cleaning as a result of Covid-19. When adjusted for £47m operating lease depreciation, £37m of transformation costs and £24m of expenses as a result of Covid-19, operating expenses<sup>(2)</sup> were down 4%.
- Credit impairment losses were up £307m to £376m. This includes £267m arising from changes to economic scenarios and weights, the staging reclassification under IFRS 9 of certain loans following an in-depth sectoral review and the treatment of payment holidays. Excluding the effects outlined above, portfolio performance remains resilient with low write-offs and only a few single name corporate cases.
- Provisions for other liabilities and charges were down 67% to £68m, largely due to lower H120 transformation programme charges, the absence of an additional PPI charge and a release of other conduct provisions related to the sale of interest rate derivatives (IRD). This was partially offset by a previously reported provision in our Retail Banking business for breaches of certain requirements to provide SMS warning alerts to customers regarding overdraft charges.
- Tax on profit decreased £129m to £35m, as a result of lower taxable profits in H120.

### PROFIT BEFORE TAX BY SEGMENT

The segmental information in this Half Yearly Financial Report reflects the reporting structure in place at the reporting date in accordance with the segmental information in Note 2 to the Condensed Consolidated Interim Financial Statements.

|  |         | Corporate & | Corporate & |           |         |
|--|---------|-------------|-------------|-----------|---------|
|  | Retail  | Commercial  | Investment  | Corporate | Tabal   |
| Half year to   | Banking | Banking     | Banking     | Centre    | Total   |
| 30 June 2020   | £m      | £m          | £m          | £m        | £m      |
| Net interest income/(expense)  | 1,393   | 150         | 26          | (27)      | 1,542   |
| Non-interest income <sup>(1)</sup>   | 235     | 40          | 28          | 3         | 306     |
| Total operating income/(expense)   | 1,628   | 190         | 54          | (24)      | 1,848   |
| Operating expenses before credit impairment losses, provisions and charges | (1,010) | (134)       | (62)        | (51)      | (1,257) |
| Credit impairment losses   | (247)   | (106)       | (12)        | (11)      | (376)   |
| Provisions for other liabilities and (charges)/releases                    | (56)    | 3           | (4)         | (11)      | (68)    |
| Total operating credit impairment losses, provisions and charges           | (303)   | (103)       | (16)        | (22)      | (444)   |
| Profit/(loss) before tax   | 315     | (47)        | (24)        | (97)      | 147     |

| Half year to   |         |       |      |       |         |
|--|---------|-------|------|-------|---------|
| 30 June 2019   |         |       |      |       |         |
| Net interest income/(expense)  | 1,465   | 189   | 32   | (15)  | 1,671   |
| Non-interest income <sup>(1)</sup>   | 353     | 38    | 47   | 8     | 446     |
| Total operating income/(expense)   | 1,818   | 227   | 79   | (7)   | 2,117   |
| Operating expenses before credit impairment losses, provisions and charges | (1,011) | (138) | (83) | (35)  | (1,267) |
| Credit impairment (losses)/releases  | (63)    | (9)   | 4    | (1)   | (69)    |
| Provisions for other liabilities and charges                               | (95)    | (1)   | (11) | (99)  | (206)   |
| Total operating credit impairment losses, provisions and charges           | (158)   | (10)  | (7)  | (100) | (275)   |
| Profit/(loss) before tax   | 649     | 79    | (11) | (142) | 575     |

(1) Comprised of Net fee and commission income and Net trading and other income.

#### H120 compared to H119

- For Retail Banking, profit before tax decreased 51%, with an increase in credit impairment charges largely due to Covid-19. In addition, income was impacted by reduced banking and transaction fees as a result of regulatory changes to overdrafts, as well as the effects of the base rate reductions on asset repricing, which were partially offset by the 11213 current account repricing in early May 2020.
- For Corporate & Commercial Banking, loss before tax of £47m, with an increase in credit impairment charges largely due to Covid-19, as well as a few single name exposures. Net interest income was impacted by the asset repricing effects of the base rate reductions.
- For Corporate & Investment Banking, loss before tax increased to £24m, with lower income and higher credit impairment charges largely due to Covid-19, partially offset by lower operating expenses, driven by transformation programme efficiencies.
- For Corporate Centre, loss before tax decreased £45m, largely due to lower transformation programme charges as activity slowed temporarily during lockdown. Our structural hedge position has remained stable at c£98bn, with an average duration of c2.4 years.

# Balance sheet review SUMMARISED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEET

|   | 30 June 2020 | 31 December 2019 |
|---|--------------|------------------|
|   | £m           | £m               |
| Assets  |              |                  |
| Cash and balances at central banks                                | 35,887       | 26,395           |
| Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss             | 6,157        | 4,336            |
| Financial assets at amortised cost                                | 242,573      | 240,773          |
| Financial assets at fair value through other comprehensive income | 10,338       | 9,747            |
| Interest in other entities  | 127          | 117              |
| Property, plant and equipment                                     | 1,822        | 1,971            |
| Retirement benefit assets   | 522          | 670              |
| Tax, intangibles and other assets                                 | 5,393        | 4,479            |
| Total assets  | 302,819      | 288,488          |
| Liabilities   |              |                  |
| Financial liabilities at fair value through profit or loss        | 3,367        | 3,422            |
| Financial liabilities at amortised cost                           | 279,087      | 265,350          |
| Retirement benefit obligations                                    | 402          | 280              |
| Tax, other liabilities and provisions                             | 3,479        | 3,095            |
| Total liabilities   | 286,335      | 272,147          |
| Equity  |              |                  |
| Total shareholders' equity  | 16,079       | 15,946           |
| Non-controlling interests   | 405          | 395              |
| Total equity  | 16,484       | 16,341           |
| Total liabilities and equity                                      | 302,819      | 288,488          |

A more detailed Consolidated Balance Sheet is contained in the Condensed Consolidated Interim Financial Statements.

### 30 June 2020 compared to 31 December 2019

#### Assets

### Cash and balances at central banks

Cash and balances at central banks increased by 36% to £35,887 m at 30 June 2020 (2019: £26,395 m). This was mainly driven by cash inflows from higher customer deposits, the drawdown of TFSME funding and normal liquidity management, partially offset by increased Retail Banking customer lending.

#### Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss:

Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss increased by 42% to £6,157m at 30 June 2020 (2019: £4,336m), mainly due to mark to market increases in exchange rate hedging derivatives, reflecting sterling foreign exchange movements.

#### Financial assets at amortised cost:

Financial assets at amortised cost increased by 1% to £242,573m at 30 June 2020 (2019: £240,773m):

- Customer loans increased £4.2bn, with a £4.5bn increase in Retail Banking, largely due to the take-up of BBLS by business banking customers and
  participation in other Covid-19 related government schemes by corporate customers. Unsecured retail lending fell £0.8bn due to lower consumer spending
  during lockdown.
- Other financial assets at amortised cost decreased by £2.2bn mainly due to the sale of UK Government securities.

### Financial assets at fair value through other comprehensive income

Financial assets at fair value through other comprehensive income increased by 6% to £10,338m at 30 June 2020 (2019: £9,747m) as part of normal liquid asset portfolio management.

#### Property, plant and equipment

Property, plant and equipment decreased by 8% to £1,822m at 30 June 2020 (2019: £1,971m) reflecting freehold and leasehold property sales and lower contract hire sales.

#### **Retirement benefit assets**

Retirement benefit assets decreased by 22% to £522m at 30 June 2020 (2019: £670m), due to a decrease in the overall accounting surplus of the Santander (UK) Group Pension Scheme (the Scheme). This was principally due to a decrease in the discount rate in the period due to falling corporate bond yields which increased the value of liabilities in the Scheme and reflected the unprecedented uncertainty created by Covid-19. This was partially offset by a rise in overall asset values.

### Tax, intangibles and other assets

Tax, intangibles and other assets increased by 20% to £5,393m at 30 June 2020 (2019: £4,479m), mainly due to changes in interest rates impacting the macro hedge of interest rate risk.

#### Liabilities

### Financial liabilities at amortised cost

Financial liabilities at amortised cost increased by 5% to £279,087m at 30 June 2020 (2019: £265,350m). This was mainly due to:

- Customer deposits increased, with £6.0bn growth in Retail Banking as consumer spending fell during the Covid-19 lockdown period and as business banking customers deposited BBLS funds with us. Corporate deposits increased £2.0bn as businesses focused on active liquidity management.
- Deposits by banks increased, reflecting £2.2bn of funding received through TFSME, as well as £1.7bn additional amounts deposited as collateral.
- Repurchase agreements non trading increasing by £2.5bn reflecting normal liquidity management.
- Subordinated liabilities reduced by £0.3bn following the repurchase of certain subordinated liabilities as part of ongoing liability management exercises.

#### **Retirement benefit obligations**

Retirement benefit obligations increased by 44% to £402m at 30 June 2020 (2019: £280m), due to a decrease in the overall accounting surplus of the Santander (UK) Group Pension Scheme (the Scheme). This was principally due to a decrease in the discount rate in the period due to falling corporate bond yields which increased the value of liabilities in the Scheme and reflected the unprecedented uncertainty created by Covid-19. This was partially offset by a rise in overall asset values.

#### Equity

#### Total shareholders' equity

Total shareholders' equity increased by 1% to £16,079m at 30 June 2020 (2019: £15,946m. This was principally due to increases in the cash flow hedging reserve and the profit after tax for the period, partially offset by downward defined benefit pension remeasurements.

### **CUSTOMER BALANCES**

### Consolidated

|                              | 30 June 2020 | 31 December 2019 |
|------------------------------|--------------|------------------|
|                              | £bn          | £bn              |
| Customer loans               | 209.5        | 205.3            |
| Other assets                 | 93.3         | 83.2             |
| Total assets                 | 302.8        | 288.5            |
| Customer deposits            | 185.7        | 177.8            |
| Total wholesale funding      | 66.5         | 65.3             |
| Other liabilities            | 34.1         | 29.1             |
| Total liabilities            | 286.3        | 272.2            |
| Shareholders' equity         | 16.1         | 15.9             |
| Non-controlling interest     | 0.4          | 0.4              |
| Total liabilities and equity | 302.8        | 288.5            |

Further analyses of credit risk on customer loans, and on our funding strategy, are included in the Credit risk and Liquidity risk sections of the Risk review.

#### 30 June 2020 compared to 31 December 2019

Customer loans increased £4.2bn, with a £4.5bn increase in Retail Banking, largely due to the take-up of BBLS by business banking customers and
participation in other Covid-19 related government schemes by corporate customers. Unsecured retail lending fell £0.8bn due to lower consumer spending
during lockdown.

- Customer deposits increased £7.9bn, with £6.0bn growth in Retail Banking as consumer spending fell during the Covid-19 lockdown period and as business banking customers deposited BBLS funds with us. Corporate deposits increased £2.0bn as businesses focused on active liquidity management.

### **Retail Banking**

|                           | 30 June 2020 | 31 December 2019 |
|---------------------------|--------------|------------------|
|                           | £bn          | £bn              |
| Mortgages                 | 167.4        | 165.4            |
| Business banking          | 4.8          | 1.8              |
| Consumer (auto) finance   | 8.0          | 7.7              |
| Other unsecured lending   | 4.7          | 5.5              |
| Customer loans            | 184.9        | 180.4            |
| Current accounts          | 71.8         | 68.7             |
| Savings                   | 57.5         | 57.2             |
| Business banking accounts | 15.8         | 12.9             |
| Other retail products     | 6.0          | 6.3              |
| Customer deposits         | 151.1        | 145.1            |

#### **Corporate & Commercial Banking**

|   | 30 June 2020 | 31 December 2019 |
|---|--------------|------------------|
|   | £bn          | £bn              |
| Non-Commercial Real Estate trading businesses | 11.7         | 11.2             |
| Commercial Real Estate                        | 4.9          | 5.1              |
| Customer loans                                | 16.6         | 16.3             |
| Customer deposits                             | 19.5         | 18.2             |

### **Corporate & Investment Banking**

|                   | 30 June 2020 | 31 December 2019 |
|-------------------|--------------|------------------|
|                   | £bn          | £bn              |
| Customer loans    | 4.0          | 4.1              |
| Customer deposits | 6.8          | 6.1              |

#### **Corporate Centre**

|   | 30 June 2020 | 31 December 2019 |
|---|--------------|------------------|
|   | £bn          | £bn              |
| Social Housing                              | 3.2          | 3.6              |
| Crown Dependencies (Isle of Man and Jersey) | 0.3          | 0.3              |
| Non-core                                    | 0.5          | 0.6              |
| Customer loans                              | 4.0          | 4.5              |
|   |              |                  |
| Customer deposits                           | 8.3          | 8.4              |
| - of which Crown Dependencies               | 6.4          | 6.1              |

# Capital and funding

|   | 30 June 2020 | 31 December 2019 |
|---|--------------|------------------|
|   | £bn          | £bn              |
| Capital   |              |                  |
| CET1 capital  | 10.6         | 10.4             |
| Total qualifying regulatory capital                       | 15.5         | 15.8             |
| CET1 capital ratio  | 14.5%        | 14.3%            |
| Total capital ratio                                       | 21.3%        | 21.6%            |
| UK leverage ratio   | 4.7%         | 4.7%             |
| Risk-weighted assets                                      | 72.7         | 73.2             |
| Funding   |              |                  |
| Total wholesale funding and AT1                           | 69.0         | 67.8             |
| - of which with a residual maturity of less than one year | 28.0         | 22.5             |

# Liquidity

|  | 30 June 2020 | 31 December 2019 |
|--|--------------|------------------|
|  | £bn          | £bn              |
| Santander UK Domestic Liquidity Sub Group (RFB DoLSub) |              |                  |
| Liquidity Coverage Ratio (LCR)                         | 147%         | 142%             |
| LCR eligible liquidity pool                            | 47.8         | 42.0             |
| Santander Financial Services (SFS)                     |              |                  |
| LCR  | 316%         | 471%             |
| LCR eligible liquidity pool                            | 6.1          | 5.7              |

Further analysis of capital, funding and liquidity is included in the Capital risk and Liquidity risk sections of the Risk review.

### 30 June 2020 compared to 31 December 2019

- CET1 capital increased to £10.6bn, with ongoing capital accretion through retained profits and a lower deduction from the excess of regulatory expected loss
  amounts over credit provisions. These improvements were partially offset by adverse market driven movements in the defined pension schemes.
- CET1 capital ratio increased 20 basis points to 14.5% with a 4.8% buffer to Maximum Distributable Amount (MDA) restrictions. UK leverage ratio at 4.7% was 1.1% above the regulatory requirement.
- Amendments to Capital Requirements Regulation (CRR), which were published in the Official Journal on 26 June 2020, contributed 17 basis points to the CET1 ratio. The majority of the benefit came through the implementation of the RWA reduction factors for certain Small and Medium-sized Enterprise (SME) and infrastructure exposures.
- The PRA announced in May 2020 that they would be converting Pillar 2A capital requirements from RWA percentage to nominal amount at a future point. As
  at 30 June 2020 our P2A capital requirement remained with an RWA percentage based element.
- As previously announced, quarterly or interim dividend payments and share buybacks on ordinary shares have been suspended until the year end when the Board will decide on 2020 dividend policy.
- Total wholesale funding increased with issuance of £4.6bn, including £0.6bn MREL eligible senior unsecured issued from Santander UK Group Holdings plc and £4.0bn of core funding, consisting of covered bonds and senior unsecured, issued from Santander UK plc.
- We have £10.8bn outstanding under the 2016 Term Funding Scheme (TFS) and £2.2bn outstanding under the new Term Funding Scheme with additional benefits for SMEs (TFSME).
- LCR at 147% reflects our prudent approach in an uncertain operating environment and is significantly above regulatory requirements.

### ALTERNATIVE PERFORMANCE MEASURES (APMs)

In addition to the financial information prepared under IFRS, this Half Yearly Financial Report contains financial measures that constitute APMs, as defined in European Securities and Markets Authority (ESMA) guidelines. The financial measures contained in this Half Yearly Financial Report that qualify as APMs have been calculated using the financial information of the Santander UK group but are not defined or detailed in the applicable financial information framework or under IFRS.

We use these APMs when planning, monitoring and evaluating our performance. We consider these APMs to be useful metrics for management and investors to facilitate operating performance comparisons from period to period. Whilst we believe that these APMs are useful in evaluating our business, this information should be considered as supplemental in nature and is not meant as a substitute for IFRS measures.

#### **Adjusted APMs**

In H120 we identified the same adjusted APMs as those set out in our 2019 Annual Report.

### Reconciliation of adjusted APMs to nearest IFRS measure

a) Adjusted profit metrics

|  | 30 June 2020 | 30 June 2019 |
|--|--------------|--------------|
|  | £m           | £m           |
| Net interest income  |              |              |
| Reported   | 1,542        | 1,671        |
| Adjusted   | 1,542        | 1,671        |
| Non-interest income  |              |              |
| Reported   | 306          | 446          |
| Adjust for transformation  | (6)          | _            |
| Adjust for operating lease depreciation  | (47)         | (51          |
| Adjust for Vocalink Holdings Limited shareholding  | _            | (15          |
| Adjusted   | 253          | 380          |
| Operating expenses before credit impairment losses, provisions and charges                     |              |              |
| Reported   | (1,257)      | (1,267       |
| Adjust for transformation  | 37           | 13           |
| Adjust for operating lease depreciation  | 47           | 51           |
| Adjust for higher IT costs, staff expenses and increased site cleaning as a result of Covid-19 | 24           | _            |
| Adjusted   | (1,149)      | (1,203       |
| Provisions for other liabilities and charges   |              |              |
| Reported   | (68)         | (206         |
| Adjust for transformation  | 11           | 100          |
| Adjust for PPI   | -            | 70           |
| Adjust for regulatory and other  | 17           | _            |
| Adjust for other conduct   | (5)          | _            |
| Adjusted   | (45)         | (36          |
| Profit before tax  |              |              |
| Reported   | 147          | 575          |
| Specific income, expenses and charges  | 78           | 168          |
| Adjusted profit before tax   | 225          | 743          |

The financial results for H120 and H119 were impacted by a number of specific income, expenses and charges with an aggregate impact on profit before tax of  $\pm$ 78m in H120 and  $\pm$ 168m in H119. The specific income, expenses and charges are outlined below:

### Vocalink Holdings Limited shareholding

Santander UK was part of the consortium of banks that sold a majority of the shares in Vocalink Holdings Limited to Mastercard in 2017. Under the terms of the sale agreement, we retained a shareholding of 0.775%. In respect of the shares we sold in 2017, we were entitled to receive additional consideration where Vocalink's 2018 earnings performance exceeded an agreed amount and in June 2019 we received additional consideration of £15m.

#### - Operating lease depreciation

In Q4 2019 we began to adjust operating expenses and non-interest income for operating lease depreciation. We believe this provides a clearer explanation of expenses and income as operating lease depreciation is a direct cost associated with growing business volumes largely in consumer (auto) finance.

#### - Transformation costs and charges

Transformation costs and charges relate to a multi-year project to deliver on our strategic priorities and enhance efficiency in order for us to better serve our customers and meet our medium-term targets.

#### – PPI

We have been closely involved in the additional industry activities to support the regulatory time-bar for claims and orderly closure of the FCA remediation campaign. We made an additional provision of £70m in Q2 2019 reflecting an increase of claims volumes and additional industry activities and having considered guidance provided by the FCA and our approach to PPI claims, in advance of the PPI claims deadline on 29 August 2019.

| Strategic report | Risk review | Financial review | Financial statements | Shareholder information |
|------------------|-------------|------------------|----------------------|-------------------------|
|                  |             |                  |                      |                         |

#### - Adjustment for higher IT costs, staff expenses and increased site cleaning as a result of Covid-19

In Q220 we introduced an adjustment for Covid-19 expenses as we believe the underlying performance of the business is clearer if we exclude these charges due to the unprecedented nature of the crisis. These costs include higher IT costs, remote network, staff expenses, mail outs and increased site cleaning. These expenses were identified as being incurred as a direct result of Covid-19 actions as the crisis emerged and are not expected to recur.

#### b) Adjusted cost-to-income ratio

|   | 30 June 2020 | 30 June 2019 |
|---|--------------|--------------|
|   | £m           | £m           |
| Adjusted net interest income  | 1,542        | 1,671        |
| Adjusted non-interest income  | 253          | 380          |
| Adjusted total operating income   | 1,795        | 2,051        |
| Adjusted operating expenses before credit impairment losses, provisions and charges | (1,149)      | (1,203)      |
|   |              |              |
| Adjusted cost-to-income ratio   | 64%          | 59%          |
| Cost-to-income ratio  | 68%          | 60%          |

### c) Adjusted RoTE

| Half year to                                    |      | Specific income,<br>expenses and<br>charges | As adjusted |
|---|------|---|-------------|
| 30 June 2020                                    | £m   | £m  | £m          |
| Profit after tax                                | 112  | 56  | 168         |
| Annualised profit after tax                     | 225  |   | 338         |
| Phasing adjustments                             | -    |   | (69)        |
| Less non-controlling interests of annual profit | (40) |   | (40)        |
| Profit due to equity holders of the parent (A)  | 185  |   | 229         |

| Half year to                              |         | Equity phasing<br>adjustments | As adjusted |
|---|---------|-------------------------------|-------------|
| 30 June 2020                              | £m      | £m                            | £m          |
| Average shareholders' equity              | 16,411  |                               |             |
| Less average AT1 securities               | (2,243) |                               |             |
| Less average non-controlling interests    | (400)   |                               |             |
| Average ordinary shareholders' equity (B) | 13,768  |                               |             |
| Average goodwill and intangible assets    | (1,751) |                               |             |
| Average tangible equity (C)               | 12,017  | 15                            | 12,032      |

| Return on ordinary shareholders' equity (A/B)   | 1.3% |                              | _           |
|---|------|------------------------------|-------------|
| Adjusted RoTE (A/C)                             | -    |                              | 1.9%        |
|   |      | cific income,<br>xpenses and | As adjusted |
| 2019  | £m   | charges<br>£m                | £m          |
| Profit after tax                                | 709  | 270                          | 979         |
| Less non-controlling interests of annual profit | (37) |                              | (37)        |
| Profit due to equity holders of the parent (A)  | 672  |                              | 942         |

|   |         | Equity<br>adjustments | As adjusted |
|---|---------|-----------------------|-------------|
| 2019  | £m      | £m                    | £m          |
| Average shareholders' equity                  | 16,281  |                       |             |
| Less average AT1 securities                   | (2,141) |                       |             |
| Less average non-controlling interests        | (398)   |                       |             |
| Average ordinary shareholders' equity (B)     | 13,742  |                       |             |
| Average goodwill and intangible assets        | (1,795) |                       |             |
| Average tangible equity (C)                   | 11,947  | 68                    | 12,015      |
| Return on ordinary shareholders' equity (A/B) | 4.9%    |                       |             |
| RoTE (A/C)                                    | —       |                       | 7.8%        |

#### - Specific income, expenses, charges

Details of these items are outlined on the previous page with a total impact on profit before tax of £78m. The tax on these items is c£22m and profit after tax on these items is £56m.

#### - Phasing adjustments

To facilitate comparison with the full year ratio we adjust profit due to equity holders of the parent and average tangible equity for charges, releases or accounting changes which only relate to this period. The most significant of these adjustments is the UK Bank Levy which is charged on 31 December annually, as required under IFRS.

- Equity adjustments These adjustments are made to reflect the impact of adjustments to profit on average tangible equity.

### Other non-IFRS measures

There have been no changes to the Santander UK group's other non-IFRS measures as set out in our 2019 Annual Report.

# **Financial statements**

### Contents

| Independent review report                      | 56 |
|--|----|
| Primary financial statements                   | 57 |
| Consolidated Income Statement                  | 57 |
| Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income | 58 |
| Consolidated Balance Sheet                     | 59 |
| Consolidated Cash Flow Statement               | 60 |
| Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity    | 61 |
| Notes to the financial statements              | 62 |

### Independent review report to Santander UK Group Holdings plc

### Report on the Condensed Consolidated Interim Financial Statements

### Our conclusion

We have reviewed Santander UK Group Holdings plc's Condensed Consolidated Interim Financial Statements (the 'interim financial statements') in the Half Yearly Financial Report of Santander UK Group Holdings plc for the 6 month period ended 30 June 2020. Based on our review, nothing has come to our attention that causes us to believe that the interim financial statements are not prepared, in all material respects, in accordance with International Accounting Standard 34, 'Interim Financial Reporting', as adopted by the European Union and the Disclosure Guidance and Transparency Rules sourcebook of the United Kingdom's Financial Conduct Authority.

### What we have reviewed

The interim financial statements comprise of the:

- Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheet as at 30 June 2020;
- Condensed Consolidated Income Statement and Condensed Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income for the period then ended;
- Condensed Consolidated Cash Flow Statement for the period then ended;
- Condensed Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity for the period then ended; and
- explanatory notes to the interim financial statements.

The interim financial statements included in the Half Yearly Financial Report have been prepared in accordance with International Accounting Standard 34, 'Interim Financial Reporting', as adopted by the European Union and the Disclosure Guidance and Transparency Rules sourcebook of the United Kingdom's Financial Conduct Authority.

As disclosed in note 1 to the interim financial statements, the financial reporting framework that has been applied in the preparation of the full annual financial statements of the Group is applicable law and International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRSs) as adopted by the European Union.

### Responsibilities for the interim financial statements and the review

### Our responsibilities and those of the directors

The Half Yearly Financial Report, including the interim financial statements, is the responsibility of, and has been approved by, the directors. The directors are responsible for preparing the Half Yearly Financial Report in accordance with the Disclosure Guidance and Transparency Rules sourcebook of the United Kingdom's Financial Conduct Authority.

Our responsibility is to express a conclusion on the interim financial statements in the Half Yearly Financial Report based on our review. This report, including the conclusion, has been prepared for and only for the company for the purpose of complying with the Disclosure Guidance and Transparency Rules sourcebook of the United Kingdom's Financial Conduct Authority and for no other purpose. We do not, in giving this conclusion, accept or assume responsibility for any other purpose or to any other person to whom this report is shown or into whose hands it may come save where expressly agreed by our prior consent in writing.

### What a review of the interim financial statements involves

We conducted our review in accordance with International Standard on Review Engagements (UK and Ireland) 2410, 'Review of Interim Financial Information Performed by the Independent Auditor of the Entity' issued by the Auditing Practices Board for use in the United Kingdom. A review of interim financial information consists of making enquiries, primarily of persons responsible for financial and accounting matters, and applying analytical and other review procedures.

A review is substantially less in scope than an audit conducted in accordance with International Standards on Auditing (UK) and, consequently, does not enable us to obtain assurance that we would become aware of all significant matters that might be identified in an audit. Accordingly, we do not express an audit opinion.

We have read the other information contained in the Half Yearly Financial Report and considered whether it contains any apparent misstatements or material inconsistencies with the information in the interim financial statements.

PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP Chartered Accountants London 10 August 2020

### Condensed Consolidated Income Statement (unaudited)

For the half year to 30 June 2020 and the half year to 30 June 2019

|  |       | Half year to | Half year to |
|--|-------|--------------|--------------|
|  |       | 30 June 2020 | 30 June 2019 |
|  | Notes | £m           | £m           |
| Interest and similar income  |       | 2,650        | 2,997        |
| Interest expense and similar charges                                       |       | (1,108)      | (1,326)      |
| Net interest income  |       | 1,542        | 1,671        |
| Fee and commission income  |       | 408          | 540          |
| Fee and commission expense   |       | (187)        | (205)        |
| Net fee and commission income  |       | 221          | 335          |
| Net trading and other income   | 3     | 85           | 111          |
| Total operating income   |       | 1,848        | 2,117        |
| Operating expenses before credit impairment losses, provisions and charges | 4     | (1,257)      | (1,267)      |
| Credit impairment losses   | 5     | (376)        | (69)         |
| Provisions for other liabilities and charges                               | 5     | (68)         | (206)        |
| Total operating credit impairment losses, provisions and charges           |       | (444)        | (275)        |
| Profit before tax  |       | 147          | 575          |
| Tax on profit  | 6     | (35)         | (164)        |
| Profit after tax   |       | 112          | 411          |
| Attributable to:   |       |              |              |
| Equity holders of the parent   |       | 84           | 385          |
| Non-controlling interests  | 27    | 28           | 26           |
| Profit after tax   |       | 112          | 411          |

### Condensed Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income (unaudited)

For the half year to 30 June 2020 and the half year to 30 June 2019

|  | Half year to | Half year to |
|--|--------------|--------------|
|  | 30 June 2020 | 30 June 2019 |
|  | £m           | £m           |
| Profit after tax   | 112          | 411          |
| Other comprehensive income/(expense) that may be reclassified to profit or loss subsequently:      |              |              |
| Movement in fair value reserve (debt instruments):   |              |              |
| – Change in fair value   | 146          | 167          |
| – Income statement transfers   | (166)        | (152)        |
| - Taxation   | 5            | (4)          |
|  | (15)         | 11           |
| Cash flow hedges:  |              |              |
| - Effective portion of changes in fair value   | 2,603        | 362          |
| – Income statement transfers   | (2,039)      | (41)         |
| - Taxation   | (160)        | (81)         |
|  | 404          | 240          |
| Currency translation on foreign operations   | (2)          | _            |
| Net other comprehensive income that may be reclassified to profit or loss subsequently             | 387          | 251          |
| Other comprehensive income/(expense) that will not be reclassified to profit or loss subsequently: |              |              |
| Pension remeasurement:   |              |              |
| – Change in fair value   | (376)        | (280)        |
| - Taxation   | 97           | 70           |
|  | (279)        | (210)        |
| Own credit adjustment:   |              |              |
| - Change in fair value   | 19           | (58)         |
| - Taxation   | (5)          | 15           |
|  | 14           | (43)         |
| Net other comprehensive expense that will not be reclassified to profit or loss subsequently       | (265)        | (253)        |
| Total other comprehensive income/(expense) net of tax  | 122          | (2)          |
| Total comprehensive income   | 234          | 409          |
|  |              |              |
| Attributable to:   |              |              |
| Equity holders of the parent   | 207          | 383          |
| Non-controlling interests  | 27           | 26           |
| Total comprehensive income   | 234          | 409          |

### Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheet (unaudited)

### At 30 June 2020 and 31 December 2019

|  |       | 30 June 2020 | 31 December 2019 |
|--|-------|--------------|------------------|
|  | Notes | £m           | £m               |
| Assets   |       |              |                  |
| Cash and balances at central banks   |       | 35,887       | 26,395           |
| Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss:                               |       |              |                  |
| - Derivative financial instruments   | 8     | 5,291        | 3,363            |
| <ul> <li>Other financial assets at fair value through profit or loss</li> </ul>      | 9     | 866          | 973              |
| Financial assets at amortised cost:  |       |              |                  |
| - Loans and advances to customers  | 10    | 211,156      | 207,498          |
| <ul> <li>Loans and advances to banks</li> </ul>                                      |       | 2,637        | 2,583            |
| <ul> <li>Reverse repurchase agreements – non trading</li> </ul>                      | 12    | 23,901       | 23,636           |
| <ul> <li>Other financial assets at amortised cost</li> </ul>                         | 13    | 4,879        | 7,056            |
| Financial assets at fair value through other comprehensive income                    | 14    | 10,338       | 9,747            |
| Interests in other entities  | 15    | 127          | 117              |
| Intangible assets  | 16    | 1,725        | 1,776            |
| Property, plant and equipment  |       | 1,822        | 1,971            |
| Current tax assets   |       | 246          | 186              |
| Retirement benefit assets  | 24    | 522          | 670              |
| Other assets   |       | 3,422        | 2,517            |
| Total assets   |       | 302,819      | 288,488          |
| Liabilities  |       |              |                  |
| Financial liabilities at fair value through profit or loss:                          |       |              |                  |
| - Derivative financial instruments   | 8     | 1,747        | 1,709            |
| <ul> <li>Other financial liabilities at fair value through profit or loss</li> </ul> | 17    | 1,620        | 1,713            |
| Financial liabilities at amortised cost:   |       |              |                  |
| – Deposits by customers  | 18    | 186,797      | 179,006          |
| – Deposits by banks  | 19    | 17,995       | 14,359           |
| – Repurchase agreements – non trading  | 20    | 20,786       | 18,286           |
| – Debt securities in issue   | 21    | 50,252       | 50,171           |
| - Subordinated liabilities   | 22    | 3,257        | 3,528            |
| Other liabilities  |       | 2,798        | 2,373            |
| Provisions   | 23    | 485          | 577              |
| Deferred tax liabilities   |       | 196          | 145              |
| Retirement benefit obligations   | 24    | 402          | 280              |
| Total liabilities  |       | 286,335      | 272,147          |
| Equity   |       |              |                  |
| Share capital  |       | 7,060        | 7,060            |
| Other equity instruments   | 26    | 2,241        | 2,241            |
| Retained earnings  |       | 5,997        | 6,251            |
| Other reserves   |       | 781          | 394              |
| Total shareholders' equity   |       | 16,079       | 15,946           |
| Non-controlling interests  | 27    | 405          | 395              |
| Total equity   |       | 16,484       | 16,341           |
| Total liabilities and equity   |       | 302,819      | 288,488          |

### Condensed Consolidated Cash Flow Statement (unaudited)

For the half year to 30 June 2020 and the half year to 30 June 2019

|  | Half year to | Half year to |
|--|--------------|--------------|
|  | 30 June 2020 | 30 June 2019 |
|  | £m           | £m           |
| Cash flows from operating activities   |              |              |
| Profit after tax   | 112          | 411          |
| Adjustments for:   |              |              |
| Non-cash items included in profit  | 793          | 61           |
| Change in operating assets   | (4,032)      | 728          |
| Change in operating liabilities  | 9,700        | 1,032        |
| Corporation taxes paid   | (110)        | (169)        |
| Effects of exchange rate differences   | 1,555        | (314)        |
| Net cash flows from operating activities   | 8,018        | 1,749        |
| Cash flows from investing activities   |              |              |
| Purchase of property, plant and equipment and intangible assets  | (152)        | (67)         |
| Proceeds from sale of property, plant and equipment and intangible assets  | 92           | 32           |
| Purchase of financial assets at amortised cost and financial assets at fair value through other comprehensive income                   | (2,626)      | (4,141)      |
| Proceeds from sale and redemption of financial assets at amortised cost and financial assets at fair value through other comprehensive |              |              |
| income   | 2,581        | 4,259        |
| Net cash flows from investing activities   | (105)        | 83           |
| Cash flows from financing activities   |              |              |
| Issue of debt securities and subordinated notes  | 4,742        | 2,770        |
| Issuance costs of debt securities and subordinated notes   | (10)         | (9)          |
| Repayment of debt securities and subordinated notes  | (6,133)      | (4,693)      |
| Repurchase of non-controlling interests and other equity instruments   | -            | (14)         |
| Dividends paid on ordinary shares  | -            | (138)        |
| Dividends paid on other equity instruments   | (74)         | (73)         |
| Dividends paid on non-controlling interests  | (17)         | (18)         |
| Net cash flows from financing activities   | (1,492)      | (2,175)      |
| Change in cash and cash equivalents  | 6,421        | (343)        |
| Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of the period   | 33,234       | 30,969       |
| Effects of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents  | 94           | 3            |
| Cash and cash equivalents at the end of the period   | 39,749       | 30,629       |
|  |              |              |
| Cash and cash equivalents consist of:  |              |              |
| Cash and balances at central banks   | 35,887       | 25,967       |
| Less: regulatory minimum cash balances   | (788)        | (678)        |
|  | 35,099       | 25,289       |
| Net trading other cash equivalents   | —            |              |
| Net non-trading other cash equivalents   | 4,650        | 5,340        |
| Cash and cash equivalents at the end of the period   | 39,749       | 30,629       |

### Condensed Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity (unaudited)

For the half year to 30 June 2020 and the half year to 30 June 2019

|  |                  |                             | C                | )ther reserves       |                         |                      |        | Non-                     |        |
|--|------------------|-----------------------------|------------------|----------------------|-------------------------|----------------------|--------|--------------------------|--------|
|  | Share<br>capital | Other equity<br>instruments | Fair value       | Cash flow<br>hedging | Currency<br>translation | Retained<br>earnings | Total  | controlling<br>interests | Total  |
|  | capitat<br>£m    | fm                          | Fail Value<br>£m | fiedging             | fm                      | £m                   | fotat  | £m                       | fotat  |
| At 1 January 2020  | 7,060            | 2,241                       | 24               | 368                  | 2                       | 6,251                | 15,946 | 395                      | 16,341 |
| Profit after tax   | _                | _                           | _                | _                    | _                       | 84                   | 84     | 28                       | 112    |
| Other comprehensive income, net of tax:                              |                  |                             |                  |                      |                         |                      |        |                          |        |
| – Fair value reserve (debt instruments)                              | _                | _                           | (15)             | _                    | _                       | _                    | (15)   | _                        | (15)   |
| – Cash flow hedges   | _                | _                           | _                | 404                  | _                       | _                    | 404    | _                        | 404    |
| – Pension remeasurement  | _                | _                           | _                | _                    | _                       | (278)                | (278)  | (1)                      | (279)  |
| – Own credit adjustment  | _                | -                           | _                | _                    | _                       | 14                   | 14     | _                        | 14     |
| - Currency translation on foreign operations                         | _                | -                           | _                | _                    | (2)                     | _                    | (2)    | _                        | (2)    |
| Total comprehensive income   | _                | _                           | (15)             | 404                  | (2)                     | (180)                | 207    | 27                       | 234    |
| Dividends on other equity instruments                                | _                | _                           | _                | _                    | _                       | (74)                 | (74)   | _                        | (74)   |
| Dividends on non-controlling interests                               | _                | _                           | _                | -                    | _                       | _                    | _      | (17)                     | (17)   |
| At 30 June 2020  | 7,060            | 2,241                       | 9                | 772                  | _                       | 5,997                | 16,079 | 405                      | 16,484 |
|  |                  |                             |                  |                      |                         |                      |        |                          |        |
| At 1 January 2019  | 7,060            | 2,041                       | 24               | 251                  | 5                       | 6,439                | 15,820 | 400                      | 16,220 |
| Profit after tax   | -                | —                           | _                | -                    | -                       | 385                  | 385    | 26                       | 411    |
| Other comprehensive income, net of tax:                              |                  |                             |                  |                      |                         |                      |        |                          |        |
| – Fair value reserve (debt instruments)                              | _                | —                           | 11               | —                    | —                       | —                    | 11     | —                        | 11     |
| – Cash flow hedges   | _                | —                           | _                | 240                  | —                       | —                    | 240    | _                        | 240    |
| - Pension remeasurement  | _                | —                           | _                | _                    | —                       | (210)                | (210)  | _                        | (210)  |
| – Own credit adjustment  |                  | _                           |                  |                      |                         | (43)                 | (43)   |                          | (43)   |
| Total comprehensive income   |                  | _                           | 11               | 240                  |                         | 132                  | 383    | 26                       | 409    |
| Repurchase of non-controlling interests and other equity instruments | _                | _                           | _                | _                    | _                       | _                    | _      | (14)                     | (14)   |
| Dividends on ordinary shares   | _                | _                           | _                | _                    | _                       | (138)                | (138)  | _                        | (138)  |
| Dividends on other equity instruments                                | _                | _                           | _                | _                    | _                       | (73)                 | (73)   | _                        | (73)   |
| Dividends on non-controlling interests                               |                  |                             |                  |                      | _                       | -                    | -      | (18)                     | (18)   |
| At 30 June 2019  | 7,060            | 2,041                       | 35               | 491                  | 5                       | 6,360                | 15,992 | 394                      | 16,386 |

### **1. ACCOUNTING POLICIES**

The financial information in these Condensed Consolidated Interim Financial Statements does not constitute statutory accounts as defined in section 434 of the UK Companies Act 2006. Statutory accounts for the year ended 31 December 2019 have been delivered to the Registrar of Companies. The auditor's report on those accounts was unqualified, did not draw attention to any matters by way of emphasis and did not contain a statement under section 498(2) of the UK Companies Act 2006.

The Condensed Consolidated Interim Financial Statements reflect all adjustments that, in the opinion of management, are necessary for a fair statement of the results of operations for the interim period. All such adjustments to the financial information are of a normal, recurring nature. Because the results from common banking activities are so closely related and responsive to changes in market conditions, the results for any interim period are not necessarily indicative of the results that can be expected for the year.

The Condensed Consolidated Interim Financial Statements have been prepared in accordance with International Accounting Standard (IAS) 34 'Interim Financial Reporting', as issued by the International Accounting Standards Board (IASB) and adopted by the European Union, and the Disclosure Guidance and Transparency Rules sourcebook of the Financial Conduct Authority (FCA). They do not include all the information and disclosures normally required for full annual financial statements and should be read in conjunction with the Consolidated Financial Statements of Santander UK Group Holdings plc (the Santander UK group) for the year ended 31 December 2019 which were prepared in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards as adopted by the European Union. Those Consolidated Financial Statements were also prepared in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards as issued by the IASB including interpretations issued by the IFRS Interpretations Committee (IFRIC) of the IASB (together IFRS). The Santander UK group has also complied with its legal obligation to comply with International Financial Reporting Standards as adopted by the European Union as there are no applicable differences between the two frameworks for the periods presented.

The same accounting policies, presentation and methods of computation are followed in these Condensed Consolidated Interim Financial Statements as were applied in the presentation of the Santander UK group's 2019 Annual Report.

At 30 June 2020, for the Santander UK group, there were no significant new or revised standards and interpretations, and amendments thereto, which have been issued but which are not yet effective or which have otherwise not been early adopted where permitted.

### **Going concern**

In light of the current economic uncertainty, the Directors updated their going concern assessment in preparing these Condensed Consolidated Interim Financial Statements. After making enquiries, the Directors have a reasonable expectation that Santander UK has adequate resources to continue in operational existence for at least twelve months from the date of this report and, therefore, having reassessed the principal risks and uncertainties, the Directors consider it appropriate for the Condensed Consolidated Interim Financial Statements to be prepared on a going concern basis.

In making their going concern assessment in connection with preparing the Condensed Consolidated Interim Financial Statements, the Directors considered a wide range of information that included Santander UK's long-term business and strategic plans, forecasts and projections, estimated capital, funding and liquidity requirements, contingent liabilities and the reasonably possible changes in trading performance arising from potential economic, market and product developments. The Directors' assessment specifically considered the impacts of Covid-19, including for the following areas:

- Economic scenarios: These underpin our IFRS 9 ECL impairment allowances and are discussed in detail in the Credit risk section of the Risk review. The Directors reviewed the economic scenarios, revised as a result of Covid-19, to ensure that they captured the wide range of potential outcomes for the UK economy. These include a re-emergence of the virus and further lockdown measures being imposed, a slower recovery that is more akin to the 'U' shape of past recessions, and hysteresis effects caused by higher and longer unemployment rates.
- Liquidity: Although the key aim of the UK Government financial support measures introduced in H120 was to limit damage to the wider economy from Covid-19, they had the side-effect of reducing any potential liquidity risks arising due to Covid-19. Although Covid-19 did not trigger a liquidity stress, its immediate negative impacts on liquidity, such as the drawing of committed credit and liquidity facilities, were largely offset by deposits from those same drawings as corporates reduced their spending. Similarly, the impact of the initial effective shutdown of the mortgage market and the payment holidays granted to customers was offset by better than expected retail deposit balances as customers reduced their spending.
- Capital: Santander UK remains strongly capitalised and Covid-19 did not trigger a capital stress. As part of the Bank of England Interim Financial Stability Report (May 2020), the PRA developed a desktop stress scenario, which had less of an impact over the first two years of the scenario on the core banking system than their 2019 Stress Test, where our CET1 drawdown was the lowest across UK banks and we exceeded CET1 capital ratio and Tier 1 Leverage ratio hurdle rates across the projection horizon. In line with other UK banks, we also announced that we will not pay quarterly or interim dividends, or make share buybacks on ordinary shares until the end of 2020.
- Customers: Santander UK has supported many thousands of individuals and businesses affected by Covid-19 with a range of measures, including payment holidays on mortgages, personal loans and credit cards as well as taking an active part in UK Government loan schemes to help businesses. We are working with those customers who took a payment holiday to understand their individual situations and help them resume payments.
- Operations: All our operations continue to operate effectively with a significant majority of staff working from home and the majority of branches remaining
  open and returning to more normal hours. The current operating model could be sustained indefinitely with additional resilience being continuously
  implemented and is not affecting our ability to operate all our services, or raising concerns about our Business Continuity Planning, and
- Key suppliers: Suppliers are being closely monitored in line with our Third Party Risk Management Framework. No significant service issues have been reported across our cohort of critical suppliers, and no material issues have been reported across our broader (non-critical) supply chain. Isolated supplier impacts have been seen, but these are being managed.

**Financial statements** Notes to the financial statements

### CRITICAL JUDGEMENTS AND ACCOUNTING ESTIMATES

The preparation of the Condensed Consolidated Interim Financial Statements requires management to make judgements and accounting estimates that affect the reported amount of assets and liabilities at the date of the Condensed Consolidated Interim Financial Statements and the reported amount of income and expenses during the reporting period. Management evaluates its judgements and accounting estimates, which are based on historical experience and on various other factors that are believed to be reasonable under the circumstances, on an ongoing basis. Actual results may differ from these accounting estimates under different assumptions or conditions.

In the course of preparing the Condensed Consolidated Interim Financial Statements, no significant judgements have been made in the process of applying the accounting policies, other than those involving estimations about credit impairment losses, provisions, contingent liabilities and pensions.

There have been no significant changes in the basis upon which judgements and accounting estimates have been determined compared to that applied in the 2019 Annual Report, except as described below. Management have considered the impact of Covid-19 on critical judgements and accounting estimates.

#### a) Credit impairment allowance

The application of the ECL impairment methodology for calculating credit impairment allowances is highly susceptible to change from period to period. The methodology requires management to make a number of judgmental assumptions in determining the estimates. Any significant difference between the estimated amounts and actual amounts could have a material impact on the Santander UK group's future financial results and financial condition.

The impact of Covid-19 has increased the uncertainty around ECL impairment calculations, and has required management to make additional judgements and accounting estimates that affect the reported amount of assets and liabilities at the reporting date and the reported amount of income and expenses during the reporting period. The key additional judgements arising from the impact of Covid-19 mainly reflect the increased uncertainty around forward-looking economic information and the need for additional post model adjustments.

### Key areas of judgement in accounting estimates

The key judgements made by management in applying the ECL impairment methodology are set out below.

- Definition of default
- Forward-looking information
- Probability weights
- SICR
- Post model adjustments.

For more on each of these key judgements, including the impact of Covid-19 on them, see the 'Credit risk – Santander UK group level – credit risk management' section of the Risk review.

#### Sensitivity of ECL allowance

For detailed disclosures, see the 'Credit risk – Santander UK group level – credit risk management' section of the Risk review.

#### b) Pensions

The Santander UK group operates a number of defined benefit pension schemes as described in Note 28 of the Consolidated Financial Statements in the 2019 Annual Report.

#### Key areas of judgement in accounting estimates

In H120 management amended the general price inflation assumptions to reflect the expectation that the Retail Price Index would be brought in line with the Consumer Price Index from 2030. For more see the 'Actuarial assumptions' section in Note 24.

#### Sensitivity of defined benefit pension scheme estimates

Detailed disclosures on the actuarial assumption sensitivities of the schemes can be found in the 'Actuarial assumption sensitivities' section of Note 24.

### 2. SEGMENTS

Santander UK's principal activity is financial services, mainly in the UK. The business is managed and reported on the basis of four segments, which are strategic business units that offer different products and services, have different customers and require different technology and marketing strategies.

There has been no change to the descriptions of these segments and segmental accounting as set out in Note 2 to the Consolidated Financial Statements in the 2019 Annual Report.

#### Results by segment

|   |                | Corporate &           | Corporate &           | <i>c</i> .          |         |
|---|----------------|-----------------------|-----------------------|---------------------|---------|
| Half year to  | Retail Banking | Commercial<br>Banking | Investment<br>Banking | Corporate<br>Centre | Total   |
| 30 June 2020  | fm             | £m                    | £m                    | £m                  | fotat   |
| Net interest income/(expense)   | 1,393          | 150                   | 26                    | (27)                | 1,542   |
| Non-interest income   | 235            | 40                    | 28                    | 3                   | 306     |
| Total operating income/(expense)  | 1,628          | 190                   | 54                    | (24)                | 1,848   |
| Operating expenses before credit impairment losses, provisions and charges  | (1,010)        | (134)                 | (62)                  | (51)                | (1,257) |
| Credit impairment losses  | (247)          | (106)                 | (12)                  | (11)                | (376)   |
| Provisions for other liabilities and (charges)/release  | (56)           | 3                     | (4)                   | (11)                | (68)    |
| Total operating credit impairment losses, provisions and charges  | (303)          | (103)                 | (16)                  | (22)                | (444)   |
| Profit/(loss) before tax  | 315            | (103)                 | (10)                  | (97)                | 147     |
|   | 515            | (47)                  | (24)                  | (37)                | 147     |
| Revenue from external customers   | 2,004          | 237                   | 55                    | (448)               | 1,848   |
| Inter-segment revenue   | (376)          | (47)                  | (1)                   | 424                 | 1,040   |
| Total operating income/(expense)  | 1,628          | 190                   | 54                    | (24)                | 1,848   |
|   | 1,020          | 150                   |                       | (24)                | 1,040   |
| Revenue from external customers includes the following fee and commission income disaggregated by income type: <sup>(1)</sup> |                |                       |                       |                     |         |
| - Current account and debit card fees   | 253            | 13                    | 5                     | -                   | 271     |
| - Insurance, protection and investments   | 31             | _                     | -                     | -                   | 31      |
| – Credit cards  | 33             | _                     | _                     | _                   | 33      |
| – Non-banking and other fees <sup>(2)</sup>   | 26             | 22                    | 23                    | 2                   | 73      |
| Total fee and commission income   | 343            | 35                    | 28                    | 2                   | 408     |
| Fee and commission expense  | (169)          | (9)                   | (4)                   | (5)                 | (187)   |
| Net fee and commission income/(expense)   | 174            | 26                    | 24                    | (3)                 | 221     |
|   |                |                       |                       |                     |         |
| 30 June 2020  |                |                       |                       |                     |         |
| Customer loans  | 184,862        | 16,604                | 4,040                 | 4,030               | 209,536 |
| Total assets <sup>(3)</sup>   | 193,692        | 16,604                | 4,949                 | 87,574              | 302,819 |
| Customer deposits   | 151,091        | 19,538                | 6,784                 | 8,302               | 185,715 |
| Total liabilities   | 152,171        | 19,563                | 7,230                 | 107,371             | 286,335 |

The disaggregation of fees and commission income as shown above is not included in reports provided to the chief operating decision maker but is provided to show the split by reportable segments. Non-banking and other fees include mortgages, consumer finance, commitment commission, asset finance, invoice finance and trade finance. Includes customer loans, net of credit impairment loss allowances. (1) (2) (3)

| Strategic Report Risk Review                                      | port Risk Review Financial review Financial statements Shareho |                                   | s Sharehol                | hareholder information    |            |             |
|---|--|-----------------------------------|---------------------------|---------------------------|------------|-------------|
|   | <b>_</b>   | Notes to the financial statements |                           |                           |            |             |
|   |  |                                   | Corporate &<br>Commercial | Corporate &<br>Investment | Corporate  |             |
| Half year to  | Ret  | ail Banking                       |                           | Banking                   | Centre     | Total       |
| 30 June 2019  |  | £m<br>1,465                       | £m<br>189                 | £m<br>32                  | £m<br>(15) | £m<br>1,671 |
| Net interest income/(expense)<br>Non-interest income              |  | 353                               | 38                        | 47                        | (13)       | 446         |
| Total operating income/(expense)                                  |  | 1,818                             | 227                       | 79                        | (7)        | 2,117       |
| Operating expenses before credit impairment losses, provisions an | d charges  | (1,011)                           | (138)                     | (83)                      | (7)        | (1,267      |
| Credit impairment (losses)/releases                               | u charges  | (1,011)<br>(63)                   | (158)                     | (05)                      | (1)        | (1,207      |
| Provisions for other liabilities and charges                      |  | (03)                              | (5)                       | (11)                      | (1)        | (206        |
| Total operating credit impairment losses, provisions and charge   |  | (158)                             | (1)                       | (7)                       | (100)      | (200        |
| Profit/(loss) before tax  | 3  | 649                               | 79                        | (11)                      | (142)      | 575         |
| Revenue from external customers                                   |  | 2,166                             | 281                       | 85                        | (415)      | 2,117       |
| Inter-segment revenue   |  | (348)                             | (54)                      | (6)                       | 408        | _           |
| Total operating income/(expense)                                  |  | 1,818                             | 227                       | 79                        | (7)        | 2,117       |

| Net fee and commission income/(expense)                 | 276   | 29   | 31  | (1) | 335   |
|---|-------|------|-----|-----|-------|
| Fee and commission expense                              | (184) | (12) | (7) | (2) | (205) |
| Total fee and commission income                         | 460   | 41   | 38  | 1   | 540   |
| – Non-banking and other fees <sup>(2)</sup>             | 36    | 26   | 24  | 1   | 87    |
| – Credit cards  | 42    | —    | —   | —   | 42    |
| - Insurance, protection and investments                 | 37    | _    | _   | —   | 37    |
| <ul> <li>Current account and debit card fees</li> </ul> | 345   | 15   | 14  | _   | 374   |
| disaggregated by income type: <sup>(1)</sup>            |       |      |     |     |       |

| 31 December 2019            |         |        |       |         |         |
|-----------------------------|---------|--------|-------|---------|---------|
| Customer loans              | 180,398 | 16,297 | 4,114 | 4,489   | 205,298 |
| Total assets <sup>(3)</sup> | 187,556 | 16,297 | 4,727 | 79,908  | 288,488 |
| Customer deposits           | 145,050 | 18,234 | 6,101 | 8,437   | 177,822 |
| Total liabilities           | 145,917 | 18,260 | 6,500 | 101,470 | 272,147 |

The disaggregation of fees and commission income as shown above is not included in reports provided to the chief operating decision maker but is provided to show the split by reportable segments. Non-banking and other fees include mortgages, consumer finance, commitment commission, asset finance, invoice finance and trade finance. Includes customer loans, net of credit impairment loss allowances.

(1) (2) (3)

### 3. NET TRADING AND OTHER INCOME

In H120, the Santander UK group repurchased certain debt securities and subordinated liabilities as part of ongoing liability management exercises, resulting in a loss of  $\pm 17m$ . In H119, the Santander UK group did not repurchase any of its debt securities or subordinated liabilities.

Included in net trading and other income in H119 is additional consideration of £15m in connection with the 2017 Vocalink Holdings Limited shareholding sale.

# 4. OPERATING EXPENSES BEFORE CREDIT IMPAIRMENT LOSSES, PROVISIONS AND CHARGES

|   | Half year to | Half year to |
|---|--------------|--------------|
|   | 30 June 2020 |              |
|   | £m           | £m           |
| Staff costs                               | 608          | 653          |
| Other administration expenses             | 377          | 354          |
| Depreciation, amortisation and impairment | 272          | 260          |
|   | 1,257        | 1,267        |

### 5. CREDIT IMPAIRMENT LOSSES AND PROVISIONS

|   | Half year to | Half year to |
|---|--------------|--------------|
|   | 30 June 2020 | 30 June 2019 |
|   | £m           | £m           |
| Credit impairment losses:   |              |              |
| Loans and advances to customers   | 396          | 108          |
| Recoveries of loans and advances, net of collection costs   | (15)         | (38)         |
| Off-balance sheet exposures (See Note 23)   | (5)          | (1)          |
|   | 376          | 69           |
| Provisions for other liabilities and charges (excluding off-balance sheet credit exposures) (See Note 23) | 68           | 205          |
| Provisions for residual value and voluntary termination   | -            | 1            |
|   | 68           | 206          |
|   | 444          | 275          |

In H120 and H119 there were no material credit impairment losses on loans and advances to banks, non-trading reverse repurchase agreements, other financial assets at amortised cost and financial assets at fair value through other comprehensive income.

| Strategic Report | Risk Review | Financial review | Financial statements              | Shareholder information |
|------------------|-------------|------------------|-----------------------------------|-------------------------|
|                  |             |                  | Notes to the financial statements |                         |

### 6. TAXATION

The Santander UK group's estimated effective tax rate for H120 based on forecast profit before tax was 23.8% (H119: 28.5%). The tax on profit before tax differs from the theoretical amount that would arise using the basic corporation tax rate of the Company as follows:

|  | Half year to | Half year to |
|--|--------------|--------------|
|  | 30 June 2020 | 30 June 2019 |
|  | £m           | £m           |
| Profit before tax  | 147          | 575          |
| Tax calculated at a tax rate of 19% (H119: 19%)                | 28           | 109          |
| Bank surcharge on profits                                      | 7            | 38           |
| Non-deductible preference dividends paid                       | 3            | 5            |
| Non-deductible UK Bank Levy                                    | 6            | 13           |
| Non-deductible conduct remediation, fines and penalties        | -            | 11           |
| Other non-deductible costs and non-taxable income              | 2            | 9            |
| Effect of change in tax rate on deferred tax provision         | 6            | —            |
| Tax relief on dividends in respect of other equity instruments | (13)         | (21)         |
| Adjustment to prior year provisions                            | (4)          | —            |
| Tax charge   | 35           | 164          |

### 7. DIVIDENDS ON ORDINARY SHARES

No interim dividend was declared on the Company's ordinary shares in issue (H119: £138m).

### 8. DERIVATIVE FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS

|  |          |         | 30 June 2020 |          | 31 De   | cember 2019 |
|--|----------|---------|--------------|----------|---------|-------------|
|  |          |         | Fair value   |          |         | Fair value  |
|  | Notional |         |              | Notional |         |             |
|  | amount   | Assets  | Liabilities  |          | Assets  | Liabilities |
|  | £m       | £m      | £m           | £m       | £m      | £m          |
| Derivatives held for trading:  |          |         |              |          |         |             |
| Exchange rate contracts  | 21,304   | 628     | 378          | 14,249   | 136     | 199         |
| Interest rate contracts  | 47,591   | 864     | 530          | 47,045   | 754     | 566         |
| Equity and credit contracts  | 2,344    | 162     | 113          | 2,583    | 292     | 167         |
| Total derivatives held for trading   | 71,239   | 1,654   | 1,021        | 63,877   | 1,182   | 932         |
| Derivatives held for hedging   |          |         |              |          |         |             |
| Designated as fair value hedges:   |          |         |              |          |         |             |
| Exchange rate contracts  | 1,758    | 148     | 11           | 1,482    | 166     | 2           |
| change rate contracts erest rate contracts uity and credit contracts tal derivatives held for trading rivatives held for hedging signated as fair value hedges: change rate contracts erest rate contracts signated as cash flow hedges: change rate contracts erest rate contracts uity derivative contracts tal derivatives held for hedging rivative netting <sup>(1)</sup> | 99,899   | 1,218   | 2,235        | 94,550   | 1,022   | 1,488       |
|  | 101,657  | 1,366   | 2,246        | 96,032   | 1,188   | 1,490       |
| Designated as cash flow hedges:  |          |         |              |          |         |             |
| Exchange rate contracts  | 32,145   | 3,370   | 121          | 28,502   | 2,023   | 462         |
| Interest rate contracts  | 21,500   | 567     | 25           | 17,451   | 184     | 35          |
| Equity derivative contracts  | _        | _       | -            | 49       | —       | 4           |
|  | 53,645   | 3,937   | 146          | 46,002   | 2,207   | 501         |
| Total derivatives held for hedging   | 155,302  | 5,303   | 2,392        | 142,034  | 3,395   | 1,991       |
| Derivative netting <sup>(1)</sup>  |          | (1,666) | (1,666)      |          | (1,214) | (1,214)     |
| Total derivatives  | 226,541  | 5,291   | 1,747        | 205,911  | 3,363   | 1,709       |

(1) Derivative netting excludes the effect of cash collateral, which is offset against the gross derivative position. The amount of cash collateral received that had been offset against the gross derivative assets was £465m (2019: £222m) and the amount of cash collateral paid that had been offset against the gross derivative liabilities was £1,047m (2019: £629m).

### LIBOR Reform

The table below shows the notional value of hedging instruments by benchmark interest rate impacted by LIBOR reform.

|  |              |              | 30 J  | une 2020 |              |              | 31 Decem | 1ber 2019 |
|--|--------------|--------------|-------|----------|--------------|--------------|----------|-----------|
|  | GBP<br>LIBOR | USD<br>LIBOR | Other | Total    | GBP<br>LIBOR | USD<br>LIBOR | Other    | Total     |
|  | £m           | £m           | £m    | £m       | £m           | £m           | £m       | £m        |
| Total notional value of hedging instruments: |              |              |       |          |              |              |          |           |
| – Cash flow hedges                           | 19,948       | 5,836        | -     | 25,784   | 23,396       | 8,001        | —        | 31,397    |
| – Fair value hedges                          | 42,473       | 4,533        | 789   | 47,795   | 53,244       | 5,070        | 1,187    | 59,501    |
|  | 62,421       | 10,369       | 789   | 73,579   | 76,640       | 13,071       | 1,187    | 90,898    |
| Maturing after 31 December 2021:             |              |              |       |          |              |              |          |           |
| – Cash flow hedges                           | 11,007       | 2,828        | _     | 13,835   | 11,773       | 2,644        | _        | 14,417    |
| – Fair value hedges                          | 12,991       | 413          | 722   | 14,126   | 16,455       | 1,897        | 740      | 19,092    |
|  | 23,998       | 3,241        | 722   | 27,961   | 28,228       | 4,541        | 740      | 33,509    |

### 9. OTHER FINANCIAL ASSETS AT FAIR VALUE THROUGH PROFIT OR LOSS

|                                  | 30 June 2020 | <b>3</b> 1 December 2019 |
|----------------------------------|--------------|--------------------------|
|                                  | £n           | <b>ւ</b> քո              |
| Loans and advances to customers: |              |                          |
| Loans to housing associations    | 13           | 12                       |
| Other loans                      | 594          | 528                      |
|                                  | 607          | 540                      |
| Debt securities                  | 125          | 298                      |
| Equity securities                | 134          | 135                      |
|                                  | 866          | <b>i</b> 973             |

### **10. LOANS AND ADVANCES TO CUSTOMERS**

|  | 30 June 2020 | 31 December 2019 |
|--|--------------|------------------|
|  | £m           | £m               |
| Loans and advances to customers                                      | 212,318      | 208,344          |
| Credit impairment loss allowances on loans and advances to customers | (1,106)      | (785)            |
| RV and voluntary termination provisions on finance leases            | (56)         | (61)             |
| Net loans and advances to customers                                  | 211,156      | 207,498          |

For movements in expected credit losses, see the Credit risk section of the Risk review.

### **11. SECURITISATIONS AND COVERED BONDS**

The information in this Note relates to securitisations and covered bonds for consolidated structured entities, used to obtain funding or collateral. It excludes structured entities relating to credit protection vehicles.

The gross assets securitised, or for the covered bond programme assigned, at 30 June 2020 and 31 December 2019 were:

|  | 30 June 2020 | 31 December 2019 |
|--|--------------|------------------|
|  | £m           | £m               |
| Mortgage-backed master trust structures:         |              |                  |
| – Holmes   | 3,603        | 4,262            |
| – Fosse  | 3,000        | 3,708            |
| - Langton  | 3,142        | 3,076            |
|  | 9,745        | 11,046           |
| Other asset-backed securitisation structures:    |              |                  |
| - Motor  | 321          | 490              |
| – Auto ABS UK Loans                              | 1,490        | 1,532            |
|  | 1,811        | 2,022            |
| Total securitisation programmes                  | 11,556       | 13,068           |
| Covered bond programmes                          |              |                  |
| – Euro 35bn Global Covered Bond Programme        | 26,709       | 23,323           |
| Total securitisation and covered bond programmes | 38,265       | 36,391           |

| Strategic Report | Risk Review | Financial review | Financial statements              | Shareholder information |
|------------------|-------------|------------------|-----------------------------------|-------------------------|
|                  |             |                  | Notes to the financial statements |                         |

The following table sets out the internal and external issuances and redemptions in H120 and H119 for each securitisation and covered bond programme.

|   | Internal i | ssuances | External i | issuances | Internal red | demptions | External rec | lemptions |
|---|------------|----------|------------|-----------|--------------|-----------|--------------|-----------|
|   | H120       | H119     | H120       | H119      | H120         | H119      | H120         | H119      |
|   | £bn        | £bn      | £bn        | £bn       | £bn          | £bn       | £bn          | £bn       |
| Mortgage-backed master trust structures:      |            |          |            |           |              |           |              |           |
| – Holmes                                      | -          | -        | -          | -         | 0.1          | -         | 0.5          | 0.8       |
| Other asset-backed securitisation structures: |            |          |            |           |              |           |              |           |
| – Motor                                       | -          | -        | -          | -         | 0.1          | 0.1       | 0.1          | 0.2       |
| – Auto ABS UK Loans                           | -          | -        | -          | -         | -            | -         | 0.1          | 0.1       |
| Covered bond programme                        | -          | _        | 3.0        | 1.9       | -            | -         | 1.8          | _         |
|   | -          | —        | 3.0        | 1.9       | 0.2          | 0.1       | 2.5          | 1.1       |

### 12. REVERSE REPURCHASE AGREEMENTS - NON TRADING

|                           | 30 June 2020 | 31 December 2019 |
|---------------------------|--------------|------------------|
|                           | £m           | £m               |
| Agreements with banks     | 2,238        | 2,161            |
| Agreements with customers | 21,663       | 21,475           |
|                           | 23,901       | 23,636           |

### **13. OTHER FINANCIAL ASSETS AT AMORTISED COST**

|                         | 30 June 202 | <b>)</b> 31 December 2019 |
|-------------------------|-------------|---------------------------|
|                         | £n          | n £m                      |
| Asset backed securities | 50          | 532                       |
| Debt securities         | 4,377       | 6,524                     |
|                         | 4,879       | 7,056                     |

### 14. FINANCIAL ASSETS AT FAIR VALUE THROUGH OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

|                                 | 30 June 2020 | 31 December 2019 |
|---------------------------------|--------------|------------------|
|                                 | £m           | £m               |
| Debt securities                 | 10,308       | 9,691            |
| Loans and advances to customers | 30           | 56               |
|                                 | 10,338       | 9,747            |

### **15. INTERESTS IN OTHER ENTITIES**

There have been no changes to the Santander UK group's interests in subsidiaries, associates, joint ventures and unconsolidated structured entities, as set out in Note 19 to the Consolidated Financial Statements in the 2019 Annual Report.

### **16. INTANGIBLE ASSETS**

### Goodwill

|  |       | Accumulated |                |
|--|-------|-------------|----------------|
|  | Cost  | impairment  | Net book value |
|  | £m    | £m          | £m             |
| At 31 December 2019, 1 January 2020 and 30 June 2020 | 1,285 | (82)        | 1,203          |

#### Impairment of goodwill

In H120 and H119, no impairment of goodwill was recognised. Goodwill is tested for impairment annually, or more frequently when events or changes in circumstances dictate. Having considered the unprecedented uncertainty created by Covid-19 and its potential impact on the carrying value of goodwill, management performed an interim impairment test at 30 June 2020 for all cash-generating units (CGUs).

The assumptions included in the expected future cash flows for each CGU have been updated to take into consideration the impact of Covid-19 on the UK economic environment and financial outlook within which the CGU operates. The base case economic scenario used to support the cash flow projections includes key assumptions such as projected house price and GDP growth rates, the level and change in unemployment rates in the UK and the forecast Bank of England base rates. For more on Santander UK's base case economic scenario, including information on our forecasting approach and the assumptions in place at 30 June 2020 see the Credit risk – Santander UK group level section of the Risk review.

The rate used to discount the cash flows is based on a pre-tax rate that reflects the weighted average cost of capital allocated by Santander UK to investments in the business division in which the CGU operates. The growth rate used reflects management's five-year forecasts, with a terminal growth rate for each year applied thereafter, in line with the estimated long-term average UK GDP growth rate. In H120, the discount rate increased by 2.1 percentage points to 11.9% (2019: 9.8%), reflecting the impact of Covid-19 on the weighted average cost of capital.

The discounted future cashflows for each CGU remain higher than the carrying value of the goodwill, and management determined that a reasonably possible change in any of the key assumptions described above would not cause an impairment of goodwill to be recognised.

### 17. OTHER FINANCIAL LIABILITIES AT FAIR VALUE THROUGH PROFIT OR LOSS

|  | 30 June 2020 | 31 December 2019 |
|--|--------------|------------------|
|  | £m           | £m               |
| US\$30bn Euro Medium Term Note Programme       | 172          | 159              |
| Structured Notes Programmes                    | 881          | 809              |
| Eurobonds                                      | 142          | 137              |
| Structured deposits                            | 415          | 435              |
| Collateral and associated financial guarantees | 10           | 173              |
|  | 1,620        | 1,713            |

### **18. DEPOSITS BY CUSTOMERS**

|   | 30 June 2020 | 31 December 2019 |
|---|--------------|------------------|
|   | £m           | £m               |
| Demand and time deposits <sup>(1)</sup>                               | 185,570      | 177,772          |
| Amounts due to fellow Banco Santander subsidiaries and joint ventures | 1,227        | 1,234            |
|   | 186,797      | 179,006          |

 Includes equity index-linked deposits of £1,127m (2019: £1,139m). The capital amount guaranteed/protected and the amount of return guaranteed in respect of the equity index-linked deposits were £1,127m and £16m (2019: £1,139m and £18m) respectively.

### **19. DEPOSITS BY BANKS**

|                                     | 30 June 2020 | 31 December 2019 |
|-------------------------------------|--------------|------------------|
|                                     | £m           | £m               |
| Items in the course of transmission | 255          | 337              |
| Deposits held as collateral         | 3,853        | 2,175            |
| Other deposits <sup>(1)</sup>       | 13,887       | 11,847           |
|                                     | 17,995       | 14,359           |

(1) Includes drawdown from the TFS of £10.8bn (2019: £10.8bn) and drawdown from the TFSME of £2.2bn (2019: £nil).

### 20. REPURCHASE AGREEMENTS - NON TRADING

|                           | 30 June 2020 | 31 December 2019 |
|---------------------------|--------------|------------------|
|                           | £m           | £m               |
| Agreements with banks     | 13,296       | 10,227           |
| Agreements with customers | 7,490        | 8,059            |
|                           | 20,786       | 18,286           |

### 21. DEBT SECURITIES IN ISSUE

|   | 30 June 2020 | 31 December 2019 |
|---|--------------|------------------|
|   | £m           | £m               |
| Medium-term notes                       | 24,800       | 24,522           |
| Euro 35bn Global Covered Bond Programme | 20,631       | 19,004           |
| Certificates of deposit                 | 1,795        | 2,806            |
| Credit linked notes                     | 55           | 60               |
| Securitisation programmes               | 2,971        | 3,779            |
|   | 50,252       | 50,171           |

| Strategic Report | Risk Review | Financial review | Financial statements              | Shareholder information |
|------------------|-------------|------------------|-----------------------------------|-------------------------|
|                  |             |                  | Notes to the financial statements |                         |

### 22. SUBORDINATED LIABILITIES

| 30 June 2020 | 31 December 2019 |
|--------------|------------------|
| £m           | £m               |
| 3,257        | 3,528            |

In H120, the Santander UK group repurchased certain debt securities and subordinated liabilities as part of ongoing liability management exercises, resulting in a loss of £17m. In H119, the Santander UK group did not repurchase any of its debt securities or subordinated liabilities.

### 23. PROVISIONS

|                       | Conduct rem | ediation          |           |          |                          |                         |       |
|-----------------------|-------------|-------------------|-----------|----------|--------------------------|-------------------------|-------|
|                       | PPI         | Other<br>products | Bank Levy | Property | Off balance<br>sheet ECL | Regulatory<br>and other | Total |
|                       | £m          | £m                | £m        | £m       | £m                       | £m                      | £m    |
| At 1 January 2020     | 189         | 25                | 48        | 61       | 78                       | 176                     | 577   |
| Additional provisions | -           | -                 | —         | 1        | _                        | 82                      | 83    |
| Provisions released   | -           | (5)               | _         | (2)      | (5)                      | (8)                     | (20)  |
| Utilisation           | (38)        | _                 | (39)      | (7)      | _                        | (71)                    | (155) |
| At 30 June 2020       | 151         | 20                | 9         | 53       | 73                       | 179                     | 485   |

### Conduct remediation

At 30 June 2020, the remaining provision for Payment Protection Insurance (PPI) redress and related costs was £151m (2019: £189m). There was no additional provision in H120.

Cumulative complaints from the inception of the PPI complaints process to 30 June 2020, regardless of the likelihood of Santander UK incurring a liability, were 4.5m. This included c 290,000 that were still being reviewed, which reflected the temporary scaling back of non-critical remediation activity as we focused on supporting our customers through the Covid-19 pandemic.

The provision for conduct remediation recognised represents management's best estimate of Santander UK's liability in respect of mis-selling of PPI policies.

### **Regulatory and other**

In H120 there was a charge of £17m relating to breaches of certain requirements to provide SMS warning alerts to customers regarding overdraft charges in our Retail Banking business. It also included a charge for operational risk provisions of £37m, and smaller charges for legal and redundancy provisions.

### 24. RETIREMENT BENEFIT PLANS

The amounts recognised in the balance sheet were as follows:

|   | 30 June 2020 | 31 December 2019 |
|---|--------------|------------------|
|   | £m           | £m               |
| Assets/(liabilities)                                  |              |                  |
| Funded defined benefit pension scheme - surplus       | 522          | 670              |
| Funded defined benefit pension scheme - deficit       | (358)        | (239)            |
| Unfunded pension and post retirement medical benefits | (44)         | (41)             |
| Total net assets                                      | 120          | 390              |

### a) Defined contribution pension plans

An expense of £33m (H119: £34m) was recognised for defined contribution plans in the period and is included in staff costs classified within operating expenses (see Note 4).

### b) Defined benefit pension schemes

The total amount charged to the income statement was £17m (H119: £10m).

The amounts recognised in other comprehensive income were as follows:

| Pension remeasurement  | 376          | 280          |
|--|--------------|--------------|
| Actuarial losses arising from changes in financial assumptions             | 1,463        | 1,201        |
| Actuarial gains arising from experience adjustments                        | (10)         | (5)          |
| Actuarial losses arising from changes in demographic assumptions           | 38           | —            |
| Return on plan assets (excluding amounts included in net interest expense) | (1,115)      | (916)        |
|  | £m           | £m           |
|  | 30 June 2020 | 30 June 2019 |
|  | Half year to | Half year to |

### The net assets recognised in the balance sheet were determined as follows:

|  | 30 June 2020 | 31 December 2019 |
|--|--------------|------------------|
|  | £m           | £m               |
| Present value of defined benefit obligations | (13,617)     | (12,165)         |
| Fair value of scheme assets                  | 13,737       | 12,555           |
| Net defined benefit assets                   | 120          | 390              |

#### Actuarial assumptions

The principal actuarial assumptions used for the defined benefit schemes were:

|   | 30 June 2020 | 31 December 2019 |
|---|--------------|------------------|
|   | %            | %                |
| To determine benefit obligations:   |              |                  |
| - Discount rate for scheme liabilities  | 1.4          | 2.1              |
| - General price inflation   | 2.9          | 3.0              |
| – General salary increase   | 1.0          | 1.0              |
| - Expected rate of pension increase   | 2.8          | 2.9              |
|   | Years        | Years            |
| Longevity at 60 for current pensioners, on the valuation date:                  |              |                  |
| - Males   | 27.3         | 27.3             |
| – Females   | 29.8         | 29.8             |
| Longevity at 60 for future pensioners currently aged 40, on the valuation date: |              |                  |
| - Males   | 28.9         | 28.9             |
| - Females   | 31.3         | 31.3             |

In H120 management amended the general price inflation assumptions to reflect the expectation that the Retail Price Index would be brought in line with the Consumer Price Index from 2030. At 30 June 2020 this change increased the liabilities of the Scheme by £63m.

### Actuarial assumption sensitivities

The sensitivity analyses below have been determined based on reasonably possible changes of the respective assumptions occurring at the end of the reporting period, while holding all other assumptions constant.

|                         |   |              | (Decrease)/increase |
|-------------------------|---|--------------|---------------------|
|                         |   | 30 June 2020 | 31 December 2019    |
| Assumption              | Change in pension obligation at period end from | £m           | £m                  |
| Discount rate           | 25 bps increase                                 | (666)        | (564)               |
| General price inflation | 25 bps increase                                 | 495          | 407                 |
| Mortality               | Each additional year of longevity assumed       | 504          | 419                 |

### 25. CONTINGENT LIABILITIES AND COMMITMENTS

|  | 30 June 2020 | 31 December 2019 |
|--|--------------|------------------|
|  | £m           | £m               |
| Guarantees given to third parties  | 1,026        | 1,198            |
| Formal standby facilities, credit lines and other commitments with original term to maturity of: |              |                  |
| – One year or less   | 16,592       | 18,256           |
| - Later than one year  | 21,029       | 22,154           |
|  | 38,647       | 41,608           |

### Other legal actions and regulatory matters

Santander UK engages in discussion, and co-operates, with the FCA, PRA, CMA and other regulators and government agencies in various jurisdictions in their supervision and review of Santander UK including reviews exercised under statutory powers, regarding its interaction with past and present customers, both as part of general thematic work and in relation to specific products, services and activities. During the ordinary course of business, Santander UK is also subject to complaints and threatened legal proceedings brought by or on behalf of current or former employees, customers, investors or other third parties, in addition to legal and regulatory reviews, challenges and tax or enforcement investigations or proceedings in various jurisdictions. All such matters are assessed periodically to determine the likelihood of Santander UK incurring a liability.

In those instances where it is concluded that it is not yet probable that a quantifiable payment will be made, for example because the facts are unclear or further time is required to fully assess the merits of the case or to reasonably quantify the expected payment, no provision is made. In addition, where it is not currently practicable to estimate the possible financial effect of these matters, no provision is made.

#### Payment Protection Insurance

In relation to a specific PPI portfolio of complaints, a legal dispute regarding allocation of liability is ongoing and remains in its early stages. The dispute relates to the liability for PPI mis-selling complaints relating to pre-2005 PPI policies underwritten by Financial Insurance Company Ltd (FICL) and Financial Assurance Company Ltd (FACL) and involves two Santander UK plc subsidiaries, Santander Cards UK Limited and Santander Insurance Services Limited (the Santander Entities). During the relevant period, FICL and FACL were owned by Genworth Financial International Holdings, Inc. In July 2015 AXA S.A. (AXA) acquired FICL and FACL from Genworth. In July 2017, Santander UK plc notified AXA that the Santander Entities did not accept liability for losses on PPI policies relating to this period. Santander UK plc entered into a Complaints Handling Agreement (CHA) with FICL and FACL pursuant to which it agreed to handle complaints on their behalf, and FICL and FACL agreed to pay redress assessed to be due to relevant policyholders on a without prejudice basis.

| Strategic Report | Risk Review | Financial review | Financial statements              | Shareholder information |
|------------------|-------------|------------------|-----------------------------------|-------------------------|
|                  |             |                  | Notes to the financial statements |                         |

A related dispute between AXA and (1) Genworth Financial International Holdings, Inc. and (2) Genworth Financial, Inc. (Genworth) concerning, inter alia, the proper construction of an alleged obligation to make payment on demand of a sum equal to 90% of all applicable PPI mis-selling losses (the Construction Issue) in a sale and purchase agreement dated 17 September 2015 (SPA) was determined by the High Court (Court) in December 2019. The Santander Entities were joined as third parties in connection with an application for declaratory relief by Genworth. This application related to Genworth's assertion that upon any payment to AXA under the SPA, Genworth would have rights of subrogation against the Santander Entities (the Subrogation Issue). The Court found against Genworth and in favour of the Santander Entities in relation to the Subrogation Issue. Genworth subsequently failed in its application for permission on appeal.

On 20 July 2020 Genworth issued a press release stating that it had reached a settlement with AXA. Genworth has agreed to pay AXA £624m in aggregate for losses incurred by AXA or its subsidiaries relating to the subject of the dispute. This sum is broken down into: (i) £100m that has already been paid by Genworth as an interim payment; (ii) a £100m payment due to be paid on 23 July 2020; (iii) two payments deferred until 2022, totalling £317m and (iv) an estimated £107m for claimed mis-selling losses that are still being processed.

More generally, there are ongoing factual issues to be resolved which may have legal consequences including in relation to liability. These issues create uncertainties which mean that it is not currently practicable to reliably predict the resolution of the matter including timing or the significance of the possible impact. The Regulatory and other provision in Note 23 includes our best estimate of Santander UK's liability to the specific portfolio. Further information has not been provided on the basis that it would be seriously prejudicial to Santander UK's interests in connection with the dispute.

In addition, and in relation to PPI more generally, there are legal claims being made by Claims Management Companies challenging the FCA's industry guidance on the treatment of Plevin /recurring non-disclosure assessments. No provision has been made as it is not possible to make a reliable estimate of the possible outflow of economic resource relating to this risk.

#### German dividend tax arbitrage transactions

In June 2018 the Cologne Criminal Prosecution Office and the German Federal Tax Office commenced an investigation in relation to the historical involvement of Santander UK plc, Santander Financial Services plc and Cater Allen International Limited (all subsidiaries of Santander UK Group Holdings plc) in German dividend tax arbitrage transactions (known as cum/ex transactions). These transactions allegedly exploited a feature of a specific German settlement mechanism through short-selling and complex derivative structuring which resulted in the German government either refunding withholding tax where such tax had not been paid or refunding it more than once. The German authorities are investigating numerous institutions and individuals in connection with alleged transactions and practices which may be found to be illegal under German law.

Since commencement of the investigation we have cooperated with the German authorities and, with the assistance of external experts, to progress an internal investigation into the matters in question. From Santander UK plc's perspective the investigation is focused principally on the period 2009-2011 and remains on-going. There remain factual issues to be resolved which may have legal consequences including potentially material financial penalties. These issues create uncertainties which mean that it is difficult to predict the resolution of the matter including timing or the significance of the possible impact.

### Consumer credit

The Santander UK group's unsecured lending and other consumer credit business is governed by consumer credit law and related regulations, including the CCA. Claims brought by customers in relation to these requirements, including potential breaches, could result in costs to the Santander UK group where such potential breaches are not found to be de minimis. The CCA includes very detailed and prescriptive requirements for lenders, including in relation to post contractual information.

As described in Note 27 to the 2019 Annual Report, other provisions include an amount of £58m arising from a systems-related historical issue identified by Santander UK, relating to compliance with certain requirements of the CCA. This provision has been based on detailed reviews of relevant systems related to consumer credit business operations, supported by external legal and regulatory advice. Reviews of systems, commercial agreements and the legal and regulatory position are ongoing, such that the potential for additional remedial action is still being determined. The Regulatory and other provision in Note 23 includes our best estimate of Santander UK's liability for the specific issue. The actual cost of customer compensation could differ from the amount provided. It is not currently practicable to provide an estimate of the risk and amount of any further financial impact.

#### Taxation

The Santander UK group engages in discussion, and co-operates, with HM Revenue & Customs (HMRC) in their oversight of the Santander UK group's tax matters. The Santander UK group adopted the UK's Code of Practice on Taxation for Banks in 2010.

Certain leases in which the Santander UK group is or was the lessor are currently under review by HMRC in connection with claims for tax allowances. Under the terms of the lease agreements, the Santander UK group is fully indemnified in all material respects by the respective lessees for any liability arising from the disallowance of tax allowances plus accrued interest, which could be up to £150m. Whilst legal opinions have been obtained to support the Santander UK group's position, the matter remains uncertain pending formal resolution with HMRC and any subsequent litigation. In 2020, as required under the terms of the leases these matters have moved to formal litigation and it is currently anticipated that hearings will be held at the First Tier Tax Tribunal in 2021.

#### Other

On 2 November 2015, Visa Europe Ltd agreed to sell 100% of its share capital to Visa Inc. The deal closed on 21 June 2016. As a member and shareholder of Visa Europe Ltd, Santander UK received upfront consideration made up of cash and convertible preferred stock. The convertible preferred stock is now held by Santander Equity Investments Limited (SEIL), outside the ring fenced bank. Conversion of the preferred stock into Class A Common Stock of Visa Inc. depends on the outcome of litigation against Visa involving UK & Ireland (UK&I) multilateral interchange fees (MIFs). In valuing the preferred stock, SEIL makes adjustments for illiquidity and the potential for changes in conversion rate. In June 2020 the Supreme Court issued a judgment finding that MIFs restricted competition. In H120 this resulted in the fair value of the convertible preferred stock being reduced by £10m.

In addition, Santander UK and certain other UK&I banks have agreed to indemnify Visa Inc. in the event that the preferred stock is insufficient to meet the costs of this litigation. Visa Inc. has recourse to this indemnity once more than €1bn of losses relating to UK&I MIFs have arisen or once the total value of the preferred stock issued to UK&I banks on closing has been reduced to nil. Whilst Santander UK's liability under this indemnity is capped at €39.85m, Visa Inc. may have recourse to a general indemnity in place under Visa Europe Operating Regulations for damages not satisfied through the above mechanism. At this stage, it is unclear whether the litigation will give rise to more than €1bn of losses relating to UK&I MIFs which means it is difficult to predict the resolution of the matter including the timing or the significance of the possible impact.

As part of the sale of subsidiaries, businesses and other entities, and as is normal in such circumstances, Santander UK has given warranties and indemnities to the purchasers.

### **26. OTHER EQUITY INSTRUMENTS**

|   | Interest rate |                | 30 June 2020 | 31 December 2019 |
|---|---------------|----------------|--------------|------------------|
|   |               | Next call date | £m           | £m               |
| AT1 securities:   |               |                |              |                  |
| – £500m Fixed Rate Reset Perpetual AT1 Capital Securities | 6.75          | June 2024      | 496          | 496              |
| – £750m Fixed Rate Reset Perpetual AT1 Capital Securities | 7.375         | June 2022      | 745          | 745              |
| – £500m Fixed Rate Reset Perpetual AT1 Capital Securities | 5.33          | September 2020 | 500          | 500              |
| – £500m Fixed Rate Reset Perpetual AT1 Capital Securities | 6.30          | March 2025     | 500          | 500              |
|   |               |                | 2,241        | 2,241            |

### 27. NON-CONTROLLING INTERESTS

|  | Initial interest rate | Initial interest rate |     | 31 December 2019 |
|--|-----------------------|-----------------------|-----|------------------|
|  |                       | First call date       | £m  | £m               |
| Santander UK plc issued:                                       |                       |                       |     |                  |
| – £300m Step-up Callable Perpetual Reserve Capital Instruments | 7.037                 | February 2026         | 235 | 235              |
| PSA Finance UK Limited   |                       |                       | 170 | 160              |
|  |                       |                       | 405 | 395              |

# 28. ASSETS CHARGED AS SECURITY FOR LIABILITIES AND COLLATERAL ACCEPTED AS SECURITY FOR ASSETS

### Securitisations and covered bonds

As described in Note 14 to the Consolidated Financial Statements in the 2019 Annual Report, Santander UK plc and certain of its subsidiaries issue securitisations and covered bonds. At 30 June 2020, there were  $\pm$ 38,265m (2019:  $\pm$ 36,391m) of gross assets in these secured programmes and  $\pm$ 1,200m (2019:  $\pm$ 166m) of these related to internally retained issuances that were available for use as collateral for liquidity purposes in the future.

At 30 June 2020, a total of  $\pm$ 4,796m (2019:  $\pm$ 4,728m) of notes issued under securitisation and covered bond programmes had been retained internally, a proportion of which had been used as collateral for raising funds via third party bilateral secured funding transactions, which totalled  $\pm$ 1,581m at 30 June 2020 (2019:  $\pm$ 1,581m), or for use as collateral for liquidity purposes in the future.

### 29. RELATED PARTY DISCLOSURES

The financial position and performance of the Santander UK group have not been materially affected in H120 by any related party transactions, or changes to related party transactions. These transactions were made in the ordinary course of business, on substantially the same terms as for comparable transactions with third party counterparties, and within limits acceptable to the PRA. Such transactions do not involve more than the normal risk of collectability or present any unfavourable features. In addition, transactions with pension schemes operated by the Santander UK group are described in Note 28 to the Consolidated Financial Statements in the 2019 Annual Report.

| Strategic Report | Risk Review | Financial review | Financial statements              | Shareholder information |
|------------------|-------------|------------------|-----------------------------------|-------------------------|
|                  |             |                  | Notes to the financial statements |                         |

# 30. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS

### a) Measurement basis of financial assets and liabilities

Financial assets and financial liabilities are measured on an ongoing basis either at fair value or at amortised cost. Note 1 to the Consolidated Financial Statements in the 2019 Annual Report describes how the classes of financial instruments are measured, and how income and expenses, including fair value gains and losses, are recognised.

Disclosures relating to fair value measurement and hierarchy, valuation techniques and the control framework and related aspects pertaining to financial instruments at fair value are included in the 2019 Annual Report. Valuation, sensitivity methodologies and inputs at 30 June 2020 are consistent with those described in Note 38 to the Consolidated Financial Statements in the 2019 Annual Report.

### b) Fair values of financial instruments carried at amortised cost

The following tables analyse the fair value of the financial instruments carried at amortised cost at 30 June 2020 and 31 December 2019. It does not include fair value information for financial assets and financial liabilities carried at amortised cost if the carrying amount is a reasonable approximation of fair value. Details of the valuation methodology of the financial assets and financial liabilities carried at amortised cost can be found in Note 38(e) to the Consolidated Financial Statements in the 2019 Annual Report.

|   |            | 30 June 2020 | 31 Dec     | ecember 2019 |  |
|---|------------|--------------|------------|--------------|--|
|   |            | Carrying     |            | Carrying     |  |
|   | Fair Value | value        | Fair Value | value        |  |
|   | £m         | £m           | £m         | £m           |  |
| Assets                                      |            |              |            |              |  |
| Loans and advances to customers             | 215,327    | 211,156      | 212,007    | 207,498      |  |
| Loans and advances to banks                 | 2,631      | 2,637        | 2,578      | 2,583        |  |
| Reverse repurchase agreements - non trading | 23,921     | 23,901       | 23,634     | 23,636       |  |
| Other financial assets at amortised cost    | 5,064      | 4,879        | 7,110      | 7,056        |  |
|   | 246,943    | 242,573      | 245,329    | 240,773      |  |
| Liabilities                                 |            |              |            |              |  |
| Deposits by customers                       | 186,961    | 186,797      | 179,136    | 179,006      |  |
| Deposits by banks                           | 18,006     | 17,995       | 14,369     | 14,359       |  |
| Repurchase agreements - non trading         | 20,773     | 20,786       | 18,292     | 18,286       |  |
| Debt securities in issue                    | 51,434     | 50,252       | 51,736     | 50,171       |  |
| Subordinated liabilities                    | 3,707      | 3,257        | 4,220      | 3,528        |  |
|   | 280,881    | 279,087      | 267,753    | 265,350      |  |

### c) Fair values of financial instruments measured at fair value

The following tables summarise the fair values of the financial assets and liabilities accounted for at fair value at 30 June 2020 and 31 December 2019, analysed by their levels in the fair value hierarchy - Level 1, Level 2 and Level 3.

|                                      |   |         |         | 3 <u>0 J</u> | lune 2020 |         |         | 31 Decem | 1ber 201 <u>9</u> |           |
|--------------------------------------|---|---------|---------|--------------|-----------|---------|---------|----------|-------------------|-----------|
|                                      |   | Level 1 | Level 2 | Level 3      | Total     | Level 1 | Level 2 | Level 3  | Total             | Valuation |
|                                      |   | £m      | £m      | £m           | £m        | £m      | £m      | £m       | £m                | technique |
| Assets                               |   |         |         |              |           |         |         |          |                   |           |
| Derivative financial instruments     | Exchange rate contracts                           | -       | 4,144   | 2            | 4,146     | —       | 2,319   | 6        | 2,325             | A         |
|                                      | Interest rate contracts                           | _       | 2,636   | 13           | 2,649     | —       | 1,951   | 9        | 1,960             | A & C     |
|                                      | Equity and credit contracts                       | _       | 112     | 50           | 162       | —       | 223     | 69       | 292               | В&D       |
|                                      | Netting   | _       | (1,666) | _            | (1,666)   | _       | (1,214) | _        | (1,214)           |           |
|                                      |   | _       | 5,226   | 65           | 5,291     | _       | 3,279   | 84       | 3,363             |           |
|                                      |   |         |         |              |           |         |         |          |                   |           |
| Other financial assets at FVTPL      | Loans and advances to customers                   | —       | 504     | 103          | 607       | —       | 448     | 92       | 540               | A         |
|                                      | Debt securities                                   | —       | 4       | 121          | 125       | 2       | 2       | 294      | 298               | A, B & D  |
|                                      | Equity securities                                 | 15      | -       | 119          | 134       | 16      | _       | 119      | 135               | В         |
|                                      |   | 15      | 508     | 343          | 866       | 18      | 450     | 505      | 973               |           |
| Financial assets at FVOCI            | Debt securities                                   | 9,855   | 453     | -            | 10,308    | 9,209   | 482     | —        | 9,691             | D         |
|                                      | Loans and advances to customers                   | -       | -       | 30           | 30        | -       | _       | 56       | 56                | D         |
|                                      |   | 9,855   | 453     | 30           | 10,338    | 9,209   | 482     | 56       | 9,747             |           |
| Total assets at fair value           |   | 9,870   | 6,187   | 438          | 16,495    | 9,227   | 4,211   | 645      | 14,083            |           |
| Liabilities                          |   |         |         |              |           |         |         |          |                   |           |
| Derivative financial instruments     | Exchange rate contracts                           | _       | 510     | _            | 510       | _       | 659     | 4        | 663               | А         |
|                                      | Interest rate contracts                           | _       | 2.788   | 2            | 2,790     | _       | 2,087   | 2        | 2,089             | A & C     |
|                                      | Equity and credit contracts                       | _       | 85      | 28           | 113       | _       | 142     | 29       | 171               | B&D       |
|                                      | Netting   | _       | (1,666) | _            | (1,666)   | _       | (1,214) | _        | (1,214)           |           |
|                                      | 5   | _       | 1,717   | 30           | 1,747     | _       | 1,674   | 35       | 1,709             |           |
| Other financial liabilities at FVTPL | Debt securities in issue                          |         | 1 100   | 6            | 1 105     |         | 1,099   | C        | 1,105             | A         |
| Other financial liabilities at FVTPL |   | _       | 1,189   | 6            | 1,195     | _       | ,       | 6        | ,                 |           |
|                                      | Structured deposits                               | _       | 415     | _            | 415       | _       | 406     | 29       | 435               | A         |
|                                      | Collateral and associated financial<br>quarantees | _       | _       | 10           | 10        | _       | 147     | 26       | 173               | D         |
|                                      | gaarantees  | _       | 1,604   | 16           | 1,620     |         | 1.652   | 61       | 1.713             |           |
| Total liabilities at fair value      |   |         | 3,321   | 46           | 3,367     |         | 3,326   | 96       | 3,422             |           |
| iotat habitities at rail value       |   |         | 5,521   | 40           | 5,507     |         | ںےدرد   | 50       | 2,422             |           |

### Transfers between levels of the fair value hierarchy

In H120 there were no significant transfers of financial instruments between Levels 1 and 2 or between Levels 2 and 3 (H119: none).

### d) Fair value adjustments

The internal models incorporate assumptions that Santander UK believes would be made by a market participant to establish fair value. Fair value adjustments are adopted when Santander UK considers that there are additional factors that would be considered by a market participant that are not incorporated in the valuation model.

Santander UK classifies fair value adjustments as either 'risk-related' or 'model-related'. The fair value adjustments form part of the portfolio fair value and are included in the balance sheet values of the product types to which they have been applied. The magnitude and types of fair value adjustment are listed in the following table:

|  | 30 June 2020 | 31 December 2019 |
|--|--------------|------------------|
|  | £m           | £m               |
| Risk-related:                              |              |                  |
| - Bid-offer and trade specific adjustments | (17)         | (12)             |
| - Uncertainty                              | 48           | 37               |
| - Credit risk adjustment                   | 9            | 6                |
| - Funding fair value adjustment            | 9            | 6                |
|  | 49           | 37               |
| Model-related                              | 1            | _                |
| Day One profit                             | 1            | _                |
|  | 51           | 37               |

### **Risk-related adjustments**

Risk-related adjustments are driven, in part, by the magnitude of Santander UK's market or credit risk exposure, and by external market factors, such as the size of market spreads. For further details, see the 'Risk-related adjustments' section in Note 38(g) to the Consolidated Financial Statements in the 2019 Annual Report.

| Strategic Report | rategic Report Risk Review |  | Financial statements              | Shareholder information |  |
|------------------|----------------------------|--|-----------------------------------|-------------------------|--|
|                  |                            |  | Notes to the financial statements |                         |  |

### e) Internal models based on information other than market data (Level 3)

### Valuation techniques

There have been no significant changes to the valuation techniques as set out in Note 38(h) to the Consolidated Financial Statements in the 2019 Annual Report.

### Reconciliation of fair value measurement in Level 3 of the fair value hierarchy

The following table sets out the movements in Level 3 financial instruments in H120 and H119:

|   |             |                                 |                        | Assets |             |                                      | Liabilities |
|---|-------------|---------------------------------|------------------------|--------|-------------|--------------------------------------|-------------|
|   |             | Other<br>financial<br>assets at | Financial<br>assets at |        |             | Other<br>financial<br>liabilities at |             |
|   | Derivatives | FVTPL                           | FVOCI                  | Total  | Derivatives | FVTPL                                | Total       |
| 444 - 2020  | £m          | £m                              | £m                     | £m     | £m          | £m                                   | £m          |
| At 1 January 2020   | 84          | 505                             | 56                     | 645    | (35)        | (61)                                 | (96)        |
| Total (losses)/gains recognised in profit or loss:  |             |                                 |                        |        |             |                                      |             |
| - Fair value movements  | (2)         | (10)                            | 1                      | (11)   | (1)         | 15                                   | 14          |
| - Foreign exchange and other movements  | -           | 6                               | -                      | 6      | -           | 2                                    | 2           |
| Transfers out   | -           | -                               | _                      | -      | -           | 28                                   | 28          |
| Netting <sup>(1)</sup>  | -           | (37)                            | -                      | (37)   | -           | —                                    | -           |
| Additions   | -           | —                               | -                      | —      | -           | (1)                                  | (1)         |
| Sales   | -           | (11)                            | (19)                   | (30)   | _           | _                                    | -           |
| Settlements   | (17)        | (110)                           | (8)                    | (135)  | 6           | 1                                    | 7           |
| At 30 June 2020   | 65          | 343                             | 30                     | 438    | (30)        | (16)                                 | (46)        |
| (Losses)/gains recognised in profit or loss/other comprehensive income relating to assets and liabilities held at the end of the period | (2)         | (4)                             | 1                      | (5)    | (1)         | 17                                   | 16          |
| At 1 January 2019   | 115         | 1,055                           | 73                     | 1,243  | (70)        | (49)                                 | (119)       |
| Total gains/(losses) recognised in profit or loss:  | 115         | 1,000                           | , ,                    | 1,215  | (70)        | (10)                                 | (113)       |
| - Fair value movements  | 3           | 32                              | _                      | 35     | (1)         | (5)                                  | (6)         |
| - Foreign exchange and other movements  | _           | 3                               | _                      | 3      | _           | (3)                                  | (3)         |
| Transfers in  | _           | 11                              | _                      | 11     | _           | _                                    | _           |
| Netting <sup>(1)</sup>  | _           | (254)                           | _                      | (254)  | _           | _                                    | _           |
| Additions   | 3           | 188                             | _                      | 191    | _           | (2)                                  | (2)         |
| Settlements   | (15)        | (269)                           | (4)                    | (288)  | 31          | 2                                    | 33          |
| At 30 June 2019   | 106         | 766                             | 69                     | 941    | (40)        | (57)                                 | (97)        |
| Gains/(losses) recognised in profit or loss/other comprehensive   |             |                                 |                        |        |             |                                      |             |
| income relating to assets and liabilities held at the end of the period   | 3           | 35                              | -                      | 38     | (1)         | (8)                                  | (9)         |

(1) This relates to the effect of netting on the fair value of the credit linked notes due to a legal right of set-off between the principal amounts of the senior notes and the associated cash deposits. For more, see 'ii) Credit protection entities' in Note 19 in the 2019 Annual Report.

### Effect of changes in significant unobservable assumptions to reasonably possible alternatives (Level 3)

There has been no significant change to the unobservable inputs and sensitivities used in Level 3 fair values as set out in Note 38(h) to the Consolidated Financial Statements in the 2019 Annual Report.

### **31. EVENTS AFTER THE BALANCE SHEET DATE**

There have been no significant events between 30 June 2020 and the date of approval of these financial statements which would require a change to or additional disclosure in the financial statements.

# Shareholder information

### Contents

Glossary Forward looking statements

# Glossary

Our glossary of industry and other main terms is available on our website: www.santander.co.uk/uk/about-santander-uk/investor-relations-glossary.

# Forward-looking statements

The Company and its subsidiaries (together Santander UK) may from time to time make written or oral forward-looking statements. The Company makes written forward-looking statements in this Half Yearly Financial Report and may also make forward-looking statements in its periodic reports to the SEC on Forms 20-F and 6-K, in its offering circulars and prospectuses, in press releases and other written materials and in oral statements made by its officers, directors or employees to third parties.

By their very nature, forward-looking statements are not statements of historical or current facts; they cannot be objectively verified, are speculative and involve inherent risks and uncertainties, both general and specific, and risks exist that the predictions, forecasts, projections and other forward-looking statements will not be achieved. Santander UK cautions readers that a number of important factors, such as the Covid-19 pandemic and ongoing challenges and uncertainties posed by the Covid-19 pandemic for businesses and governments around the world, could cause actual results to differ materially from the plans, objectives, expectations, estimates and intentions expressed in such forward-looking statements made by Santander UK or on its behalf. For more, see 'Forward-looking statements' in the Shareholder information section of the 2019 Annual Report.

Please also refer to our latest filings with the SEC (including, without limitation, our Annual Report on Form 20-F for the year ended 31 December 2019) for a discussion of certain risk factors and forward-looking statements. Undue reliance should not be placed on forward-looking statements when making decisions with respect to any Santander UK member and/or its securities. Investors and others should take into account the inherent risks and uncertainties of forward-looking statements and should carefully consider the non-exhaustive list of important factors in the 2019 Annual Report, as well as the magnitude and duration of the Covid-19 pandemic and its impact on the global economy, financial market conditions and our business, results of operations and financial conditions. Forward-looking statements speak only as of the date on which they are made and are based on the knowledge, information available and views taken on the date on which they are made; such knowledge, information and views may change at any time. Santander UK does not undertake any obligation to update or revise any forward-looking statement, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise.